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 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon,
 2  ladies and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order
 3  this meeting of the Connecticut Siting Council,
 4  today Tuesday, June 30th, 2017.  My name is Robin
 5  Stein.  I'm Chairman of the Siting Council.
 6                 Other members of the Council
 7  present are Mr. Hannon, who's a designee from the
 8  Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;
 9  Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder and
10  Mr. Lynch.
11                 Members of the staff are Attorney
12  Melanie Bachman, our executive director; and
13  Robert Mercier our siting analyst.
14                 This hearing is held pursuant to
15  the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut
16  General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative
17  Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland
18  Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon
19  Wireless for a certificate of environmental
20  compatibility and public need for the
21  construction, maintenance and operation of a
22  telecommunications facility located at 515
23  Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This
24  application was received by the Council on
25  April 21st of this year.
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 1                 As a reminder to all,
 2  off-the-record communication with a member of the
 3  Council or a member of the Council staff upon the
 4  merits of this application are prohibited by law.
 5                 The parties to this proceeding are
 6  as follows, the applicant Homeland Towers, and
 7  Verizon or Cellco, represented by Attorney Baldwin
 8  of Robinson & Cole; and Pamela Westmoreland.
 9                 We will proceed in accordance with
10  the prepared agenda, copies of which are available
11  on the table near the podium.  Also available are
12  copies of the Council's citizen guide to Siting
13  Council procedures.
14                 At the end of this afternoon's
15  evidentiary session we will recess and resume
16  again at 7 p.m. for public comment session.  The
17  7 p.m. public comment session will be reserved for
18  the public to make brief oral statements into the
19  record.
20                 I wish to note that parties
21  including their representatives and witnesses are
22  not allowed to participate in the public comment
23  session.  I also wish to note for those who are
24  here and for the benefit of your friends and
25  neighbors who are unable to join us for the public
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 1  comment session, that you or they may send written
 2  comments to this Council within 30 days of the
 3  date hereof, and such written statements will be
 4  given the same weight as if spoken at the hearing.
 5                 If necessary, party presentations
 6  may continue after the public comment session if
 7  time allows.
 8                 A verbatim transcript will be made
 9  of this hearing and deposited with the town
10  clerk's offices in Easton and Fairfield for the
11  convenience of the public.
12                 Is there any public official that
13  would like to make a statement at this time?
14                 ADAM DUNSBY:  Yes.  Good afternoon,
15  everyone.  My name is Adam Dunsby.  I am the First
16  Selectman for the Town of Easton.  I think we'll
17  have a few public officials who would like to
18  speak.
19                 As I mentioned, I'm the First
20  Selectman of the Town of Easton.  The Town has
21  recognized for some time that we have a severe
22  lack of cell coverage in the center of town
23  because there are no cell towers.  This is a
24  portion of the town which contains both our public
25  schools, the senior center, and the majority of
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 1  the town's playing fields.
 2                 At some point prior to 2012, before
 3  I was first selectman, the then board of selectmen
 4  asked the planning and zoning commission to look
 5  at all municipal land and try and determine which
 6  if any of those parcels would be the most suitable
 7  for a cell tower, or whatever it took to remedy
 8  the lack of cell coverage in Central Easton.
 9                 They returned with a report, which
10  I have previously submitted to the Council along
11  with a letter from myself.  And the parcel of town
12  municipal-owned land that they recommended, or
13  came up at the top of their matrix was the piece
14  that I believe you looked at today, the piece of
15  land just upslope from the animal shelter.
16                 So the board of selectmen issued an
17  RFP.  We had a couple bidders.  The RFP was
18  granted to Homeland Towers whose representatives
19  are here today.  And the Easton Board of Selectmen
20  certainly supports this project and believes we
21  need to take some action to improve cell service
22  in Central Easton.
23                 We had many, many, many public
24  meetings.  We looked into other alternatives such
25  as DAS systems.  The board of selectmen came to
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 1  the conclusion that a tower of some type on this
 2  parcel of land was the best solution for the Town,
 3  primarily for public safety reasons and also
 4  because obviously the residents of Easton should
 5  enjoy the benefits of modern communications.
 6                 Thank you.
 7                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
 8                 Is there any other public official
 9  who would like to speak at this time?
10                 TIM SHAW:  Good afternoon.  Chief
11  of Police Tim Shaw, Easton.  Just very briefly
12  just some notes.  Wireless communications have
13  become a commonplace in the current time to
14  contact public safety in emergency situations.
15  Our dispatch center receives more 911 calls via
16  cellphones than landlines.  Public safety is
17  definitely affected by the lack of cell coverage
18  in Easton.
19                 On average there are approximately
20  eight to ten calls a day that have poor reception,
21  or the call is lost.  Another five times a week
22  people will walk into headquarters and report an
23  incident because they were unable to make a call
24  in certain areas of town.
25                 As historical perspective,
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 1  approximately eight years ago the landline to
 2  cellphone calls received was approximately 60/40,
 3  being 60 percent of the calls were via landline,
 4  40 percent being cellphone.  Currently it's more
 5  like a 70/30, with cellphones being the majority.
 6  The number is only going up as some homeowners
 7  have completely gone away from landlines and would
 8  rather use their cell phones.
 9                 This department has had numerous
10  calls where the victim of an incident could not
11  get through to the dispatch center.
12                 You know, I asked some of the
13  officers some of the examples, and one was a fatal
14  accident on an area of town where the coverage was
15  poor.  And a passenger in the vehicle was
16  attempting to call and could not get through, and
17  an officer happened to be driving by and
18  fortunately, you know, the incident was taken care
19  of, but these are the type of situations we do run
20  into.
21                 The residents of Easton need to
22  stay connected for any emergency that occurs in
23  town, and I feel upgrading our mobile
24  communications is a major step in keeping our
25  community much safer.  This upgrade is needed now
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 1  more than ever with the increase of cellphones
 2  only going up when they're contacting 911.
 3                 Additionally, we do have an
 4  attached map.  If anybody wants it, I can hand it
 5  in.  It has the areas that we are affected by with
 6  our patrol officers when we do go to calls.  You
 7  know, that impacts also if the officer has to make
 8  a call to dispatch while being on an
 9  investigation.
10                 You don't always do everything over
11  the radio.  Sometimes if it's private information
12  that you want to get you'll call dispatch, and in
13  certain areas of town we can't do that.  So this
14  would only enhance public safety, and I feel it's
15  long overdue.
16                 So I have the areas of the town in
17  the map from our dispatch center.  I can hand them
18  in to somebody.  Okay.  And you've got it.  Okay.
19                 Thank you.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
21                 STEVE WAUGH:  I'm Steve Waugh, the
22  Fire Chief in town.  I've long been a big
23  proponent of increasing the cell coverage in
24  Easton.
25                 As Chief Shaw indicated, there's
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 1  been multiple incidences of dropped calls while
 2  people are driving through town.  On 58 and 136,
 3  these involve dealing with accidents and fire
 4  calls, and it's delayed our response, slowed down
 5  our ability to render assistance.
 6                 There's been instances where we've
 7  been requested to communicate with outside
 8  agencies.  I haven't been able to get a signal and
 9  it's delayed a response by the DEEP, calls to a
10  larger spill at a truck accident.  If we had
11  gotten a cleanup contractor out there sooner it
12  would have been -- we would have saved about
13  50 gallons of fuel going into the reservoir.
14                 We did have some incidents at the
15  baseball fields.  We had a minor injury, and then
16  we had a more significant injury.  And the parents
17  weren't able to get a cell and somebody actually
18  had to get in their car and drive before they were
19  able to call 911, and that resulted in a delay for
20  the ambulance service to attend to the child that
21  was injured.
22                 In addition, we would like to see
23  better cell service at the schools.  The cell
24  service is weak at Keller.  It's a week at
25  Staples.  And should there be an incident there we
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 1  want people to have the ability to reach out and
 2  call 911, and get the dispatch.  In this day and
 3  age, particularly given some of the school
 4  situations that have happened there should be no
 5  reason that people can't get a signal fairly
 6  quickly.
 7                 As we stand here, I meant to text
 8  or call Selectman Dunsby and tell him I was
 9  running a little bit late, but I got no service,
10  so I couldn't do it.
11                 As Chief Shaw indicated, with
12  people switching from direct landlines to bundling
13  of services and going digital, they're less likely
14  to have a POTS line.  When we do have major storms
15  and cable lines go down we run into a situation
16  where people have to rely on their cell phones,
17  and in those situations in certain parts of town
18  with weak signals we're not sure that people can
19  get the adequate service they need if they have to
20  call 911.
21                 We have had some storms and we have
22  had some areas of town where people have actually
23  had to go across the street, go to the neighbors'
24  house and call 911, and indicate that they had had
25  a problem.  So again, it delays our service and
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 1  our being able to render aid to people when they
 2  need it.
 3                 And my biggest fear is the fear
 4  that Chief Shaw touched on, that somebody drives
 5  down 136 or Route 58 and goes off the road without
 6  anybody seeing them and is trapped in their
 7  vehicle, able to access a cell but not get a
 8  service, and actually dies in the vehicle before
 9  we can get there to render assistance.
10                 So you know, from all aspects I'm a
11  big-time proponent of putting the cell tower in
12  and increasing the service in the town of Easton
13  where it's lacking.
14                 Thank you.
15                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
16                 CAROLYN KEARNEY:  Thank you.  Hi.
17  I'm Carolyn Kearney, the Chief of Easton EMS.  I
18  really have nothing to add because my coworkers
19  have also stated that it's really important to
20  have a cell tower in town.
21                 You know, if we're responding to a
22  911 call and we can't get to that patient because
23  they can't reach us, a matter of a minute can, you
24  know, be the difference between life and death.
25  And it's really important that we have cell towers
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 1  where patients can reach us in an emergency.
 2                 So thank you.
 3                 PETER NEARY:  Peter Neary.  I'm the
 4  fire marshal.  I just want to echo Chief Shaw and
 5  Carolyn Kearney and Steve Waugh's stories relative
 6  to not having cellphone service.
 7                 Cellphones have really changed our
 8  lives, because I'm from an the era where I never
 9  had a cellphone at the beginning.  But you have to
10  realize that for emergency communications it's
11  probably the first thing you know about something
12  happening -- is the cellphone.
13                 And in Easton we do have some
14  products that our emergency calls are texted over
15  us -- to our cell phones.  That could be an
16  immediate response for people.  It could be from a
17  neighbor going next door to someone's house.
18                 And there's so many stories that we
19  can tell you, ladies and gentlemen, about things
20  that happen on Route 58.  A very rural area, a
21  very bad accident location, pine trees, and it's a
22  very poor cellphone service area.
23                 So what happens is people
24  generally, they drive -- they used to drive -- I
25  could see from you people -- that they used to
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 1  drive to a payphone.  So yes, and everybody is
 2  laughing, but there's no more payphones.  So the
 3  cellphones have kind of replaced the payphones.
 4  So people drive to Fairfield to report things, and
 5  they don't know exactly where they happen.  So
 6  then we send two towns up looking around for
 7  somebody either on the road or off the road, or
 8  somewhere like that.
 9                 So you know, it's really important
10  that we have full coverage for public safety in
11  Easton where a cellphone tower would really
12  greatly assist us in providing the services that
13  we provide to the town.
14                 Thank you.
15                 TIM SHAW:  Just to add one thing,
16  if that's okay?  Is it all right to take the mic
17  again?
18                 This was not a setup.  Steve and I
19  did not discuss this, but he talked about
20  something going off the road, and this would be a
21  horrible situation.  I had my dispatcher just pull
22  some of the calls where she put in the search
23  engine, dropped.  So she typed in dropped and saw
24  what calls came up recently.
25                 And one call to the Easton Police
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 1  Department to report a car off the road, the
 2  phonecall was dropped.  Unable to obtain further
 3  information.  By triangulation we found out the
 4  area it was in, and by the time we got there
 5  somebody -- a passerby had already gotten out of
 6  the car and helped the person.  That's one
 7  example.
 8                 And the second example I'll give is
 9  the 911 call was broken up and only stated I was
10  trying to pass someone before the call was
11  disconnected.  Again triangulation, we got out to
12  the vehicle.  The vehicle was off the road.  Blew
13  out both passenger-side tires and we ended up
14  getting there to help them, but that's just two
15  examples of what Steve said.
16                 Now in those situations it wasn't,
17  you know, a fatal accident, but these are
18  situations we run into on a daily basis.
19                 Thank you.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
21                 I wish to call your attention to
22  those items shown on the hearing program marked as
23  Roman numeral 1-D, items 1 through 66.  Does the
24  applicant or party have any objection to the items
25  that the Council has administratively noticed?
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 1                 (No response.)
 2                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Accordingly, the
 3  Council hereby administratively notices these
 4  existing documents, statements and comments.
 5                 Now present your witness panel for
 6  the purposes of taking the oath, Mr. Baldwin.
 7                 MR. BALDWIN:  Good afternoon Mr.
 8  Chairman, members of the Council.  For the record,
 9  I'm Ken Baldwin with Robinson & Cole on behalf of
10  Homeland towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership doing
11  business as Verizon Wireless.
12                 The applicant is in Docket 473.
13  Our witness panel listed in the hearing program
14  includes Ray Vergati with Homeland Towers LLC;
15  Mr. Ryan Ulanday, who is a radiofrequency engineer
16  with Verizon Wireless; Mike Libertine, the
17  Director of Siting and Permitting for All Points
18  Technology Corporation; Dean Gustafson, the Senior
19  Wetland Scientist and professional soil scientist
20  with All Points Technology; and Robert Burns, a
21  professional engineer with All Points Technology.
22                 And I offer them to be sworn at
23  this time Mr. Chairman.
24
25
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 1  R A Y M O N D    V E R G A T I,
 2  R O B E R T    C.    B U R N S,
 3  R Y A N    U L A N D A Y,
 4  M I C H A E L    L I B E R T I N E,
 5  D E A N    G U S T A F S O N,
 6       called as witnesses, being first duly sworn
 7       by the Executive Director, were examined and
 8       testified on their oaths as follows:
 9                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Chairman, we have
10  four exhibits listed in the hearing program under
11  section Roman two, subsection B, items one through
12  four.  I won't read them from the program, but
13  they are listed there.  And I offer them now for
14  identification purposes subject to verification by
15  our witness panel.  I would ask our panel some
16  questions to verify those exhibits.
17                 Did you prepare or assist in the
18  preparation, or otherwise supervise the
19  preparation of those exhibits listed in the
20  hearing program under Roman 2-B, items 1 through
21  4?  Mr. Libertine?
22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.
23                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr Gustafson?
24                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
25                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.
 2                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.
 4                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
 6                 MR. BALDWIN:  And do you have any
 7  corrections, amendments or modifications to offer
 8  any of the information in those exhibits at this
 9  time?  Mr. Libertine?
10                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes, I'd
11  like to just make one correction to Exhibit 1,
12  which is the application behind tab 1 on page 7,
13  under the environmental assessment statement.
14                 Item B, under air quality there is
15  a misprint on the reference on the second to last
16  sentence.  That section, that reference says
17  22-A-174-36 -- should be actually section
18  22-A-174-3B.
19                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?
20                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I have
21  two corrections.  The first is related to the
22  depiction of the proposed underground utility
23  route that shows up in three different locations
24  in the application.  The first is looking at
25  applicant exhibits -- they're all on Applicant
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 1  Exhibit 1 in the executive summary, versus on page
 2  I-4.
 3                 This is an aerial photograph.  It
 4  shows the proposed underground utility route
 5  cutting across the soil piles that you observed
 6  during the site walk.  The underground utility
 7  route should actually head south along Morehouse
 8  Road for a couple hundred feet, and then take a
 9  west turn along the edge of the forest to head
10  towards the compound.
11                 That same graphic shows up again
12  behind tab one.  It's on the fifth page, also
13  labeled aerial photograph with the same
14  correction.
15                 And then finally behind tab eleven,
16  which is, again the determination.  That graphic
17  is included in that package.  And then on page 5
18  of 6 of the NDB review request, item 3, the 5th
19  sentence from the bottom there is a narrative
20  description of the underground approximate utility
21  route distance of 670 feet.  That should read 890
22  feet.
23                 The second correction is in
24  Applicant Exhibit 2, response to interrogatories,
25  the Council's interrogatories.  It's in response
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 1  to question number 24 on page 13.  The third
 2  sentence up from the bottom references the closest
 3  important burr area is approximately five miles
 4  away.  That should read 2.5 miles away, and that's
 5  consistent with the response that was given in
 6  question 23.
 7                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday, any
 8  corrections?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  No, I don't
10  have any corrections.
11                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
12                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I have one
13  minor correction.  In the response of the
14  interrogatories dated May 31st we had provided an
15  updated FCC compliance report.  This was in
16  response to question number 14.
17                 In the body of the response we had
18  referenced the FCC compliance report with a date
19  of May 30th, when in fact it should have been --
20  our reference says May 31st.  That's it.
21                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
22                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Under tab
23  one, the design drawings, drawing SP-1 next to the
24  title block what it says, engineering analysis and
25  certification.  The second line up reads, 101
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 1  ultimate wind speed.  It should read 101 nominal
 2  wind speed.  That's all.
 3                 MR. BALDWIN:  Thank you.  And with
 4  those corrections and modifications, is the
 5  information contained in those exhibits true and
 6  accurate to the best of your knowledge?
 7                 Mr. Libertine?
 8                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.
 9                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?
10                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
11                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?
12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.
13                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.
15                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
16                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
17                 MR. BALDWIN:  And do you adopt the
18  information contained in those exhibits as your
19  testimony in this proceeding?  Mr. Libertine?
20                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes, I
21  do.
22                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?
23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
24                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?
25                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.
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 1                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.
 3                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
 5                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Chairman, I offer
 6  them as full exhibits.
 7                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
 8                 Does any party object to the
 9  admission of the applicant's exhibits?
10                 (No response.)
11                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  These
12  exhibits are admitted.  We'll now begin with
13  cross-examination starting with our staff,
14  Mr. Mercier.
15                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  Most of
16  my questions were answered during the
17  interrogatory phase, so I just have a few based on
18  the site walk today.
19                 For number one I notice the animal
20  shelter to the east and south of the site is
21  depicted on some of the plans.  Is that a separate
22  parcel?  Or is this within this, or on that
23  one-acre parcel?
24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I believe
25  that parcel is separate -- even though one of
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 1  those site plans shows it covered in the dotted
 2  line in a separate parcel, to my understanding,
 3  which is owned by the town.
 4                 MR. MERCIER:  Great.  Thank you.
 5  Now turning to SP-1, that's the site plan we just
 6  referenced in attachment one of the application.
 7  This is in review of the utility line.  This
 8  utility line as depicted on this plan, is this the
 9  correct configuration?
10                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
11                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And did UI
12  select that whole location?  Or is it a
13  collaborative effort?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  We walked the
15  site with UI and they directed us to put a new
16  pole about 30 feet from the existing pole, and
17  pull underground from there.
18                 MR. MERCIER:  Is it typical to put
19  a new pole in?  I don't understand why they
20  couldn't just run a line off that existing pole.
21  Is that the typical type of installation to get a
22  new pole just for your service only, overhead,
23  then come in and put it in?
24                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typical with
25  utility companies, is a tough question.  It's not
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 1  atypical.
 2                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Is there a
 3  specific reason why they chose that pole?  There's
 4  a number of poles in that area.  Is it based on --
 5                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I think it
 6  was based on what is there currently overhead.
 7                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And I see it
 8  runs underground on the -- I believe there's a
 9  stone wall there.  So I believe from the new pole
10  you'll have to cut west through the stone wall,
11  and then travel -- you're going to travel pretty
12  much south, generally south along the stone wall.
13  Is that correct?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
15                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And then I see
16  it's going to turn more westerly and kind of
17  border a second stone wall all the way to the
18  compound.
19                 When you're installing the
20  underground line what type of clearing is required
21  for a 25-foot easement?  Do you have to clear the
22  entire easement to install in the utility?
23                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  No, typically
24  we just clear what they need to install it.  So it
25  will be, you know, your trench is three feet.
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 1  You're going to have to get equipment in there, so
 2  you're looking ten to twelve feet.
 3                 MR. MERCIER:  As it turns westerly
 4  along that stone wall, you'd have to clear a ten,
 5  twelve-foot area through a woodland.  Is that
 6  correct?  You know, that's a wooded area.
 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.  Some of
 8  it is.  A lot of it is on the backside of some of
 9  the piles we saw out there.  That stone wall is
10  just on the other side.  So a lot of it has
11  already been cleared.
12                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So maybe it
13  was a shrubby type of staging?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah,
15  shrubby, nothing -- nothing huge.
16                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you for
17  clarifying that.  Would the stone wall have to be
18  demolished at this time?
19                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  No.
20                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So all of the
21  construction will be generally north of that, that
22  stone wall?
23                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.
24                 MR. MERCIER:  And you're using
25  probably like a mini excavator or something?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah.
 2                 MR. MERCIER:  And how far down do
 3  you have to go to install the line?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typically the
 5  pipe is at 36, and then we go another 6 inches.
 6  Well, it's about three and a half feet down.
 7                 MR. MERCIER:  After installation is
 8  completed I assume you put grass or something
 9  down?
10                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah.
11                 MR. MERCIER:  So are trees allowed
12  to grow above this line?  And if not, who
13  maintains that?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typically
15  not, but you know, in an area like this it won't
16  be maintained probably on a yearly basis, and it
17  will be just allowed to sort of revegetate as to
18  what's there.
19                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  But eventually
20  five years later you would have -- someone would
21  have to come in and clear up that?
22                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's
23  probably true, yeah.
24                 MR. MERCIER:  So the maintenance
25  program you have for all your sites, this would
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 1  just be the same?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
 3                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Turning to
 4  SB-2 now.  I see the layout of the tree tower with
 5  the branches and the proposed antennas, and I see
 6  the Town's, with the antennas on top, and some
 7  dishes up there also.
 8                 Would those antennas at the very
 9  top, the town equipment, would that be concealed
10  within the cone of the tree tower?  I mean, it
11  kind of shows it is, sort of.  So I wasn't sure if
12  they need clearance away from those branches or
13  not for their equipment to work properly.
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Currently
15  the monopine tree is proposed at 150 with 7-foot
16  tapered faux top branches.  The Town is proposing
17  to install three VHF antennas with a length of
18  seven feet.  We think they can be concealed within
19  that ornamental faux top and not stick out
20  above -- above that height.
21                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So there is no
22  operational problem with their equipment with this
23  type of installation?
24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  No, the
25  branches with these type of facilities in stealth
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 1  are -- are transparent.  Meaning, the branches and
 2  needles are able to accommodate antennas within.
 3                 MR. MERCIER:  And I see obviously
 4  it's tapered, according to this diagram.  And just
 5  looking at the Verizon installation at 145, the
 6  branches kind of the end of the panels.  Is the
 7  intent to cover the panels with the branches?
 8                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.  When
 9  we designed the trees, when you get down the road
10  you're actually ordering the product from the
11  manufacturer.  We're very close in the design of
12  the tree pole, and there's certain options that we
13  can do as far as branch lengths.
14                 Regardless if we have tapered
15  branches, meaning shorter branches on top going
16  for a wider profile on the bottom, or non-uniform
17  branches throughout the tree, we make sure that
18  when our customers, our tenants construct, that
19  these standoffs with their antennas are very, very
20  tight.
21                 So the antennas themselves are
22  concealed within the branches so you don't have
23  something protruding out past the branchline.
24                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  And this will
25  all be painted as well to match the tree.
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 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  I think Mr. Lynch
 2  has a follow-up question.
 3                 MR. LYNCH:  Just one follow-up
 4  question on the town's antennas.  You answered
 5  half my question, so I'll go to the half you did
 6  not answer.
 7                 If you have another carrier that
 8  comes on the tower, and they only need a much
 9  lower height, would these whip antennas -- I think
10  you said they're 7 feet, or are they 14 feet?
11                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  They're
12  putting a total of five antennas and three dishes.
13  Four out of the five are kind of seven feet in
14  length.  The fifth antenna is ten feet.
15                 MR. LYNCH:  If you have -- going
16  back now -- if you have another carrier that low,
17  would you have any problem with the separation
18  between the new carrier and the Town's equipment?
19  Why do you have to have a certain separation
20  height for that?
21                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yeah,
22  certainly we'd coordinate with any installation,
23  both with the carriers and public safety to make
24  sure there's no interference issues.  Regarding
25  that, we would defer that over to the RF engineers
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 1  that talk the lingo, but we feel that there's
 2  enough separation the way we've proposed for both
 3  the Town's public safety, and for up to four to
 4  five carriers to operate vertically on real estate
 5  on the pole.
 6                 MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.
 7                 MR. MERCIER:  I guess I'm going to
 8  turn quickly to tab nine, and that's the
 9  visibility analysis.  And Mr. Libertine, I'm going
10  to look at the aerial photograph provided near the
11  end of aerial -- two-mile radius, the view shed
12  map.
13                 I've looked through the photographs
14  in the application, provided in the application,
15  you know, and the representative locations pretty
16  much well cover the area for views.  I just want
17  to know what your thoughts were of views south of
18  photo six along Morehouse Road.
19                 Is that going to be generally like
20  six, or a little more dense vegetation in there?
21  Or whatever you saw in your reconnaissance, could
22  you please explain?
23                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Right.
24  If you drive down the road in that southerly
25  direction you get to photo six.  There's a gate,


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 32


 1  in that we took the shot in the street.
 2  Essentially in front of that gateway, where
 3  there's -- it's not -- not well maintained.  I
 4  don't think they're using it for any type of, you
 5  know, routine access.
 6                 But there was a clearing there so
 7  it gave us an opportunity to look though the trees
 8  so that we could at least get a representative
 9  shot.  What happens is as you move further south
10  along the road, that that screening gets thicker.
11  It's not broken up by any type of breach or access
12  point.  The road also starts to dip down slightly
13  before it starts to take some sharp curves as it
14  moves further to the south.
15                 So essentially from the road itself
16  there was no real visibility through the trees
17  when we took our shots during leaf-off conditions.
18  Obviously the model is showing some scattered
19  views, or potentially through the -- through the
20  trees as the leaves are off the trees.
21                 As you move south and, I would say,
22  east of the road itself, very difficult to tell as
23  to whether or not that's likely over predicting,
24  somewhat certainly from ground level, but it is a
25  combination of both topography and vegetation
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 1  intervening along the road there, or between the
 2  road and the facility itself.  That essentially
 3  does not provide any type of direct lines of sight
 4  back to the tower site.
 5                 MR. MERCIER:  Now as you've just
 6  discussed, the road kind of curves as you head
 7  generally southeast.  Right at the first curve on
 8  the eastern side of the road is Ms. Westmoreland's
 9  residence.  Could you please explain the
10  visibility from that, her residence, if any, or
11  property for that matter?
12                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah.
13  Obviously not having any opportunity to step onto
14  the property, I did my field evaluations from out
15  in front of the driveway in the frontage of the
16  road.  It was very difficult.  I think there are
17  probably some opportunities certainly at the road
18  level to look through breaks in the trees, again
19  with the leaves off the trees where you might be
20  able to make out a portion, top portion of the
21  tower as it is above the trees at our site.
22                 Notably, her property slopes down
23  to the east towards her house.  So I think her
24  perspective is going to be certainly somewhat
25  different than what you're seeing at road level.
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 1  And my guess is because it's at a lower elevation.
 2  Again, certainly at ground level I think it's
 3  going to be very difficult to see something from
 4  there.
 5                 I can't speak to first or second
 6  stories in the homes, or in the home itself, but
 7  my initial thought was when we flew this back in
 8  2015 it was placed that the homes -- they are set
 9  down a little bit because they are fairly close to
10  the property itself, although were set back off
11  the road substantially.  But it did not allow for
12  that kind of opportunity to see that line of
13  sight.
14                 If they were at a higher elevation
15  I think we'd have more of the open visibility
16  shot.  So my guess is that if you know what you're
17  looking for and you're standing certainly at the
18  edge of the driveway coming onto the road, there
19  are probably some opportunities to see it
20  depending upon where you're standing.  But I think
21  as you move onto the property I think that again
22  that lower elevation is probably going to work to
23  our advantage from a standpoint of keeping this
24  thing fairly hidden.
25                 THE CHAIRMAN:  A follow-up
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 1  question?
 2                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,
 3  Mr. Chairman.
 4                 Mr. Libertine, when we're talking
 5  about photos five and six they're both from
 6  Morehouse Road.  Is five more representative of
 7  the address, say, of 448 to 458?  I'm trying to
 8  get, like, where on Morehouse Road that was
 9  actually taken?
10                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah, I
11  don't have the specific addresses that were across
12  the street there.  But I would say, certainly,
13  yes.  I think --
14                 MR. SILVESTRI:  And then similarly
15  I was looking at view six as being maybe around
16  418, but I'm not sure if that's correct?
17                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah, I'd
18  have to cross reference in the abutter map.  And I
19  think generally speaking, yes, but let me just
20  verify those numbers.
21                 Yeah.  I would say that's -- that's
22  correct and that's really based on when you look
23  at the foreground in those photos where you see
24  more of the open field in the foreground,
25  certainly that that's significantly north of the
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 1  gate that I had referenced earlier.  So yeah, I
 2  would say that's a fair characterization.  456 --
 3  I'm sorry, 448 and 4 -- maybe through 422,
 4  somewhere in that range.
 5                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So I was
 6  close?
 7                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.
 8  Yeah.
 9                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,
10  Mr. Chairman.
11                 MR. MERCIER:  Mr. Libertine, you
12  just mentioned in a previous discussion that some
13  of the property sloped down.  On Morehouse Drive
14  they slope down towards their residences.  Is that
15  like a 15, 20-foot elevation change?  Do you have
16  any eyeballing?
17                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):
18                 Eyeballing, I'd say it's certainly
19  in the 10 to 15-foot range.  I'm not sure if it's
20  much more than that.  Well, now that I'm looking
21  at the topo, yeah.  I'd say on average we're
22  probably talking, you know, somewhere between 10
23  and 15 feet.
24                 MR. MERCIER:  And we were just
25  discussing a utility run and some clearing along
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 1  the public works gravel, log storage, dump area.
 2                 If there's some shrub cut back,
 3  would that increase the view from Ms.
 4  Westmoreland's house, or across the street in
 5  general?  Or is there enough screening in the way
 6  of the tower?
 7                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  It's --
 8  that's a good question.  The good news is, from my
 9  perspective from an esthetic standpoint, is that
10  any of the clearing is going to be done on the
11  west side of the stone wall itself.  So there's a
12  substantial amount of low-growing vegetation on
13  the road right-of-way to the east of the wall.
14  That would be maintained, so I think we would lose
15  some.  I think that area has been disturbed
16  through the years.
17                 So again, it's scrub vegetation and
18  a lot of that probably is vines climbing up some
19  dead trees as well.  It will probably reestablish
20  itself in a couple of years.  But yeah, I think if
21  we're talking about eight to ten feet of clearing
22  to accommodate the trench, then certainly some of
23  that is going to go, but again it will be on that
24  west side which will help maintain everything
25  along the roadway itself.
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 1                 MR. MERCIER:  Just to be clear, I
 2  know we talked about shrubs and stuff, but there
 3  are a few larger diameter trees in there, but you
 4  can't work around those.  Most likely those would
 5  have to come down.  This is for the utilities
 6  going from Morehouse Road towards the piles.  You
 7  know, there's a cluster of maybe eight, ten trees.
 8                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  When we first
 9  take the turn off the road it looks like there's
10  maybe three or four more or less trees.  And then
11  we tried to route it around the bigger trees that
12  would impact visibility and we kept it on the
13  public works side of the stone wall.
14                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.
15                 And Mr. Libertine, while we're
16  discussing this, can you describe the balloon fly
17  today?
18                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):
19                 Certainly.  We've had an
20  approximately four-foot diameter red helium filled
21  balloon tethered at the site since about 7:45 this
22  morning.  What we decided to do today as a fair
23  representation of the overall height, we actually
24  tethered the string to 153 feet with the 4-foot
25  balloon on top so that the top of the balloon was
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 1  representing 157 feet at the top of the faux
 2  branches of the proposed monopole.
 3                 And the bottom of the balloon at
 4  153 feet, just to give you folks a reference
 5  point, there was some fog, dense fog this morning
 6  that did burn off.  Winds were fairly calm until
 7  about noontime, and then they've picked up
 8  substantially.  And I think by the time that we
 9  did the site walk, you know, we were getting some
10  calm conditions where we had the balloon at full
11  height and there were other times we were probably
12  talking, you know, anywhere from 8 to 15 or more
13  miles an hour wind speed.  So it started bouncing
14  things around quite a bit.
15                 We'll keep the balloon up until 6
16  p.m. as noticed.
17                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  In the
18  application there was discussion -- it was on page
19  16, just about the northern long-eared bat and
20  some outreach to the US Fish and Wildlife service.
21  Was there any response received from the Fish and
22  Wildlife to date?
23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  No
24  response has been received, but in accordance with
25  the guidance policy for consultation on the
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 1  northern long-eared bat through their streamlined
 2  consultation process, after the 30-day shot clock
 3  expires, if no correspondence is received then
 4  it's deemed to be in compliance.  So -- and no
 5  response was received within 30 days of that
 6  submission.
 7                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.
 8                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  You're
 9  welcome.
10                 MR. MERCIER:  And the last question
11  I have has to do with some of the service
12  deficiencies described earlier in the public
13  official comments, and I would turn to tab 6 of
14  the application, the 700 megahertz coverage maps.
15  And there was some mention of Route 58 during the
16  earlier comment.  And I just want to determine if
17  Route 58 is adequately covered on this, on the 700
18  megahertz coverage map.
19                 And I believe Route 58, according
20  to the map, is just west of the Hemlock Reservoir,
21  the northern extent.  In the area, there's some
22  beige colors on the map.
23                 So if you turn to proposed 700
24  megahertz coverage, the coverage line is kind of
25  running on Route 58, so I wasn't sure if it's
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 1  going to be adequately covered or not.
 2                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  As a side
 3  note, there's not an adequate coverage along Route
 4  58 basically due to the topography and the terrain
 5  in the area.  And even with the -- with the site
 6  on there, we kind of still see some stretch of --
 7  not really no coverage, but inadequate or
 8  unreliable coverage along Route 58.
 9                 MR. MERCIER:  So about half a mile
10  or so of unreliable coverage, roughly according to
11  the map here?
12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Roughly,
13  less than a half mile, yes.
14                 MR. MERCIER:  You know, if this
15  site was constructed would there be any other
16  attempt to try to provide service to this stretch
17  of road?  You know, I'm not sure if it's, you
18  know, developed or not.  It seems like a travel
19  corridor.  Wasn't sure if that was in Verizon's,
20  you know, short-term plan to pick this up also.
21                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm not
22  kind of sure, but we're actually looking at one,
23  one cell site along -- along this area, but I'm --
24  I just didn't get the exact location of this
25  search area, but we sill have one cell site that
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 1  is planned in the are and I'm not also sure where
 2  that is right now, but when I designed that I was
 3  looking for a steeple, a church steeple.  And I
 4  just didn't get the location of it, but we're
 5  definitely looking at enhancing that area of
 6  route -- Route 58.
 7                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.  I
 8  don't have any other questions.  Thank you.
 9                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Continue with the
10  Council.  Mr. Harder.
11                 MR. HARDER:  Yes, thank you.  I
12  have just a couple questions, I guess, on a couple
13  issues.  First, on the public comments, I guess.
14                 Obviously this has been a long
15  process with a number of public proceedings.  I
16  think the application indicated you sent out 23 or
17  24 notices to required property owners and other
18  parties.  Maybe I missed some reference, but how
19  many actual comments did you get back?
20                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  In response
21  to question number 26 in the interrogatories, with
22  the abutters notices we received all but one.  So
23  21 out of 22 of the certified mailings came back.
24                 MR. HARDER:  Right.  Actually, I
25  understood that, but I was wondering if you had
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 1  gotten any substantive comments other than just
 2  the certified mailing?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  No, not
 4  that we're aware of.
 5                 MR. HARDER:  The other comment or
 6  question, I guess, is on the facility itself.  I
 7  know you've chosen the monopine.  I'm wondering
 8  how do you make the decision to choose that versus
 9  the more, you know, the more traditional tower.
10                 I know obviously in some situations
11  the monopine can blend in, and probably some
12  people prefer that.  But some of the simulated
13  photographs to me look ridiculous.  If I had to
14  make the choice I'd rather see a cell tower.
15                 I'm just wondering, are there
16  typically surveys, or you know, do you get some
17  sense from the public before you make that
18  decision?  And how do you make that decision?
19                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Sure.  It's
20  all a matter of opinion, obviously in the eye of
21  the beholder.  During the process with the Town of
22  Easton various designs of stealth were discussed.
23  It was the Town's preference to go with a monopine
24  tree with the understanding that the ultimate
25  decision -- and this is written right into the
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 1  lease agreement with the Town, section 7-B, is
 2  that the Siting Council will have the ultimate
 3  decision on the type of facility.
 4                 So when we present the visuals we
 5  presented them obviously both as the monopine from
 6  our initial discussions with the Town -- is what
 7  we show on our zoning drawings, our lease exhibits
 8  and the agreement that we'd have with the towns,
 9  that we would lead off in this application, Docket
10  473, with a monopine facility.
11                 At the end of the day with any
12  input from this process, be it the Siting Council
13  members, town officials, the public, we can have
14  that discussion.  If another design is warranted,
15  it makes no difference to Homeland Towers, but
16  again that's how we arrive at that.
17                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Silvestri?
18                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you, Mr.
19  Chairman.
20                 I wanted to go back to the history
21  of the site, if you will, to try to clear up some
22  confusion I have.  From the First Selectman's
23  comments earlier, it appeared to me that the
24  project was initiated by the Town, as opposed to
25  you folks.
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 1                 Is that correct that the Town
 2  approached you, or did you have something in the
 3  works?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I can
 5  answer that.  Being the regional manager for
 6  Homeland Towers, I handle the real estate and I'm
 7  the one that's out there looking for sites,
 8  obviously.
 9                 I had approached the prior
10  selectman, Tom Herman back in early -- well, late
11  2011, early 2012, letting him know my intentions
12  looking for a cell site in the area.  We had
13  discussed various locations.  The town properties
14  that were discussed at that point were two
15  locations, 515 Morehouse Road and 244 Beers Road.
16                 I let the First Selectman know,
17  again Tom Herman at that time, that when I do my
18  due diligence we certainly use that for all
19  properties.  But if the Town is interested in
20  hosting a tower on town property we would
21  certainly look at that if it made sense, visually,
22  least environmental impact and so forth.
23                 That was a very long and arduous
24  process with the Town.  It started in basically
25  that February of 2012 with the proposal letter
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 1  that went out.
 2                 I had appeared up to 15 times
 3  before the planning, zoning and board of selectmen
 4  through this process in various presentations.
 5  During this five years, if you want to say the
 6  timeframe, the Town had reached out to the Siting
 7  Council, asked for coverage plots for Easton and
 8  lack of coverage.
 9                 The Town also did their own
10  internal report from the planning and zoning
11  commission where they evaluated all of the town's
12  properties and looked at, I believe, five or six
13  of them.  And they came up with the conclusion
14  that the Morehouse tract, which they call it the
15  515 Morehouse tract, was the most preferred across
16  the board as far as hitting all the criteria that
17  the Town was looking for.
18                 So that was kind of the process.
19  During that five years as well there was a stop
20  and go.  The Town had -- when I initially had --
21  was working with the Town, they had released an
22  RFP, a request for a proposal to make the process
23  competitive.  Then they put the breaks on that RFP
24  and they reissued another RFP about a year later.
25                 Homeland was -- Homeland Towers was
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 1  successful in being awarded that bid.  It did go
 2  through the P and Z process, through the 824
 3  referral.  Was ultimately voted on and approved by
 4  P and Z in September, I believe, of 2013.  We
 5  ended up signing a lease, obviously with the Town.
 6  So there's a long history here of when I think
 7  back of all the times I've driven down this way,
 8  about five years, the culmination of my time.
 9                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you for that.
10                 So when you started looking at it
11  you were investigating because of your perception
12  of gaps in coverage, ineffective attempts,
13  capacity type issues.  Would that be correct?
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  When we
15  look at it as a tower developer and we look at an
16  area, we talk to the carriers.  We understand
17  where their needs are and where they're looking.
18                 Knowing some of the history here in
19  town where other carriers have actually looked for
20  sites here in the central portion of Easton, we
21  have a general idea or a very good idea.  It's not
22  a perception that we look at.  It's a very good
23  idea of where we need to look.
24                 We also run our own plots by a
25  third party to confirm that we're looking in the
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 1  right location, obviously.  Knowing the fact that
 2  I think that a tower or a facility here has not
 3  been constructed here in town since roughly --
 4  2000 was the last facility almost 17, 18 years
 5  ago.
 6                 It's an area that's woefully
 7  underserved and we recognize that as a developer.
 8  And we talk to the carriers and they let us know,
 9  yes, you're looking in the right spot.
10                 MR. SILVESTRI:  If you turn to the
11  responses to interrogatories specifically on page
12  4 for question 6, you do have the ineffective
13  attempts/dropped calls listed for the month of
14  April.
15                 I'm curious on the Easton north 2,
16  where we have .49 percent ineffectives and 2.09
17  percent dropped.  What were actual numbers?
18                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  For Easton
19  north through the actual numbers for the IAs is
20  64.  Dropped call count is 271.
21                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Sixty-four and 271.
22  Is that correct.
23                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  That's
24  correct.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you.  Then
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 1  earlier we were talking about Route 58.  If this
 2  project is approved, does approval trigger changes
 3  to these other cell sites that are listed in that
 4  response?  Or would the next step be along Route
 5  8 -- Route 58 as you mentioned before?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm sorry.
 7  I didn't hear.
 8                 MR. SILVESTRI:  I'll repeat it.
 9  The facilities you have listed in the response,
10  Easton north two, Fairfield, Plattsville, et
11  cetera.  Those are towers that are affected now
12  with ineffective attempts and dropped calls.
13                 Should the project we're working on
14  now in Easton be approved do you have to go back
15  to do any type of upgrades, software or otherwise
16  to these?  Or is your next step to look at the
17  Route 48 area and then try to build something else
18  there?
19                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Actually
20  we're looking at both at the same time.  We are
21  aggressively right now upgrading all our cell
22  sites to the latest equipment.  And at the same
23  time we're always looking at the -- where we can
24  still enhance our coverage, especially in this
25  portion of Easton along Route 58.
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 1                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So it's dual
 2  fold?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  It's dual.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you.  Going
 5  back to the compound and the area that we looked
 6  at today, it's mentioned in the application that
 7  approximately 37 trees are slated to be removed.
 8  Are any new plantings being proposed?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  At this time
10  there's no new plantings being proposed around the
11  compound.
12                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Also in the
13  compound, looking at SP-1 or 2, the generator
14  seems to be located at the lowest point in that
15  compound.  Was there any thought about moving that
16  further to the east so it's more uphill?  And the
17  reason I bring that up, in the event that there's
18  a spill or leak it would still be kind of confined
19  to the compound as opposed to possibly rolling
20  downhill.
21                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Verizon's
22  generators sit on top of their steel platform so
23  it's actually sitting on top closest to their
24  equipment cabinets and their battery cabinets
25  because that's what it's serving and it all comes
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 1  as one unit.
 2                 And that's -- that's where it's a
 3  shared generator.  It's Verizon's generator, so
 4  it's going with their equipment.
 5                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Yeah.  No, I was
 6  just looking at space.  And you know, you have one
 7  corner.  It looks like, gee, maybe it should be
 8  moved back to the other corner.  That was my
 9  thought behind it, but let me stay with the
10  generator.
11                 I asked this question in the field
12  review, and for the record I'll ask it again.
13  There is no natural gas available.  Correct?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's not
15  true.  After you asked that in the field we went
16  and investigated.  There is natural gas at the
17  school and I drove Moreland before I came here.
18  And it appears there is visible evidence of
19  natural gas in Moreland.  Size, capacity,
20  pressure, I have no idea.  It was not investigated
21  for any use at the compound.
22                 MR. SILVESTRI:  But there might be
23  a remote possibility we could have a natural gas
24  generator instead of diesel?
25                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's a true
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 1  statement.
 2                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  For now let
 3  me stay with the diesel.  The specification sheet
 4  that's in attachment seven for the diesel
 5  generator, there's an image that's on the first
 6  generator page there.  Is the fuel tank actually
 7  located somewhere within that image of the
 8  generator?  Or is it separate?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  The fuel
10  tank, there's a 92-gallon diesel belly fuel tank.
11  It's all one unit and the tank sits underneath the
12  generator.
13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So the
14  picture they have there is all one?
15                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.  It
16  actually appears as one cabinet.
17                 MR. SILVESTRI:  And you asked my
18  follow-up question about the 92 gallons.  Thank
19  you.
20                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  You're
21  welcome.
22                 MR. SILVESTRI:  What is the rupture
23  basin alarm?
24                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  The -- the
25  generator is -- has a leak detection system both
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 1  in the panel on the generator.  It also has a
 2  remote alarm, so if there is a leak it's detected
 3  and it alerts Verizon that there -- that there is
 4  a problem with the generator and there's a leak at
 5  the generator.
 6                 MR. SILVESTRI:  So the alarm
 7  enunciates.  You'll get notified remotely --
 8                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.
 9                 MR. SILVESTRI:  -- at one of your
10  facilities for a response?
11                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That is
12  correct.
13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  At full load is the
14  fuel consumption of the generator roughly 1.9
15  gallons an hour?
16                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  At a
17  hundred percent I believe the number -- it's close
18  to 1.9.  I think it's actually 1.81 gallons per
19  hour.
20                 MR. SILVESTRI:  So quick math,
21  would a 92-gallon tank, 1.8, 1.9 gallons per hour,
22  a full load you might have 48 that you could run?
23                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah, you're
24  looking at close to 50 hours running at a hundred.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Excellent.  My math
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 1  is good.  Thank you.
 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  You're
 3  welcome.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  How often would you
 5  anticipate that he tank would need to be refilled
 6  under normal conditions?
 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  They run it
 8  once a week for about 20 minutes -- I mean, every
 9  other week for about 20 minutes.  I would think
10  that under normal conditions you're looking at
11  filling it every three months or so, maybe, maybe
12  a little more.
13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  When it's run for
14  maintenance purposes or for otherwise, is it a
15  remote start, or do you need somebody present
16  there?
17                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I believe
18  it's a remote start.
19                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Even for
20  maintenance purposes?
21                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I believe so,
22  yes.
23                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  To refill
24  the tank, how would refilling be accomplished?
25  Would that be a contractor?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes, they're
 2  going to have to come out and pull the hose and
 3  fill the tank, yes.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  How do they have
 5  access to the compound?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  They will
 7  more than likely have their own lock on the
 8  compound, or know what the combination to get into
 9  the compound is.
10                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Would they be on
11  their own, or would they be supervised?
12                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I don't know
13  the answer to that.  I believe they're on their
14  own, but they probably -- probably have to alert
15  the construction manager who represents that site
16  that they're going to be in there.
17                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  One of the
18  comments we received from I think it was DPH
19  talked about spill prevention measures, and they
20  had looked at possibly an impervious surface that
21  you'd have for refilling.  My question is,
22  actually would a portable truck berm be available
23  that could protect any spills from getting into
24  the environment?
25                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I'm sorry.  I
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 1  missed that.  Portable truck?
 2                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Berm?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Berm.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  I hate to use the
 5  word "blowup," but it's kind of like a blowup area
 6  that you'd situate it so.  The truck would drive
 7  into it, and if anything happened with the truck
 8  during a refilling operation it would be
 9  contained.
10                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  With the
11  configuration as it sits now that is not the way
12  it's designed.  We would have to investigate
13  further if that would be something that could
14  work.  It would -- it would mean the separation of
15  the generator from the equipment, which isn't
16  necessarily the end of the world, but the idea
17  with Verizon's equipment is that it's compact.
18                 It's actually delivered to the site
19  on the platform with the cabinets attached.  And
20  they just put it right on the piers and it's good
21  to go.
22                 So I suppose it's -- it's something
23  that could -- in my experience we haven't done it
24  on any site.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Yeah, the concern
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 1  is more with you bring the truck there to refill
 2  it.  You have a hose.  What type of spill
 3  prevention measures do you have?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Well, there's
 5  a containment system built into the generator.
 6                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Correct.
 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  So the
 8  generator itself for a spill can hold, I believe
 9  it's 125 percent capacity, but as far as a spill
10  from the truck itself refilling, there's no
11  prevention for that.  It's just normal, you know,
12  his normal maintenance and code that he has to
13  abide by when he's delivering fuel.
14                 MR. SILVESTRI:  There's a number of
15  precautions, shall we say, that are normally put
16  into place.  And that was really the concern of my
17  question, is to make sure that we do have adequate
18  spill protection containment, countermeasures,
19  cleanup, whatever we have for that type of system.
20                 That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.
21  Thank you.
22                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
23                 Mr. Hannon.
24                 MR. HANNON:  Thank you,
25  Mr. Chairman.
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 1                 I had a number of questions that
 2  have already been asked and answered.  I made a
 3  comment out in the field, so I'll just reiterate
 4  that, that there was an issue that I had with the
 5  aerial photos that showed where the location of
 6  the underground utilities would be.  And it's been
 7  explained by a couple of people that it's actually
 8  the engineer diagrams that are depicting where the
 9  line is, so I'm fine there.
10                 The tower sharing.  It's 150 feet.
11  Could it be expanded?
12                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Was your
13  question, could it be expanded?
14                 MR. HANNON:  Yes.
15                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Per our
16  lease document that the Town -- it is written into
17  the actual lease document that the height of the
18  facility is 150 feet, excluding any appurtenances.
19  And anything above the 150 would have to receive
20  the written approval by the Town.
21                 MR. HANNON:  And if it was to be
22  expanded, I'm assuming that the antennas of the
23  Town would -- at least those at the top would go
24  up also.  Because I think the lowest ones are also
25  town antenna or dishes, so those would remain the
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 1  same.  But if it was expanding, I'm assuming then
 2  that the three units on the top would also rise
 3  with the expansion of the unit?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Typically
 5  with town equipment they have transmit and receive
 6  antennas, and they like to be at the highest for
 7  transmit, I believe, and the lowest for a receive.
 8  If it was extended I would assume that the Town
 9  may want to still keep that highest spot on the
10  tower.
11                 MR. HANNON:  I had some questions
12  about the 37 trees, but that's already been asked
13  and answered.  Can you give me an approximate
14  distance between where the tower is going and
15  where the animal shelter is?
16                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The
17  approximate distance is about 330 feet away so the
18  animal shelter is basically southwest -- southeast
19  of the proposed facility.
20                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.
21                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The animal
22  shelter has an AMSL of roughly 380 feet.  Our site
23  is roughly 440 AMSL.
24                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  And then to
25  follow up on the natural gas, is there more than a
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 1  remote chance that if natural gas is available
 2  there would be a natural gas unit?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  It's hard to
 4  say only because I don't know what the pressure is
 5  out there and if it can handle what we're going to
 6  ask it to handle.  And if that's the case, you may
 7  have to upgrade the main for some distance.  So
 8  it's tough for me to answer that.
 9                 MR. HANNON:  Right, but assuming
10  that the pressure was okay, then going with a
11  natural gas generator should be a reasonable
12  request, I would think?
13                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  It's really
14  the carrier's call.  That's a request that could
15  be answered.  I don't know if I could answer you
16  yes or no at that, but it is a request.
17                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  And then to
18  follow up on Mr. Silvestri's line of questioning,
19  my understanding is typically if you had a
20  contractor that's going out to these sites to add
21  diesel fuel to the tanks they would most likely
22  carry or have an emergency spill kit on site.
23                 So I'm assuming you would not
24  maintain one on site, but that the contractor
25  coming it would be required to maintain that on


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 61


 1  site or on the trucks?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's true.
 3                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  I have no other
 4  questions.  Thank you.
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
 6                 Dr. Klemens.
 7                 DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you,
 8  Mr. Chairman.  I have a series of different
 9  questions.  I guess I'll start with the generator
10  also.
11                 I noticed the gas connections
12  outside the school, and I'm looking at the letter
13  that we received and you have from the drinking
14  water section of the Department of Public Health,
15  and all the things that they're recommending.
16                 The closest wetland downslope from
17  the proposed compound is how many feet?
18                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  It's
19  322 feet to the west, closest wetland.
20                 DR. KLEMENS:  And that is?  What is
21  that wetland?  What does it feed into?
22                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That
23  wetland system drains to the south, southwest and
24  it's part of the public water supply watershed
25  system.  So it eventually drains into the
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 1  reservoir.
 2                 DR. KLEMENS:  Is that part of the
 3  Cricker Brook watershed that it's draining into?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I believe
 5  that's correct, yes.
 6                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  So continuing
 7  with the generator questions.  Something happens
 8  to the generator which is now placed, as you've
 9  said, at the very lowest point, 300 or so feet.
10                 What is the attenuation factor if
11  you had a partial or a complete failure of that?
12  Would the fuel in that attenuate through 300 feet
13  plus or minus of woodland and soil?  Or would this
14  eventually reach the public drinking water supply
15  if we had a catastrophic failure or a large spill?
16                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  It's a
17  very good question, Dr. Klemens.  I think it's a
18  little difficult to come up with a proper response
19  because there it is a considerable distance to
20  that wetland resource.
21                 However, you are looking at this
22  individual geology being thin glacial till with
23  bedrock outcrops, and without having a good
24  understanding of the bedrock geology and the
25  potential for fissures to connect to a shallow


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 63


 1  bedrock aquifer, there is still a potential that
 2  there could be some groundwater contamination as a
 3  result of a catastrophic release.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  So again, here's
 5  another member of the Council really encouraging
 6  looking at the gas solution for that reason.
 7                 Let's talk what no one has really
 8  spoke about, the location of this particular
 9  compound.  And I guess it begs the question,
10  you're building the compound.  You're building a
11  road.  You've got a field.  Then you're cutting
12  through a stone wall into a forest, and it just
13  seems to me logically the sensible thing to do
14  would be to end, have that compound tucked in the
15  corner of that open field.  It's ten feet higher
16  and you don't have the loss of that forested
17  habitat, which we're going to get into the quality
18  of that habitat in a moment.
19                 But what is driving this sort of,
20  what I view as unnecessary environmental
21  destruction?  We're charged with balancing public
22  need with environmental stewardship.  I just don't
23  see what we gain by cutting into that forest
24  except environmental destruction that's
25  unnecessary.
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I can
 2  answer that question, Dr. Klemens.  We had worked
 3  with the town officials obviously on the location
 4  of the facility on the property through various
 5  interaction and feedback from town officials, and
 6  they accompanied us on a few site visits.
 7                 There was initial talk of
 8  potentially putting it in the actual DPW storage
 9  yard.  We felt that it was inappropriate in a
10  sense that we wanted to get it further west away
11  from Morehouse Road and get it more into a general
12  screening area.
13                 The town sentiments were that they
14  wanted it tucked in the woods, because the open
15  fields right now that are there, they don't know
16  if they want to keep them as open space, if they
17  want to extend the playing fields and so forth.  I
18  think at some point there was even talk about
19  maybe a sledding park in that area.
20                 So the sentiment was to put it into
21  the woods to gain some natural screening for the
22  base of the tower as well as the equipment, not
23  knowing 10, 15 years down the road if there would
24  be activities in those fields.  And if there were
25  it was the Town's opinion that they wanted to have
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 1  the screening of the facility in the woods.
 2                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Hannon has a
 3  followup.
 4                 MR. HANNON:  Thank you,
 5  Mr. Chairman.
 6                 On one of the questions I was
 7  originally looking at was where the underground
 8  utilities were originally depicted.  And I know
 9  that it's changed, but can you explain why the
10  location changed?  Did that have something to do
11  with the Town not wanting that going through their
12  area?
13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I would
14  have to take a look at my records on the utility
15  route and how it changed from the initial
16  presentation, keeping in mind that when we
17  designed these sites we don't have the benefit of
18  doing the utility walk, in this case, with UI.
19  That comes further in the application process.
20                 I know -- I believe there is an
21  open space area over by the original location
22  where the utilities were to come in.  I believe,
23  and I'll double check and maybe we can discuss it
24  during our break, that there may be some wetlands
25  over there as well that we wanted to keep away
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 1  from coming in from that area.  So we felt best to
 2  route it in the current configuration.
 3                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  Thank you.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  Well, as we see from
 5  many dockets, oftentimes the lessees -- although
 6  the lessors, rather, like to put it in places that
 7  benefit them to the maximum, but it doesn't always
 8  benefit the environment and other aspects.  So I
 9  am not moved by that argument.
10                 Let me continue to ask questions
11  about that habit.  Let's talk about that area that
12  you plan to put the compound into.  Could you
13  describe the underlying geology of that?
14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  The area
15  of the proposed compound consists of glacial till
16  deposits.  It's thin glacial till soils overlying
17  shallow to bedrock gaps, as well as exposed --
18  areas of exposed bedrock.
19                 So it consists as a result -- or
20  the resulting forest is characterized as an upland
21  dry/mesic oak hickory dominant forest habitat.
22                 DR. KLEMENS:  So you've just said
23  this is an upland dry forest dry/mesic forest?
24                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Correct.
25                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you have red
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 1  cedar in there.  You have pignut.  You have oak.
 2  Correct?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
 4  correct.
 5                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you have a stone
 6  wall that separates that from the field.  And in
 7  your professional experience, do these stone walls
 8  effectively act as barricades to a lot of small
 9  wildlife, natural -- or sort of a human created
10  barricade that would keep turtles, frogs,
11  salamanders maybe from wandering into the field?
12  Is there some function that that stone wall might
13  have?
14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
15  Yeah, that's -- that's my experience as well, that
16  they -- they afford, you know, some type of
17  barrier.  They also afford some habitat, some
18  microhabitat for, you know, snakes, small mammals
19  as well, as well as forming a barrier for, you
20  know, migrating turtles and other animals.
21                 DR. KLEMENS:  Now as I read through
22  the report there's been no biological survey, no
23  inventory done of the biota of what might be on
24  that dry/mesic forest glacial till area lying
25  above a wetlands system?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
 2  correct.  No formal survey has been performed of
 3  that area.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you're looking at
 5  Donna McKay's letter from the NDDB.  They did not
 6  anticipate any impacts based on what they knew,
 7  but left the door open that, in fact, site surveys
 8  may reveal other species.
 9                 It wasn't just that it was -- she
10  said there were no impacts based on what they had
11  in their file, but there could be state listed
12  species discovered as part of the survey of that
13  site?
14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
15  obviously a potential, and the language that the
16  State uses for these type of reviews where they
17  don't have any records, they always include that
18  caveated language that there's always a potential
19  for encountering other listed species.
20                 DR. KLEMENS:  So this wetland that
21  basically is 300 and some feet off, you have no
22  idea what is in that wetland biologically?
23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
24  correct.  We did a -- we determined the
25  jurisdictional boundary of that wetland and the
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 1  major cover type for the flora within that system,
 2  but not a fauna survey.
 3                 DR. KLEMENS:  You actually were in
 4  that wetland?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
 6                 DR. KLEMENS:  So did you see any
 7  potential that there could be vernal pool
 8  indicators and species using that wetland?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  In my
10  opinion, for the delineated portion of that
11  wetland area there would not be.  It is
12  essentially a dry topographic swale that has some
13  seasonal saturated soils.  There's no inundation
14  of any measurable depth within the reach of that
15  delineation.
16                 As you move through that wetland
17  system it becomes more expansive.  You know, our
18  survey limits are -- may be extended 500 feet from
19  the facility.  We still didn't observe any type of
20  vernal -- potential for vernal pool habitat, but I
21  would anticipate as you move much further distant
22  to the west and southwest within the interior of
23  that wetland system where it expands in size, that
24  you know, there certainly could be a cryptic
25  habitat, but at that point we're probably
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 1  approaching a thousand feet from the proposed
 2  facility.
 3                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  So what you're
 4  saying is basically based on your investigations,
 5  knowing that vernal pool species will use the
 6  adjacent uplands, you think the potential for that
 7  slope to be used by vernal pool obligate species
 8  within that wetland is quite small based on what
 9  you observed in that wetland?
10                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I'd --
11  yes, I would.  I think that's a fair assessment.
12  I think there's always a potential when you have
13  wetlands within 50, 100 feet that you could always
14  come across a wood frog because their migration
15  distance can be quite distant from their natal
16  pools.  But I think those occurrences would be
17  fairly rare in this particular location.
18                 DR. KLEMENS:  Well, let's leave the
19  vernal pool obligates, and let's focus on box
20  turtles.  You've obviously spent a lot of time, as
21  have I, looking at different habitats that support
22  box turtles.
23                 Based on the sort of gestalt of
24  what you saw in that forest and field and wetland
25  complex, would you think this would constitute a
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 1  box turtle habitat?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would.
 3  I think it has the compilation of different
 4  habitat types where I would not be -- be surprised
 5  to come across a box turtle in that area, you
 6  know, regardless of whether there were no records
 7  from the State.
 8                 It does have, you know, certain
 9  characteristics where if I were, you know, walking
10  through and spent, you know, a considerable amount
11  of time on that habitat doing a fauna survey, that
12  you know, at some point in time I wouldn't be
13  surprised to find a box turtle in that area.
14                 DR. KLEMENS:  So having said that,
15  if one goes forward and places this compound, in
16  which I think is not a very wise place for what
17  I've said before, but would you, would Verizon
18  agree to the turtle protection protocols that DEEP
19  uses standardly?
20                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I think
21  the applicant would be amenable to incorporating,
22  you know, some type of box turtle protection plan.
23  Similar views done on other dockets in front of
24  the Council, and we could incorporate those into
25  the D and M plan, should the Council approve this
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 1  facility.
 2                 DR. KLEMENS:  Of course, all of
 3  that could be avoided if one placed it on the
 4  other side of the stone wall in the field.
 5  Correct?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would
 7  agree with that statement, yes.
 8                 DR. KLEMENS:  So the most -- the
 9  least risk to the turtles would be placing it in
10  the corner of the field?
11                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would
12  agree that there would be a lower risk with the
13  placement in the field.
14                 DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you for that.
15  I'm just want to do a couple things on the
16  simulations, and some of this has already been
17  stated by Mr. Harder.  He actually used the exact
18  same word I thought when I was looking at some of
19  that, sort of ridiculous.
20                 I want to really direct your
21  attention to simulation number one.  And there are
22  two photographs there, two simulations.  Can you
23  tell me what this -- there's a large pole like
24  item on the right-hand side.  Let's see -- yes, on
25  the right-hand side photograph.
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 1                 What is that?  That's standing
 2  almost at the same visual elevation height as the
 3  monopine, or the tower.  Is that a field light or
 4  something?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I believe
 6  they are light stanchions.  There's several of
 7  them scattered throughout, especially as you move
 8  to the right, Dr. Klemens.
 9                 DR. KLEMENS:  So I'm looking -- and
10  I think you're right.  I think that's what they
11  are.  So I'm looking at these two together and I
12  cannot see how -- this monopine does look very odd
13  sitting there.  You already have things that are
14  standing up, poles.
15                 There you have another pole with
16  some antennas on it.  Certainly, at least from my
17  perspective, it's much less visually intrusive.
18  You want to comment on that?
19                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  If I
20  must, certainly.
21                 We've actually had a go around
22  about this.  My own opinion is that the monopine
23  doesn't really work here.  I'm all about context.
24  I probably sound like a broken record in front of
25  you folks saying that.
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 1                 Ray and I discussed this early on.
 2  It was clear that that was the Town's initial
 3  preference, and then the more we looked at this
 4  and noticed we had significant height above the
 5  treeline, that the monopine, certainly once we did
 6  the simulations it became clear that that was
 7  going to be much bulkier on the horizon.
 8                 So my opinion is that in this case
 9  a traditional monopole certainly is more
10  appropriate, and I think is actually less visually
11  striking.  Because not a lot of visibility overall
12  with this facility, but where you see it, you see
13  it pretty substantially above the trees.  So I
14  would -- I would agree certainly with the
15  assessment of Mr. Harder and yourself in terms of
16  it -- I might not use the exact same terms that
17  you folks used, but I think that certainly sums up
18  I think the general characteristics.
19                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Excuse me.  I have a
20  followup.  When you talked to the Town did you
21  show them these simulations?  Did they have this
22  information?
23                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I would
24  have to defer to Mr. Vergati on that.
25                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  These
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 1  simulations were completed, I think, in April of
 2  2015.  And yes, copies were sent to the Town.
 3                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I think
 4  the Town has good intentions, certainly.  And I
 5  think, you know, the fact is that as we talked
 6  probably ad nauseam before on this issue, that in
 7  the right situation this works.  And I think it
 8  might have been a feeling that, hey, we've got
 9  this, you know, in the trees.  So a tree kind of
10  poking above the trees might look pretty natural.
11                 Unfortunately that just doesn't
12  work here from a lot of the perspectives where you
13  can see it.
14                 DR. KLEMENS:  Well, I remember in
15  Docket 471 just a few weeks ago there was this
16  whole discussion about when you don't have a pine
17  forest these things really are inappropriate.  And
18  I think your case is really made if you look at
19  simulation number seven.
20                 You have one pine tree, but you
21  really start to see that even the screening
22  potential of this, it's drawn to it as opposed
23  to --
24                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Right.  I
25  would say from my perspective, photo seven is
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 1  probably the one spot where you could make the
 2  argument because it doesn't poke above the trees
 3  and it's kind of buried in the trees.  So it's a
 4  little bit more unnatural.
 5                 But you're absolutely right,
 6  Dr. Klemens.  We're talking about an area that
 7  really has very little coniferous coverage.  So it
 8  can be somewhat striking from some of the views.
 9                 DR. KLEMENS:  I sometimes think
10  that there's sort of a sense that, you know, that
11  hiding -- and I hear talk from a lot of people
12  there's a sense, oh, let's hide it in a monopine
13  and I think people don't often think about the
14  ramifications of what that actually will look
15  like.
16                 And I think what you've produced
17  really is very important because it gives us and
18  the Town -- and other people to really look at it.
19  Sometimes what you wish for isn't necessarily
20  going to help you, and I think what you see here
21  is a wonderful example of that.
22                 But I often think people think this
23  is what you have to do over time to hide it, but I
24  think as we've talked about these visual things
25  it's in the eye of the beholder, but sometimes
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 1  they have unintended consequences.  I certainly
 2  think that this may be a case like that.
 3                 And I thank you, and I have no
 4  further questions, Mr. Chairman.
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
 6                 Mr. Lynch?
 7                 MR. LYNCH:  Thank you,
 8  Mr. Chairman.
 9                 A good part about going last is my
10  smarter colleagues have asked all the questions,
11  but I want to follow up on a couple things
12  starting with Mr. Libertine.
13                 And you and I have had the
14  discussion over the years about monopine versus
15  monopole.  And I actually agree with Dr. Klemens.
16  The monopole is a much lower profile here than the
17  monopine.  And in some cases the monopine on the
18  simulations, you want to stand under it and sing
19  Christmas carols.
20                 So is there anything you could do
21  for the standard monopole?  And here so far we've
22  only got one carrier, so there's only one -- going
23  to be one apparatus at the top.  Is there anything
24  you could do to help lower the profile of a
25  standard monopole?
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 1                 And again, I agree with
 2  Dr. Klemens.  I mean H.L. Mencken said it over a
 3  hundred years ago talking about prohibition.  Be
 4  careful what you wish for, you may get it.
 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Agreed.
 6                 MR. LYNCH:  So is there anything
 7  you can do color-wise, you know, to somehow lower
 8  this profile of the monopole?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Well, I
10  think there's two things that could at least be
11  considered.  One I can speak to if -- and I just
12  can't remember it and I apologize, what docket it
13  was.  But in Ridgefield we have split the colors.
14  It's a two-tone tower.  It's a -- what I think is
15  probably traditionally called the sky blue at the
16  top.
17                 On a lot of days that works very
18  well.  That actually happens to be a Homeland
19  facility and it came out wonderful.  Not everyday
20  is going to be a beautiful blue-robin sky.
21                 MR. LYNCH:  I understand that.
22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  But no
23  matter what we do, I think there's two schools of
24  thought on the coloration.  I think once the steel
25  goes up and starts to whether a bit it tends to
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 1  dull.  So I'm a firm believer in that, yeah, it
 2  might have somewhat of an industrial look to it,
 3  but it works in the New England landscape to a
 4  great degree on a lot of days during the year.
 5                 I think someone could also make the
 6  argument, boy, if you paint it blue at the top
 7  above the treeline that can work on certain days
 8  as well.  And I think that goes back to a little
 9  bit of the beauty is in the eye of the balder.
10                 But the second piece really comes
11  down to -- I would have to really defer to our RF
12  engineer, but whether or not -- because we have
13  one carrier, and because at some point it sounds
14  as though the Town will be putting their whips on
15  the top.  They'll also be fairly tight together.
16  So it's almost like -- and because it will be
17  see-through it's not going to be a structure, so
18  it won't look massive.
19                 We may want to consider whether or
20  not we can somewhat bring in the antennas, not
21  what I'd call a flush array, but we've seen them
22  where they're not the full 12 or 14-foot platforms
23  that are depicted here in the photo simulations.
24                 So that's something -- I don't know
25  how it affects radiofrequency coverage, so again
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 1  I'd have to defer to the radiofrequency engineer
 2  on that particular issue.  But those are the two
 3  things that come to mind for this type of a
 4  facility where we have in some cases 70 feet above
 5  the treeline being exposed.
 6                 MR. LYNCH:  The surrounding canopy
 7  is rather low, so you know, that makes it, whether
 8  it's a tree or a monopole stick out even more?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Agreed.
10                 MR. LYNCH:  Mr. Vergati, is the
11  Town actually married to the monopine?  Or were
12  they open to looking at a standard monopole?
13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I certainly
14  don't want to speak for the Town.  I know there
15  was input obviously from the board of selectmen
16  and P and Z and land use and so forth.  That's a
17  conversation I would be certainly happy to have.
18                 I think we had the foresight when
19  we were doing the lease to put that language in
20  that, again the ultimate decision on design is
21  with the Siting Council.  But I can certainly have
22  that conversation with the first selectman and the
23  other officials.
24                 MR. LYNCH:  And also, Mr. Vergati,
25  I thought I heard you say earlier that the Town is
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 1  set at 150 feet and no higher.  You know, if the
 2  FCC, Mr. Libertine, comes along and tells another
 3  carrier they can go higher there's nothing the
 4  Town or this Council can do about it.  They can go
 5  higher?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Actually,
 7  they can't.  If we're on a private property and
 8  there was no height cap written into a lease
 9  agreement, and the 6409, that middle tax class
10  relief came along, and a carrier wanted to go
11  higher, then, yes, we could as a tower developer
12  extent that tower 20 feet.
13                 In this case there is a lease
14  agreement in place that specifically caps the
15  height to be 150 feet, and the only way it could
16  be higher than 150 would -- again to be -- to
17  receive written approval from the Town to do that.
18                 MR. LYNCH:  I'll leave that to our
19  legal people down at the other end.
20                 I think I'm almost finished.
21                 I couldn't ask the fire chief or
22  the police chief earlier, but is the fire
23  department a volunteer fire department.
24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I'll speak
25  to that.  It's a hybrid fire department.  It
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 1  sounds like it's made up of both volunteer and
 2  paid.
 3                 MR. LYNCH:  I'm done, Mr. Chairman.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  So if the Town is
 5  concerned about the height of the tower and you
 6  have this sort of FCC -- which I think maybe we'll
 7  hear whether or not what you, Mr. Vergati said is
 8  actually legal -- but one way to hedge your bets
 9  would be a 140-foot tower at the site that I
10  recommended, which is ten feet higher.
11                 And that in the worst-case scenario
12  if you have to extend that tower, you would still
13  be quite -- about 160 feet only.  That's just a
14  comment, a reason to reconsider where you're
15  putting the compound.
16                 Thank you.
17                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.
18  We're now going to give an opportunity for the
19  other party, Ms. Westmoreland to cross-examine.
20                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I'll try and
21  keep it as brief as I can.
22                 What kind of impact from increased
23  truck traffic are we likely to see on Morehouse
24  Road?  And what do you propose to do to minimize
25  the impact?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  During
 2  construction there will be an increase in truck
 3  traffic, but once the compound is up and running
 4  the reality is it gets visited probably once a
 5  month by a tech in a pickup truck.  And even then
 6  sometimes it goes longer than a month, depending
 7  on what their schedules are.
 8                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And have you
 9  given any thought to planting around this site so
10  that it is less visible from the surrounding
11  community?  Certainly you could put some
12  fast-growing pines in.
13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The way
14  it's designed right now, set back into the wooded
15  area there was no plans to do any landscaping at
16  the base of the tower.
17                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And do you
18  realize that most of Easton is on a well system,
19  so any leakage from the tower would go directly
20  into the community well system, aside from the
21  reservoir that you have mentioned in fact?
22                 MR. BALDWIN:  Ms. Westmoreland,
23  just for clarification, you said community wells,
24  or private?
25                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Private, private
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 1  wells.
 2                 MR. BALDWIN:  So not a community
 3  well system, but private wells.
 4                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  No, but private.
 5  Most people in town are on private wells.
 6                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  The feeling
 7  is with the generator and the containment system
 8  that comes with it, that the protection will be
 9  there to prevent spills.
10                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And can you name
11  one positive thing that this would entail for the
12  direct neighbors that is not being given to the
13  rest of the town?
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I would say
15  probably not.  I mean, certainly the residents in
16  the area will benefit from increased cell coverage
17  and enhanced public safety.
18                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  But that would
19  be basically the benefit that the rest of the town
20  is receiving at essentially the neighbors'
21  expense.
22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I'm not
23  sure I would characterize it that way, but I think
24  it's similar to the existing facilities at the
25  school and the DPW.  It's a benefit for the
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 1  community in general.
 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And do any of
 3  you live near a cell tower, or do you plan to live
 4  near a cell tower in the near future?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I can say
 6  at this end of the table, certainly it lives
 7  within sights -- line of sight of cell towers,
 8  yes.  They're ubiquitous these days.  They're
 9  about -- not as common as telephone poles, but
10  they're getting there.  That's the reality.
11                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I can see
12  three from my house.
13                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And I would like
14  to make a statement, if I may?
15                 THE CHAIRMAN:  When it's your turn
16  for appearance -- your cross-examine you can make
17  a brief, but not --
18                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Perfect.  Okay.
19  And I was under the impression based on the
20  documents that you provided that you were going to
21  put in a 1500 megahertz additional system on top
22  of the 700 that had previously been mentioned.  Is
23  that incorrect?
24                 I read something about you need to
25  upgrade for the potential for increased use of a
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 1  tower and increased uses by potentially Fairfield?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm
 3  guessing you may be talking about Verizon
 4  deploying all of its license frequencies, because
 5  initially we are just deploying the 700 megahertz
 6  and 2100 megahertz frequencies.  And we still have
 7  the 850 megahertz and the 1900 megahertz in our
 8  pocket just in case we need to deploy them.
 9                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And so
10  potentially you would put them in at the base of
11  this tower?
12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  The
13  antennas would still be up on the 145 level
14  reserved for Verizon.
15                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  So I take it
16  that's a yes?
17                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  The
18  equipment will go inside the compound.
19                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And how much of
20  this tower potentially would be used by the Town
21  of Fairfield instead of the Town of Easton?
22                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Right now
23  there's no proposed equipment on the tower by the
24  Town of Fairfield.
25                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  But I read that
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 1  potentially you would use it for Fairfield?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I think if
 3  your question is, would the residents of Fairfield
 4  benefit from the coverage, I would leave that to
 5  RF to answer, I guess.  I suspect they might.  I
 6  believe the Fairfield town line is roughly
 7  2100 feet away.
 8                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  That's
 9  correct.  The northern portion of Fairfield would
10  benefit from the cell coverage from this tower.
11                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And so how much,
12  proportionately given the population of Easton and
13  the population of Fairfield, would this tower be
14  represented for just Easton?
15                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I believe
16  we answered the portion with Easton, but with
17  Fairfield we didn't.
18                 Well, the majority of the coverage
19  would be in Easton.  And so I'd say with the
20  population number that we stated in the
21  interrogatories, the majority of it will be
22  residents of Easton.
23                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Like 51 percent?
24  75 percent?  85 percent?
25                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Excuse me.  If you
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 1  have an answer in percentages, fine.  But if you
 2  don't, just say you don't so we can go on.
 3                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I don't
 4  have the exact percentage.
 5                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Okay.  And what
 6  other commercial sites were considered besides the
 7  town property?
 8                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  There was a
 9  total of 15 sites that were looked at, both town
10  properties, Aquarion properties, private
11  properties.  And this site was chosen.
12                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And when you put
13  in the underground line for the power to the
14  tower, why not just put the whole thing
15  underground and not put up a new pole?  We have a
16  tendency to have a lot of storms with trees coming
17  down.  It takes down the power for the whole
18  street.
19                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  We walked the
20  site with UI and that is what their requirement
21  us.  If it was up to us we would run underground
22  from the pole, but they need to set a new -- their
23  desire, they're directing us to set a new pole
24  about, I think it's 30 to 50 feet from the
25  existing one to put in, to go underground from


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 89


 1  there.
 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I think that
 3  concludes my questions.
 4                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Stay there,
 5  but now you will be -- so we'll start with
 6  swearing-in.
 7
 8  P A M E L A   W E S T M O R E L A N D,
 9       called as a witness, being first duly sworn
10       by the Executive Director, was examined and
11       testified on her oath follows:
12                 THE CHAIRMAN:  We have, as far as
13  the exhibit, I think it was your request for party
14  status.  Question is -- the only question really
15  is, did you author that?
16                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes, I did.
17                 THE CHAIRMAN:  And it's accurate to
18  the best of your knowledge?
19                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes, it is.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there any
21  objection to it being admitted?
22                 MR. BALDWIN:  No, Mr. Chairman.
23                 THE CHAIRMAN:  So your exhibit is
24  admitted.  And we'll now continue with
25  cross-examination by staff and then Council.
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 1                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  As Mr.
 2  Libertine testified to earlier, there was a ballon
 3  fly today, and you walked the site.  Did you have
 4  the opportunity to go to your residence and try to
 5  look for the balloon from your property today?
 6                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I did not notice
 7  it, but I haven't looked for it either.
 8                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.  I
 9  have no other questions.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Harder?
11                 MR. HARDER:  No questions.
12                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Silvestri?
13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,
14  Mr. Chairman.
15                 You had mentioned wells.  Are most
16  of the residences on Morehouse serviced by wells?
17                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I don't know.  I
18  can only guess.
19                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Is yours?
20                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Mine is not.  We
21  converted to city water.
22                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Are they also
23  serviced by septic tanks?
24                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  And do you know if
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 1  the school is serviced by well or municipal water?
 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I don't know.
 3                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  That's all I
 4  have.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Hannon.
 6                 MR. HANNON:  I have nothing,
 7  Mr. Chairman.
 8                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Dr. Klemens.
 9                 DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you,
10  Mr. Chairman.
11                 In your petition you said you don't
12  contest the tower, but you want to see it moved?
13                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Well, I
14  recognize the need that the town has for cell
15  service.  I mean, that's clear.  I can't say that
16  I am thrilled by it's location.
17                 We have the dog pound.  We have the
18  DPW dump, and now we're going to have a cell
19  tower.  This is not a confluence of events that I
20  find appealing.
21                 DR. KLEMENS:  Do you have any
22  comment?  Did you follow the suggestion I had of
23  moving the tower into the edge of the field?  Does
24  that give you any benefit?  Worse?  Better?
25  Indifferent?
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 1                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I'm not sure
 2  that it bothers me one way or another, but I do
 3  believe that the Town, when they initially started
 4  having hearings about putting a cell tower in near
 5  the school there was a lot of local objection to
 6  perceived risk from electromagnetic radiation, or
 7  whatever else might come with a cell tower.  So
 8  moving it closer to the school and the ballfields
 9  probably isn't something the community would be
10  that thrilled about.
11                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you've probably
12  looked in the application.  You're aware that --
13  did you see the tower, Trumbull west and all those
14  other towers that make up Verizon's network there
15  that are in adjacent towns --
16                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I've seen the
17  tower in Westport.  I go by it every day on the
18  Merritt.
19                 DR. KLEMENS:  Sorry, I'm talking.
20  Did you look at the maps in the docket application
21  which showed the location, the propagation maps
22  which showed all their different towers that
23  Verizon has in the area?
24                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Apparently not.
25                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  Because many
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 1  of those towers are in adjacent municipalities and
 2  I would imagine that many of them are benefiting
 3  Easton residents.
 4                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I can tell you I
 5  am not benefiting from any cell location, that I
 6  can think of.  Cell reception at my house is
 7  terrible.
 8                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  I have no
 9  further questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Lynch.
11                 MR. LYNCH:  Who is your carrier at
12  your house?
13                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Verizon.
14                 MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.  No more
15  questions, Mr. Chairman.
16                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Cross-examination by
17  Attorney Baldwin?
18                 MR. BALDWIN:  I don't have any
19  questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, your
21  duty as an expert witness has now been terminated.
22  You did an excellent job.
23                 And the Council is going to take
24  the opportunity to break, to recess until 7 p.m.
25  And at 7 p.m. we will reconvene for comments by
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 1  the public.
 2                 PAMELA WESTMORELAND:  Might I make
 3  a statement now, as opposed to coming back at
 4  seven o'clock and making a statement?
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm sorry.
 6  Go ahead.
 7                 PAMELA WESTMORELAND:  So just a
 8  couple of things that you all have talked about.
 9                 The reason I bring up the Westport
10  cell tower is because I believe it is a monopole
11  tower.  It's steel.  You can see it from miles
12  around.  It's the ugliest thing that I can think
13  of as you pass by on the Merritt.  I don't view
14  that as an improvement over a kind of ridiculous
15  looking monopine.
16                 The monopine that's on Wilbur Cross
17  as you go into New York looks rather nice.  If
18  that were what we were going to get, that would be
19  better than a steel tower with stuff sticking up
20  out of the top.
21                 I think, you know, there is natural
22  gas on the street.  I don't know, you know, what
23  the flow rate is or anything like that.  We
24  converted to natural gas about a year and a half
25  ago.  That's all I have to say.
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 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Again.  Thank you
 2  very much.  And again, we'll break until 7 p.m.
 3  Thank you.
 4                 (Whereupon, the witnesses were
 5  excused and the above proceedings were concluded
 6  at 4:53 p.m.)
 7
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 1                      CERTIFICATE
 2
 3       I hereby certify that the foregoing 95 pages
 4  are a complete and accurate computer-aided
 5  transcription of my original verbatim notes taken
 6  of the Siting Council Meeting in Re:  Docket No.
 7  473, APPLICATION FROM HOMELAND TOWERS LLC AND
 8  CELLCO PARTNERSHIP D/B/A VERIZON WIRELESS FOR A
 9  CERTIFICATE OF ENVIRONMENTAL COMPATIBILITY AND
10  PUBLIC NEED FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE AND
11  OPERATION OF A TELECOMMUNICATION FACILITY LOCATED
12  AT 515 MOREHOUSE ROAD IN EASTON, CONNECTICUT,
13  which was held before ROBIN STEIN, Chairman, at
14  the Easton Public Library, Community Room, 691
15  Morehouse Road, Easton, Connecticut, June 20,
16  2017.
17
18                 ____________________________
19                 Robert G. Dixon, CVR-M 857
20                 Notary Public
21                 BCT Reporting, LLC
22                 PO Box 1774
23                 Bristol, Connecticut  06011
24                 My Commission Expires:  6/30/2020
25
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 1                 THE CHAIRMAN: Good afternoon,
 2  ladies and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order
 3  this meeting of the Connecticut Siting Council,
 4  today Tuesday, June 30th, 2017.  My name is Robin
 5  Stein.  I'm Chairman of the Siting Council.
 6                 Other members of the Council
 7  present are Mr. Hannon, who's a designee from the
 8  Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;
 9  Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder and
10  Mr. Lynch.
11                 Members of the staff are Attorney
12  Melanie Bachman, our executive director; and
13  Robert Mercier our siting analyst.
14                 This hearing is held pursuant to
15  the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut
16  General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative
17  Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland
18  Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon
19  Wireless for a certificate of environmental
20  compatibility and public need for the
21  construction, maintenance and operation of a
22  telecommunications facility located at 515
23  Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This
24  application was received by the Council on
25  April 21st of this year.
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 1                 As a reminder to all,
 2  off-the-record communication with a member of the
 3  Council or a member of the Council staff upon the
 4  merits of this application are prohibited by law.
 5                 The parties to this proceeding are
 6  as follows, the applicant Homeland Towers, and
 7  Verizon or Cellco, represented by Attorney Baldwin
 8  of Robinson & Cole; and Pamela Westmoreland.
 9                 We will proceed in accordance with
10  the prepared agenda, copies of which are available
11  on the table near the podium.  Also available are
12  copies of the Council's citizen guide to Siting
13  Council procedures.
14                 At the end of this afternoon's
15  evidentiary session we will recess and resume
16  again at 7 p.m. for public comment session.  The
17  7 p.m. public comment session will be reserved for
18  the public to make brief oral statements into the
19  record.
20                 I wish to note that parties
21  including their representatives and witnesses are
22  not allowed to participate in the public comment
23  session.  I also wish to note for those who are
24  here and for the benefit of your friends and
25  neighbors who are unable to join us for the public
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 1  comment session, that you or they may send written
 2  comments to this Council within 30 days of the
 3  date hereof, and such written statements will be
 4  given the same weight as if spoken at the hearing.
 5                 If necessary, party presentations
 6  may continue after the public comment session if
 7  time allows.
 8                 A verbatim transcript will be made
 9  of this hearing and deposited with the town
10  clerk's offices in Easton and Fairfield for the
11  convenience of the public.
12                 Is there any public official that
13  would like to make a statement at this time?
14                 ADAM DUNSBY: Yes.  Good afternoon,
15  everyone.  My name is Adam Dunsby.  I am the First
16  Selectman for the Town of Easton.  I think we'll
17  have a few public officials who would like to
18  speak.
19                 As I mentioned, I'm the First
20  Selectman of the Town of Easton.  The Town has
21  recognized for some time that we have a severe
22  lack of cell coverage in the center of town
23  because there are no cell towers.  This is a
24  portion of the town which contains both our public
25  schools, the senior center, and the majority of
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 1  the town's playing fields.
 2                 At some point prior to 2012, before
 3  I was first selectman, the then board of selectmen
 4  asked the planning and zoning commission to look
 5  at all municipal land and try and determine which
 6  if any of those parcels would be the most suitable
 7  for a cell tower, or whatever it took to remedy
 8  the lack of cell coverage in Central Easton.
 9                 They returned with a report, which
10  I have previously submitted to the Council along
11  with a letter from myself.  And the parcel of town
12  municipal-owned land that they recommended, or
13  came up at the top of their matrix was the piece
14  that I believe you looked at today, the piece of
15  land just upslope from the animal shelter.
16                 So the board of selectmen issued an
17  RFP.  We had a couple bidders.  The RFP was
18  granted to Homeland Towers whose representatives
19  are here today.  And the Easton Board of Selectmen
20  certainly supports this project and believes we
21  need to take some action to improve cell service
22  in Central Easton.
23                 We had many, many, many public
24  meetings.  We looked into other alternatives such
25  as DAS systems.  The board of selectmen came to
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 1  the conclusion that a tower of some type on this
 2  parcel of land was the best solution for the Town,
 3  primarily for public safety reasons and also
 4  because obviously the residents of Easton should
 5  enjoy the benefits of modern communications.
 6                 Thank you.
 7                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
 8                 Is there any other public official
 9  who would like to speak at this time?
10                 TIM SHAW: Good afternoon.  Chief
11  of Police Tim Shaw, Easton.  Just very briefly
12  just some notes.  Wireless communications have
13  become a commonplace in the current time to
14  contact public safety in emergency situations.
15  Our dispatch center receives more 911 calls via
16  cellphones than landlines.  Public safety is
17  definitely affected by the lack of cell coverage
18  in Easton.
19                 On average there are approximately
20  eight to ten calls a day that have poor reception,
21  or the call is lost.  Another five times a week
22  people will walk into headquarters and report an
23  incident because they were unable to make a call
24  in certain areas of town.
25                 As historical perspective,
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 1  approximately eight years ago the landline to
 2  cellphone calls received was approximately 60/40,
 3  being 60 percent of the calls were via landline,
 4  40 percent being cellphone.  Currently it's more
 5  like a 70/30, with cellphones being the majority.
 6  The number is only going up as some homeowners
 7  have completely gone away from landlines and would
 8  rather use their cell phones.
 9                 This department has had numerous
10  calls where the victim of an incident could not
11  get through to the dispatch center.
12                 You know, I asked some of the
13  officers some of the examples, and one was a fatal
14  accident on an area of town where the coverage was
15  poor.  And a passenger in the vehicle was
16  attempting to call and could not get through, and
17  an officer happened to be driving by and
18  fortunately, you know, the incident was taken care
19  of, but these are the type of situations we do run
20  into.
21                 The residents of Easton need to
22  stay connected for any emergency that occurs in
23  town, and I feel upgrading our mobile
24  communications is a major step in keeping our
25  community much safer.  This upgrade is needed now
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 1  more than ever with the increase of cellphones
 2  only going up when they're contacting 911.
 3                 Additionally, we do have an
 4  attached map.  If anybody wants it, I can hand it
 5  in.  It has the areas that we are affected by with
 6  our patrol officers when we do go to calls.  You
 7  know, that impacts also if the officer has to make
 8  a call to dispatch while being on an
 9  investigation.
10                 You don't always do everything over
11  the radio.  Sometimes if it's private information
12  that you want to get you'll call dispatch, and in
13  certain areas of town we can't do that.  So this
14  would only enhance public safety, and I feel it's
15  long overdue.
16                 So I have the areas of the town in
17  the map from our dispatch center.  I can hand them
18  in to somebody.  Okay.  And you've got it.  Okay.
19                 Thank you.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much.
21                 STEVE WAUGH: I'm Steve Waugh, the
22  Fire Chief in town.  I've long been a big
23  proponent of increasing the cell coverage in
24  Easton.
25                 As Chief Shaw indicated, there's
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 1  been multiple incidences of dropped calls while
 2  people are driving through town.  On 58 and 136,
 3  these involve dealing with accidents and fire
 4  calls, and it's delayed our response, slowed down
 5  our ability to render assistance.
 6                 There's been instances where we've
 7  been requested to communicate with outside
 8  agencies.  I haven't been able to get a signal and
 9  it's delayed a response by the DEEP, calls to a
10  larger spill at a truck accident.  If we had
11  gotten a cleanup contractor out there sooner it
12  would have been -- we would have saved about
13  50 gallons of fuel going into the reservoir.
14                 We did have some incidents at the
15  baseball fields.  We had a minor injury, and then
16  we had a more significant injury.  And the parents
17  weren't able to get a cell and somebody actually
18  had to get in their car and drive before they were
19  able to call 911, and that resulted in a delay for
20  the ambulance service to attend to the child that
21  was injured.
22                 In addition, we would like to see
23  better cell service at the schools.  The cell
24  service is weak at Keller.  It's a week at
25  Staples.  And should there be an incident there we
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 1  want people to have the ability to reach out and
 2  call 911, and get the dispatch.  In this day and
 3  age, particularly given some of the school
 4  situations that have happened there should be no
 5  reason that people can't get a signal fairly
 6  quickly.
 7                 As we stand here, I meant to text
 8  or call Selectman Dunsby and tell him I was
 9  running a little bit late, but I got no service,
10  so I couldn't do it.
11                 As Chief Shaw indicated, with
12  people switching from direct landlines to bundling
13  of services and going digital, they're less likely
14  to have a POTS line.  When we do have major storms
15  and cable lines go down we run into a situation
16  where people have to rely on their cell phones,
17  and in those situations in certain parts of town
18  with weak signals we're not sure that people can
19  get the adequate service they need if they have to
20  call 911.
21                 We have had some storms and we have
22  had some areas of town where people have actually
23  had to go across the street, go to the neighbors'
24  house and call 911, and indicate that they had had
25  a problem.  So again, it delays our service and
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 1  our being able to render aid to people when they
 2  need it.
 3                 And my biggest fear is the fear
 4  that Chief Shaw touched on, that somebody drives
 5  down 136 or Route 58 and goes off the road without
 6  anybody seeing them and is trapped in their
 7  vehicle, able to access a cell but not get a
 8  service, and actually dies in the vehicle before
 9  we can get there to render assistance.
10                 So you know, from all aspects I'm a
11  big-time proponent of putting the cell tower in
12  and increasing the service in the town of Easton
13  where it's lacking.
14                 Thank you.
15                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
16                 CAROLYN KEARNEY: Thank you.  Hi.
17  I'm Carolyn Kearney, the Chief of Easton EMS.  I
18  really have nothing to add because my coworkers
19  have also stated that it's really important to
20  have a cell tower in town.
21                 You know, if we're responding to a
22  911 call and we can't get to that patient because
23  they can't reach us, a matter of a minute can, you
24  know, be the difference between life and death.
25  And it's really important that we have cell towers
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 1  where patients can reach us in an emergency.
 2                 So thank you.
 3                 PETER NEARY: Peter Neary.  I'm the
 4  fire marshal.  I just want to echo Chief Shaw and
 5  Carolyn Kearney and Steve Waugh's stories relative
 6  to not having cellphone service.
 7                 Cellphones have really changed our
 8  lives, because I'm from an the era where I never
 9  had a cellphone at the beginning.  But you have to
10  realize that for emergency communications it's
11  probably the first thing you know about something
12  happening -- is the cellphone.
13                 And in Easton we do have some
14  products that our emergency calls are texted over
15  us -- to our cell phones.  That could be an
16  immediate response for people.  It could be from a
17  neighbor going next door to someone's house.
18                 And there's so many stories that we
19  can tell you, ladies and gentlemen, about things
20  that happen on Route 58.  A very rural area, a
21  very bad accident location, pine trees, and it's a
22  very poor cellphone service area.
23                 So what happens is people
24  generally, they drive -- they used to drive -- I
25  could see from you people -- that they used to
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 1  drive to a payphone.  So yes, and everybody is
 2  laughing, but there's no more payphones.  So the
 3  cellphones have kind of replaced the payphones.
 4  So people drive to Fairfield to report things, and
 5  they don't know exactly where they happen.  So
 6  then we send two towns up looking around for
 7  somebody either on the road or off the road, or
 8  somewhere like that.
 9                 So you know, it's really important
10  that we have full coverage for public safety in
11  Easton where a cellphone tower would really
12  greatly assist us in providing the services that
13  we provide to the town.
14                 Thank you.
15                 TIM SHAW: Just to add one thing,
16  if that's okay?  Is it all right to take the mic
17  again?
18                 This was not a setup.  Steve and I
19  did not discuss this, but he talked about
20  something going off the road, and this would be a
21  horrible situation.  I had my dispatcher just pull
22  some of the calls where she put in the search
23  engine, dropped.  So she typed in dropped and saw
24  what calls came up recently.
25                 And one call to the Easton Police
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 1  Department to report a car off the road, the
 2  phonecall was dropped.  Unable to obtain further
 3  information.  By triangulation we found out the
 4  area it was in, and by the time we got there
 5  somebody -- a passerby had already gotten out of
 6  the car and helped the person.  That's one
 7  example.
 8                 And the second example I'll give is
 9  the 911 call was broken up and only stated I was
10  trying to pass someone before the call was
11  disconnected.  Again triangulation, we got out to
12  the vehicle.  The vehicle was off the road.  Blew
13  out both passenger-side tires and we ended up
14  getting there to help them, but that's just two
15  examples of what Steve said.
16                 Now in those situations it wasn't,
17  you know, a fatal accident, but these are
18  situations we run into on a daily basis.
19                 Thank you.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
21                 I wish to call your attention to
22  those items shown on the hearing program marked as
23  Roman numeral 1-D, items 1 through 66.  Does the
24  applicant or party have any objection to the items
25  that the Council has administratively noticed?
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 1                 (No response.)
 2                 THE CHAIRMAN: Accordingly, the
 3  Council hereby administratively notices these
 4  existing documents, statements and comments.
 5                 Now present your witness panel for
 6  the purposes of taking the oath, Mr. Baldwin.
 7                 MR. BALDWIN: Good afternoon Mr.
 8  Chairman, members of the Council.  For the record,
 9  I'm Ken Baldwin with Robinson & Cole on behalf of
10  Homeland towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership doing
11  business as Verizon Wireless.
12                 The applicant is in Docket 473.
13  Our witness panel listed in the hearing program
14  includes Ray Vergati with Homeland Towers LLC;
15  Mr. Ryan Ulanday, who is a radiofrequency engineer
16  with Verizon Wireless; Mike Libertine, the
17  Director of Siting and Permitting for All Points
18  Technology Corporation; Dean Gustafson, the Senior
19  Wetland Scientist and professional soil scientist
20  with All Points Technology; and Robert Burns, a
21  professional engineer with All Points Technology.
22                 And I offer them to be sworn at
23  this time Mr. Chairman.
24 
25 
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 1  R A Y M O N D    V E R G A T I,
 2  R O B E R T    C.    B U R N S,
 3  R Y A N    U L A N D A Y,
 4  M I C H A E L    L I B E R T I N E,
 5  D E A N    G U S T A F S O N,
 6       called as witnesses, being first duly sworn
 7       by the Executive Director, were examined and
 8       testified on their oaths as follows:
 9                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Chairman, we have
10  four exhibits listed in the hearing program under
11  section Roman two, subsection B, items one through
12  four.  I won't read them from the program, but
13  they are listed there.  And I offer them now for
14  identification purposes subject to verification by
15  our witness panel.  I would ask our panel some
16  questions to verify those exhibits.
17                 Did you prepare or assist in the
18  preparation, or otherwise supervise the
19  preparation of those exhibits listed in the
20  hearing program under Roman 2-B, items 1 through
21  4?  Mr. Libertine?
22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yes.
23                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr Gustafson?
24                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Yes.
25                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Ulanday?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): Yes.
 2                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Vergati?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Yes.
 4                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Burns?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes.
 6                 MR. BALDWIN: And do you have any
 7  corrections, amendments or modifications to offer
 8  any of the information in those exhibits at this
 9  time?  Mr. Libertine?
10                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yes, I'd
11  like to just make one correction to Exhibit 1,
12  which is the application behind tab 1 on page 7,
13  under the environmental assessment statement.
14                 Item B, under air quality there is
15  a misprint on the reference on the second to last
16  sentence.  That section, that reference says
17  22-A-174-36 -- should be actually section
18  22-A-174-3B.
19                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Gustafson?
20                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): I have
21  two corrections.  The first is related to the
22  depiction of the proposed underground utility
23  route that shows up in three different locations
24  in the application.  The first is looking at
25  applicant exhibits -- they're all on Applicant
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 1  Exhibit 1 in the executive summary, versus on page
 2  I-4.
 3                 This is an aerial photograph.  It
 4  shows the proposed underground utility route
 5  cutting across the soil piles that you observed
 6  during the site walk.  The underground utility
 7  route should actually head south along Morehouse
 8  Road for a couple hundred feet, and then take a
 9  west turn along the edge of the forest to head
10  towards the compound.
11                 That same graphic shows up again
12  behind tab one.  It's on the fifth page, also
13  labeled aerial photograph with the same
14  correction.
15                 And then finally behind tab eleven,
16  which is, again the determination.  That graphic
17  is included in that package.  And then on page 5
18  of 6 of the NDB review request, item 3, the 5th
19  sentence from the bottom there is a narrative
20  description of the underground approximate utility
21  route distance of 670 feet.  That should read 890
22  feet.
23                 The second correction is in
24  Applicant Exhibit 2, response to interrogatories,
25  the Council's interrogatories.  It's in response
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 1  to question number 24 on page 13.  The third
 2  sentence up from the bottom references the closest
 3  important burr area is approximately five miles
 4  away.  That should read 2.5 miles away, and that's
 5  consistent with the response that was given in
 6  question 23.
 7                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Ulanday, any
 8  corrections?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): No, I don't
10  have any corrections.
11                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Vergati?
12                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I have one
13  minor correction.  In the response of the
14  interrogatories dated May 31st we had provided an
15  updated FCC compliance report.  This was in
16  response to question number 14.
17                 In the body of the response we had
18  referenced the FCC compliance report with a date
19  of May 30th, when in fact it should have been --
20  our reference says May 31st.  That's it.
21                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Burns?
22                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Under tab
23  one, the design drawings, drawing SP-1 next to the
24  title block what it says, engineering analysis and
25  certification.  The second line up reads, 101
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 1  ultimate wind speed.  It should read 101 nominal
 2  wind speed.  That's all.
 3                 MR. BALDWIN: Thank you.  And with
 4  those corrections and modifications, is the
 5  information contained in those exhibits true and
 6  accurate to the best of your knowledge?
 7                 Mr. Libertine?
 8                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yes.
 9                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Gustafson?
10                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Yes.
11                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Ulanday?
12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): Yes.
13                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Vergati?
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Yes.
15                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Burns?
16                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes.
17                 MR. BALDWIN: And do you adopt the
18  information contained in those exhibits as your
19  testimony in this proceeding?  Mr. Libertine?
20                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yes, I
21  do.
22                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Gustafson?
23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Yes.
24                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Ulanday?
25                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): Yes.
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 1                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Vergati?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Yes.
 3                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Burns?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes.
 5                 MR. BALDWIN: Mr. Chairman, I offer
 6  them as full exhibits.
 7                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
 8                 Does any party object to the
 9  admission of the applicant's exhibits?
10                 (No response.)
11                 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.  These
12  exhibits are admitted.  We'll now begin with
13  cross-examination starting with our staff,
14  Mr. Mercier.
15                 MR. MERCIER: Thank you.  Most of
16  my questions were answered during the
17  interrogatory phase, so I just have a few based on
18  the site walk today.
19                 For number one I notice the animal
20  shelter to the east and south of the site is
21  depicted on some of the plans.  Is that a separate
22  parcel?  Or is this within this, or on that
23  one-acre parcel?
24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I believe
25  that parcel is separate -- even though one of
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 1  those site plans shows it covered in the dotted
 2  line in a separate parcel, to my understanding,
 3  which is owned by the town.
 4                 MR. MERCIER: Great.  Thank you.
 5  Now turning to SP-1, that's the site plan we just
 6  referenced in attachment one of the application.
 7  This is in review of the utility line.  This
 8  utility line as depicted on this plan, is this the
 9  correct configuration?
10                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes.
11                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  And did UI
12  select that whole location?  Or is it a
13  collaborative effort?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns): We walked the
15  site with UI and they directed us to put a new
16  pole about 30 feet from the existing pole, and
17  pull underground from there.
18                 MR. MERCIER: Is it typical to put
19  a new pole in?  I don't understand why they
20  couldn't just run a line off that existing pole.
21  Is that the typical type of installation to get a
22  new pole just for your service only, overhead,
23  then come in and put it in?
24                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Typical with
25  utility companies, is a tough question.  It's not
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 1  atypical.
 2                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  Is there a
 3  specific reason why they chose that pole?  There's
 4  a number of poles in that area.  Is it based on --
 5                 THE WITNESS (Burns): I think it
 6  was based on what is there currently overhead.
 7                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  And I see it
 8  runs underground on the -- I believe there's a
 9  stone wall there.  So I believe from the new pole
10  you'll have to cut west through the stone wall,
11  and then travel -- you're going to travel pretty
12  much south, generally south along the stone wall.
13  Is that correct?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes.
15                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  And then I see
16  it's going to turn more westerly and kind of
17  border a second stone wall all the way to the
18  compound.
19                 When you're installing the
20  underground line what type of clearing is required
21  for a 25-foot easement?  Do you have to clear the
22  entire easement to install in the utility?
23                 THE WITNESS (Burns): No, typically
24  we just clear what they need to install it.  So it
25  will be, you know, your trench is three feet.
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 1  You're going to have to get equipment in there, so
 2  you're looking ten to twelve feet.
 3                 MR. MERCIER: As it turns westerly
 4  along that stone wall, you'd have to clear a ten,
 5  twelve-foot area through a woodland.  Is that
 6  correct?  You know, that's a wooded area.
 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes.  Some of
 8  it is.  A lot of it is on the backside of some of
 9  the piles we saw out there.  That stone wall is
10  just on the other side.  So a lot of it has
11  already been cleared.
12                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  So maybe it
13  was a shrubby type of staging?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yeah,
15  shrubby, nothing -- nothing huge.
16                 MR. MERCIER: Thank you for
17  clarifying that.  Would the stone wall have to be
18  demolished at this time?
19                 THE WITNESS (Burns): No.
20                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  So all of the
21  construction will be generally north of that, that
22  stone wall?
23                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Correct.
24                 MR. MERCIER: And you're using
25  probably like a mini excavator or something?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yeah.
 2                 MR. MERCIER: And how far down do
 3  you have to go to install the line?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Typically the
 5  pipe is at 36, and then we go another 6 inches.
 6  Well, it's about three and a half feet down.
 7                 MR. MERCIER: After installation is
 8  completed I assume you put grass or something
 9  down?
10                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yeah.
11                 MR. MERCIER: So are trees allowed
12  to grow above this line?  And if not, who
13  maintains that?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Typically
15  not, but you know, in an area like this it won't
16  be maintained probably on a yearly basis, and it
17  will be just allowed to sort of revegetate as to
18  what's there.
19                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  But eventually
20  five years later you would have -- someone would
21  have to come in and clear up that?
22                 THE WITNESS (Burns): That's
23  probably true, yeah.
24                 MR. MERCIER: So the maintenance
25  program you have for all your sites, this would
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 1  just be the same?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes.
 3                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  Turning to
 4  SB-2 now.  I see the layout of the tree tower with
 5  the branches and the proposed antennas, and I see
 6  the Town's, with the antennas on top, and some
 7  dishes up there also.
 8                 Would those antennas at the very
 9  top, the town equipment, would that be concealed
10  within the cone of the tree tower?  I mean, it
11  kind of shows it is, sort of.  So I wasn't sure if
12  they need clearance away from those branches or
13  not for their equipment to work properly.
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Currently
15  the monopine tree is proposed at 150 with 7-foot
16  tapered faux top branches.  The Town is proposing
17  to install three VHF antennas with a length of
18  seven feet.  We think they can be concealed within
19  that ornamental faux top and not stick out
20  above -- above that height.
21                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  So there is no
22  operational problem with their equipment with this
23  type of installation?
24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): No, the
25  branches with these type of facilities in stealth
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 1  are -- are transparent.  Meaning, the branches and
 2  needles are able to accommodate antennas within.
 3                 MR. MERCIER: And I see obviously
 4  it's tapered, according to this diagram.  And just
 5  looking at the Verizon installation at 145, the
 6  branches kind of the end of the panels.  Is the
 7  intent to cover the panels with the branches?
 8                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Yes.  When
 9  we designed the trees, when you get down the road
10  you're actually ordering the product from the
11  manufacturer.  We're very close in the design of
12  the tree pole, and there's certain options that we
13  can do as far as branch lengths.
14                 Regardless if we have tapered
15  branches, meaning shorter branches on top going
16  for a wider profile on the bottom, or non-uniform
17  branches throughout the tree, we make sure that
18  when our customers, our tenants construct, that
19  these standoffs with their antennas are very, very
20  tight.
21                 So the antennas themselves are
22  concealed within the branches so you don't have
23  something protruding out past the branchline.
24                 THE WITNESS (Burns): And this will
25  all be painted as well to match the tree.
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 1                 THE CHAIRMAN: I think Mr. Lynch
 2  has a follow-up question.
 3                 MR. LYNCH: Just one follow-up
 4  question on the town's antennas.  You answered
 5  half my question, so I'll go to the half you did
 6  not answer.
 7                 If you have another carrier that
 8  comes on the tower, and they only need a much
 9  lower height, would these whip antennas -- I think
10  you said they're 7 feet, or are they 14 feet?
11                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): They're
12  putting a total of five antennas and three dishes.
13  Four out of the five are kind of seven feet in
14  length.  The fifth antenna is ten feet.
15                 MR. LYNCH: If you have -- going
16  back now -- if you have another carrier that low,
17  would you have any problem with the separation
18  between the new carrier and the Town's equipment?
19  Why do you have to have a certain separation
20  height for that?
21                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Yeah,
22  certainly we'd coordinate with any installation,
23  both with the carriers and public safety to make
24  sure there's no interference issues.  Regarding
25  that, we would defer that over to the RF engineers
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 1  that talk the lingo, but we feel that there's
 2  enough separation the way we've proposed for both
 3  the Town's public safety, and for up to four to
 4  five carriers to operate vertically on real estate
 5  on the pole.
 6                 MR. LYNCH: Thank you.
 7                 MR. MERCIER: I guess I'm going to
 8  turn quickly to tab nine, and that's the
 9  visibility analysis.  And Mr. Libertine, I'm going
10  to look at the aerial photograph provided near the
11  end of aerial -- two-mile radius, the view shed
12  map.
13                 I've looked through the photographs
14  in the application, provided in the application,
15  you know, and the representative locations pretty
16  much well cover the area for views.  I just want
17  to know what your thoughts were of views south of
18  photo six along Morehouse Road.
19                 Is that going to be generally like
20  six, or a little more dense vegetation in there?
21  Or whatever you saw in your reconnaissance, could
22  you please explain?
23                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Right.
24  If you drive down the road in that southerly
25  direction you get to photo six.  There's a gate,
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 1  in that we took the shot in the street.
 2  Essentially in front of that gateway, where
 3  there's -- it's not -- not well maintained.  I
 4  don't think they're using it for any type of, you
 5  know, routine access.
 6                 But there was a clearing there so
 7  it gave us an opportunity to look though the trees
 8  so that we could at least get a representative
 9  shot.  What happens is as you move further south
10  along the road, that that screening gets thicker.
11  It's not broken up by any type of breach or access
12  point.  The road also starts to dip down slightly
13  before it starts to take some sharp curves as it
14  moves further to the south.
15                 So essentially from the road itself
16  there was no real visibility through the trees
17  when we took our shots during leaf-off conditions.
18  Obviously the model is showing some scattered
19  views, or potentially through the -- through the
20  trees as the leaves are off the trees.
21                 As you move south and, I would say,
22  east of the road itself, very difficult to tell as
23  to whether or not that's likely over predicting,
24  somewhat certainly from ground level, but it is a
25  combination of both topography and vegetation
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 1  intervening along the road there, or between the
 2  road and the facility itself.  That essentially
 3  does not provide any type of direct lines of sight
 4  back to the tower site.
 5                 MR. MERCIER: Now as you've just
 6  discussed, the road kind of curves as you head
 7  generally southeast.  Right at the first curve on
 8  the eastern side of the road is Ms. Westmoreland's
 9  residence.  Could you please explain the
10  visibility from that, her residence, if any, or
11  property for that matter?
12                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yeah.
13  Obviously not having any opportunity to step onto
14  the property, I did my field evaluations from out
15  in front of the driveway in the frontage of the
16  road.  It was very difficult.  I think there are
17  probably some opportunities certainly at the road
18  level to look through breaks in the trees, again
19  with the leaves off the trees where you might be
20  able to make out a portion, top portion of the
21  tower as it is above the trees at our site.
22                 Notably, her property slopes down
23  to the east towards her house.  So I think her
24  perspective is going to be certainly somewhat
25  different than what you're seeing at road level.
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 1  And my guess is because it's at a lower elevation.
 2  Again, certainly at ground level I think it's
 3  going to be very difficult to see something from
 4  there.
 5                 I can't speak to first or second
 6  stories in the homes, or in the home itself, but
 7  my initial thought was when we flew this back in
 8  2015 it was placed that the homes -- they are set
 9  down a little bit because they are fairly close to
10  the property itself, although were set back off
11  the road substantially.  But it did not allow for
12  that kind of opportunity to see that line of
13  sight.
14                 If they were at a higher elevation
15  I think we'd have more of the open visibility
16  shot.  So my guess is that if you know what you're
17  looking for and you're standing certainly at the
18  edge of the driveway coming onto the road, there
19  are probably some opportunities to see it
20  depending upon where you're standing.  But I think
21  as you move onto the property I think that again
22  that lower elevation is probably going to work to
23  our advantage from a standpoint of keeping this
24  thing fairly hidden.
25                 THE CHAIRMAN: A follow-up
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 1  question?
 2                 MR. SILVESTRI: Thank you,
 3  Mr. Chairman.
 4                 Mr. Libertine, when we're talking
 5  about photos five and six they're both from
 6  Morehouse Road.  Is five more representative of
 7  the address, say, of 448 to 458?  I'm trying to
 8  get, like, where on Morehouse Road that was
 9  actually taken?
10                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yeah, I
11  don't have the specific addresses that were across
12  the street there.  But I would say, certainly,
13  yes.  I think --
14                 MR. SILVESTRI: And then similarly
15  I was looking at view six as being maybe around
16  418, but I'm not sure if that's correct?
17                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yeah, I'd
18  have to cross reference in the abutter map.  And I
19  think generally speaking, yes, but let me just
20  verify those numbers.
21                 Yeah.  I would say that's -- that's
22  correct and that's really based on when you look
23  at the foreground in those photos where you see
24  more of the open field in the foreground,
25  certainly that that's significantly north of the


Page 36


 1  gate that I had referenced earlier.  So yeah, I
 2  would say that's a fair characterization.  456 --
 3  I'm sorry, 448 and 4 -- maybe through 422,
 4  somewhere in that range.
 5                 MR. SILVESTRI: Okay.  So I was
 6  close?
 7                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Yes.
 8  Yeah.
 9                 MR. SILVESTRI: Thank you,
10  Mr. Chairman.
11                 MR. MERCIER: Mr. Libertine, you
12  just mentioned in a previous discussion that some
13  of the property sloped down.  On Morehouse Drive
14  they slope down towards their residences.  Is that
15  like a 15, 20-foot elevation change?  Do you have
16  any eyeballing?
17                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): 
18                 Eyeballing, I'd say it's certainly
19  in the 10 to 15-foot range.  I'm not sure if it's
20  much more than that.  Well, now that I'm looking
21  at the topo, yeah.  I'd say on average we're
22  probably talking, you know, somewhere between 10
23  and 15 feet.
24                 MR. MERCIER: And we were just
25  discussing a utility run and some clearing along
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 1  the public works gravel, log storage, dump area.
 2                 If there's some shrub cut back,
 3  would that increase the view from Ms.
 4  Westmoreland's house, or across the street in
 5  general?  Or is there enough screening in the way
 6  of the tower?
 7                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): It's --
 8  that's a good question.  The good news is, from my
 9  perspective from an esthetic standpoint, is that
10  any of the clearing is going to be done on the
11  west side of the stone wall itself.  So there's a
12  substantial amount of low-growing vegetation on
13  the road right-of-way to the east of the wall.
14  That would be maintained, so I think we would lose
15  some.  I think that area has been disturbed
16  through the years.
17                 So again, it's scrub vegetation and
18  a lot of that probably is vines climbing up some
19  dead trees as well.  It will probably reestablish
20  itself in a couple of years.  But yeah, I think if
21  we're talking about eight to ten feet of clearing
22  to accommodate the trench, then certainly some of
23  that is going to go, but again it will be on that
24  west side which will help maintain everything
25  along the roadway itself.
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 1                 MR. MERCIER: Just to be clear, I
 2  know we talked about shrubs and stuff, but there
 3  are a few larger diameter trees in there, but you
 4  can't work around those.  Most likely those would
 5  have to come down.  This is for the utilities
 6  going from Morehouse Road towards the piles.  You
 7  know, there's a cluster of maybe eight, ten trees.
 8                 THE WITNESS (Burns): When we first
 9  take the turn off the road it looks like there's
10  maybe three or four more or less trees.  And then
11  we tried to route it around the bigger trees that
12  would impact visibility and we kept it on the
13  public works side of the stone wall.
14                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  Thank you.
15                 And Mr. Libertine, while we're
16  discussing this, can you describe the balloon fly
17  today?
18                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): 
19                 Certainly.  We've had an
20  approximately four-foot diameter red helium filled
21  balloon tethered at the site since about 7:45 this
22  morning.  What we decided to do today as a fair
23  representation of the overall height, we actually
24  tethered the string to 153 feet with the 4-foot
25  balloon on top so that the top of the balloon was
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 1  representing 157 feet at the top of the faux
 2  branches of the proposed monopole.
 3                 And the bottom of the balloon at
 4  153 feet, just to give you folks a reference
 5  point, there was some fog, dense fog this morning
 6  that did burn off.  Winds were fairly calm until
 7  about noontime, and then they've picked up
 8  substantially.  And I think by the time that we
 9  did the site walk, you know, we were getting some
10  calm conditions where we had the balloon at full
11  height and there were other times we were probably
12  talking, you know, anywhere from 8 to 15 or more
13  miles an hour wind speed.  So it started bouncing
14  things around quite a bit.
15                 We'll keep the balloon up until 6
16  p.m. as noticed.
17                 MR. MERCIER: Thank you.  In the
18  application there was discussion -- it was on page
19  16, just about the northern long-eared bat and
20  some outreach to the US Fish and Wildlife service.
21  Was there any response received from the Fish and
22  Wildlife to date?
23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): No
24  response has been received, but in accordance with
25  the guidance policy for consultation on the
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 1  northern long-eared bat through their streamlined
 2  consultation process, after the 30-day shot clock
 3  expires, if no correspondence is received then
 4  it's deemed to be in compliance.  So -- and no
 5  response was received within 30 days of that
 6  submission.
 7                 MR. MERCIER: Thank you.
 8                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): You're
 9  welcome.
10                 MR. MERCIER: And the last question
11  I have has to do with some of the service
12  deficiencies described earlier in the public
13  official comments, and I would turn to tab 6 of
14  the application, the 700 megahertz coverage maps.
15  And there was some mention of Route 58 during the
16  earlier comment.  And I just want to determine if
17  Route 58 is adequately covered on this, on the 700
18  megahertz coverage map.
19                 And I believe Route 58, according
20  to the map, is just west of the Hemlock Reservoir,
21  the northern extent.  In the area, there's some
22  beige colors on the map.
23                 So if you turn to proposed 700
24  megahertz coverage, the coverage line is kind of
25  running on Route 58, so I wasn't sure if it's
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 1  going to be adequately covered or not.
 2                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): As a side
 3  note, there's not an adequate coverage along Route
 4  58 basically due to the topography and the terrain
 5  in the area.  And even with the -- with the site
 6  on there, we kind of still see some stretch of --
 7  not really no coverage, but inadequate or
 8  unreliable coverage along Route 58.
 9                 MR. MERCIER: So about half a mile
10  or so of unreliable coverage, roughly according to
11  the map here?
12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): Roughly,
13  less than a half mile, yes.
14                 MR. MERCIER: You know, if this
15  site was constructed would there be any other
16  attempt to try to provide service to this stretch
17  of road?  You know, I'm not sure if it's, you
18  know, developed or not.  It seems like a travel
19  corridor.  Wasn't sure if that was in Verizon's,
20  you know, short-term plan to pick this up also.
21                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): I'm not
22  kind of sure, but we're actually looking at one,
23  one cell site along -- along this area, but I'm --
24  I just didn't get the exact location of this
25  search area, but we sill have one cell site that
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 1  is planned in the are and I'm not also sure where
 2  that is right now, but when I designed that I was
 3  looking for a steeple, a church steeple.  And I
 4  just didn't get the location of it, but we're
 5  definitely looking at enhancing that area of
 6  route -- Route 58.
 7                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  Thank you.  I
 8  don't have any other questions.  Thank you.
 9                 THE CHAIRMAN: Continue with the
10  Council.  Mr. Harder.
11                 MR. HARDER: Yes, thank you.  I
12  have just a couple questions, I guess, on a couple
13  issues.  First, on the public comments, I guess.
14                 Obviously this has been a long
15  process with a number of public proceedings.  I
16  think the application indicated you sent out 23 or
17  24 notices to required property owners and other
18  parties.  Maybe I missed some reference, but how
19  many actual comments did you get back?
20                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): In response
21  to question number 26 in the interrogatories, with
22  the abutters notices we received all but one.  So
23  21 out of 22 of the certified mailings came back.
24                 MR. HARDER: Right.  Actually, I
25  understood that, but I was wondering if you had
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 1  gotten any substantive comments other than just
 2  the certified mailing?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): No, not
 4  that we're aware of.
 5                 MR. HARDER: The other comment or
 6  question, I guess, is on the facility itself.  I
 7  know you've chosen the monopine.  I'm wondering
 8  how do you make the decision to choose that versus
 9  the more, you know, the more traditional tower.
10                 I know obviously in some situations
11  the monopine can blend in, and probably some
12  people prefer that.  But some of the simulated
13  photographs to me look ridiculous.  If I had to
14  make the choice I'd rather see a cell tower.
15                 I'm just wondering, are there
16  typically surveys, or you know, do you get some
17  sense from the public before you make that
18  decision?  And how do you make that decision?
19                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Sure.  It's
20  all a matter of opinion, obviously in the eye of
21  the beholder.  During the process with the Town of
22  Easton various designs of stealth were discussed.
23  It was the Town's preference to go with a monopine
24  tree with the understanding that the ultimate
25  decision -- and this is written right into the
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 1  lease agreement with the Town, section 7-B, is
 2  that the Siting Council will have the ultimate
 3  decision on the type of facility.
 4                 So when we present the visuals we
 5  presented them obviously both as the monopine from
 6  our initial discussions with the Town -- is what
 7  we show on our zoning drawings, our lease exhibits
 8  and the agreement that we'd have with the towns,
 9  that we would lead off in this application, Docket
10  473, with a monopine facility.
11                 At the end of the day with any
12  input from this process, be it the Siting Council
13  members, town officials, the public, we can have
14  that discussion.  If another design is warranted,
15  it makes no difference to Homeland Towers, but
16  again that's how we arrive at that.
17                 THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Silvestri?
18                 MR. SILVESTRI: Thank you, Mr.
19  Chairman.
20                 I wanted to go back to the history
21  of the site, if you will, to try to clear up some
22  confusion I have.  From the First Selectman's
23  comments earlier, it appeared to me that the
24  project was initiated by the Town, as opposed to
25  you folks.
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 1                 Is that correct that the Town
 2  approached you, or did you have something in the
 3  works?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I can
 5  answer that.  Being the regional manager for
 6  Homeland Towers, I handle the real estate and I'm
 7  the one that's out there looking for sites,
 8  obviously.
 9                 I had approached the prior
10  selectman, Tom Herman back in early -- well, late
11  2011, early 2012, letting him know my intentions
12  looking for a cell site in the area.  We had
13  discussed various locations.  The town properties
14  that were discussed at that point were two
15  locations, 515 Morehouse Road and 244 Beers Road.
16                 I let the First Selectman know,
17  again Tom Herman at that time, that when I do my
18  due diligence we certainly use that for all
19  properties.  But if the Town is interested in
20  hosting a tower on town property we would
21  certainly look at that if it made sense, visually,
22  least environmental impact and so forth.
23                 That was a very long and arduous
24  process with the Town.  It started in basically
25  that February of 2012 with the proposal letter
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 1  that went out.
 2                 I had appeared up to 15 times
 3  before the planning, zoning and board of selectmen
 4  through this process in various presentations.
 5  During this five years, if you want to say the
 6  timeframe, the Town had reached out to the Siting
 7  Council, asked for coverage plots for Easton and
 8  lack of coverage.
 9                 The Town also did their own
10  internal report from the planning and zoning
11  commission where they evaluated all of the town's
12  properties and looked at, I believe, five or six
13  of them.  And they came up with the conclusion
14  that the Morehouse tract, which they call it the
15  515 Morehouse tract, was the most preferred across
16  the board as far as hitting all the criteria that
17  the Town was looking for.
18                 So that was kind of the process.
19  During that five years as well there was a stop
20  and go.  The Town had -- when I initially had --
21  was working with the Town, they had released an
22  RFP, a request for a proposal to make the process
23  competitive.  Then they put the breaks on that RFP
24  and they reissued another RFP about a year later.
25                 Homeland was -- Homeland Towers was
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 1  successful in being awarded that bid.  It did go
 2  through the P and Z process, through the 824
 3  referral.  Was ultimately voted on and approved by
 4  P and Z in September, I believe, of 2013.  We
 5  ended up signing a lease, obviously with the Town.
 6  So there's a long history here of when I think
 7  back of all the times I've driven down this way,
 8  about five years, the culmination of my time.
 9                 MR. SILVESTRI: Thank you for that.
10                 So when you started looking at it
11  you were investigating because of your perception
12  of gaps in coverage, ineffective attempts,
13  capacity type issues.  Would that be correct?
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): When we
15  look at it as a tower developer and we look at an
16  area, we talk to the carriers.  We understand
17  where their needs are and where they're looking.
18                 Knowing some of the history here in
19  town where other carriers have actually looked for
20  sites here in the central portion of Easton, we
21  have a general idea or a very good idea.  It's not
22  a perception that we look at.  It's a very good
23  idea of where we need to look.
24                 We also run our own plots by a
25  third party to confirm that we're looking in the


Page 48


 1  right location, obviously.  Knowing the fact that
 2  I think that a tower or a facility here has not
 3  been constructed here in town since roughly --
 4  2000 was the last facility almost 17, 18 years
 5  ago.
 6                 It's an area that's woefully
 7  underserved and we recognize that as a developer.
 8  And we talk to the carriers and they let us know,
 9  yes, you're looking in the right spot.
10                 MR. SILVESTRI: If you turn to the
11  responses to interrogatories specifically on page
12  4 for question 6, you do have the ineffective
13  attempts/dropped calls listed for the month of
14  April.
15                 I'm curious on the Easton north 2,
16  where we have .49 percent ineffectives and 2.09
17  percent dropped.  What were actual numbers?
18                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): For Easton
19  north through the actual numbers for the IAs is
20  64.  Dropped call count is 271.
21                 MR. SILVESTRI: Sixty-four and 271.
22  Is that correct.
23                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): That's
24  correct.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI: Thank you.  Then
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 1  earlier we were talking about Route 58.  If this
 2  project is approved, does approval trigger changes
 3  to these other cell sites that are listed in that
 4  response?  Or would the next step be along Route
 5  8 -- Route 58 as you mentioned before?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): I'm sorry.
 7  I didn't hear.
 8                 MR. SILVESTRI: I'll repeat it.
 9  The facilities you have listed in the response,
10  Easton north two, Fairfield, Plattsville, et
11  cetera.  Those are towers that are affected now
12  with ineffective attempts and dropped calls.
13                 Should the project we're working on
14  now in Easton be approved do you have to go back
15  to do any type of upgrades, software or otherwise
16  to these?  Or is your next step to look at the
17  Route 48 area and then try to build something else
18  there?
19                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): Actually
20  we're looking at both at the same time.  We are
21  aggressively right now upgrading all our cell
22  sites to the latest equipment.  And at the same
23  time we're always looking at the -- where we can
24  still enhance our coverage, especially in this
25  portion of Easton along Route 58.
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 1                 MR. SILVESTRI: Okay.  So it's dual
 2  fold?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): It's dual.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI: Thank you.  Going
 5  back to the compound and the area that we looked
 6  at today, it's mentioned in the application that
 7  approximately 37 trees are slated to be removed.
 8  Are any new plantings being proposed?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Burns): At this time
10  there's no new plantings being proposed around the
11  compound.
12                 MR. SILVESTRI: Also in the
13  compound, looking at SP-1 or 2, the generator
14  seems to be located at the lowest point in that
15  compound.  Was there any thought about moving that
16  further to the east so it's more uphill?  And the
17  reason I bring that up, in the event that there's
18  a spill or leak it would still be kind of confined
19  to the compound as opposed to possibly rolling
20  downhill.
21                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Verizon's
22  generators sit on top of their steel platform so
23  it's actually sitting on top closest to their
24  equipment cabinets and their battery cabinets
25  because that's what it's serving and it all comes
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 1  as one unit.
 2                 And that's -- that's where it's a
 3  shared generator.  It's Verizon's generator, so
 4  it's going with their equipment.
 5                 MR. SILVESTRI: Yeah.  No, I was
 6  just looking at space.  And you know, you have one
 7  corner.  It looks like, gee, maybe it should be
 8  moved back to the other corner.  That was my
 9  thought behind it, but let me stay with the
10  generator.
11                 I asked this question in the field
12  review, and for the record I'll ask it again.
13  There is no natural gas available.  Correct?
14                 THE WITNESS (Burns): That's not
15  true.  After you asked that in the field we went
16  and investigated.  There is natural gas at the
17  school and I drove Moreland before I came here.
18  And it appears there is visible evidence of
19  natural gas in Moreland.  Size, capacity,
20  pressure, I have no idea.  It was not investigated
21  for any use at the compound.
22                 MR. SILVESTRI: But there might be
23  a remote possibility we could have a natural gas
24  generator instead of diesel?
25                 THE WITNESS (Burns): That's a true


Page 52


 1  statement.
 2                 MR. SILVESTRI: Okay.  For now let
 3  me stay with the diesel.  The specification sheet
 4  that's in attachment seven for the diesel
 5  generator, there's an image that's on the first
 6  generator page there.  Is the fuel tank actually
 7  located somewhere within that image of the
 8  generator?  Or is it separate?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Burns): The fuel
10  tank, there's a 92-gallon diesel belly fuel tank.
11  It's all one unit and the tank sits underneath the
12  generator.
13                 MR. SILVESTRI: Okay.  So the
14  picture they have there is all one?
15                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Correct.  It
16  actually appears as one cabinet.
17                 MR. SILVESTRI: And you asked my
18  follow-up question about the 92 gallons.  Thank
19  you.
20                 THE WITNESS (Burns): You're
21  welcome.
22                 MR. SILVESTRI: What is the rupture
23  basin alarm?
24                 THE WITNESS (Burns): The -- the
25  generator is -- has a leak detection system both
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 1  in the panel on the generator.  It also has a
 2  remote alarm, so if there is a leak it's detected
 3  and it alerts Verizon that there -- that there is
 4  a problem with the generator and there's a leak at
 5  the generator.
 6                 MR. SILVESTRI: So the alarm
 7  enunciates.  You'll get notified remotely --
 8                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Correct.
 9                 MR. SILVESTRI: -- at one of your
10  facilities for a response?
11                 THE WITNESS (Burns): That is
12  correct.
13                 MR. SILVESTRI: At full load is the
14  fuel consumption of the generator roughly 1.9
15  gallons an hour?
16                 THE WITNESS (Burns): At a
17  hundred percent I believe the number -- it's close
18  to 1.9.  I think it's actually 1.81 gallons per
19  hour.
20                 MR. SILVESTRI: So quick math,
21  would a 92-gallon tank, 1.8, 1.9 gallons per hour,
22  a full load you might have 48 that you could run?
23                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yeah, you're
24  looking at close to 50 hours running at a hundred.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI: Excellent.  My math
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 1  is good.  Thank you.
 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns): You're
 3  welcome.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI: How often would you
 5  anticipate that he tank would need to be refilled
 6  under normal conditions?
 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns): They run it
 8  once a week for about 20 minutes -- I mean, every
 9  other week for about 20 minutes.  I would think
10  that under normal conditions you're looking at
11  filling it every three months or so, maybe, maybe
12  a little more.
13                 MR. SILVESTRI: When it's run for
14  maintenance purposes or for otherwise, is it a
15  remote start, or do you need somebody present
16  there?
17                 THE WITNESS (Burns): I believe
18  it's a remote start.
19                 MR. SILVESTRI: Even for
20  maintenance purposes?
21                 THE WITNESS (Burns): I believe so,
22  yes.
23                 MR. SILVESTRI: Okay.  To refill
24  the tank, how would refilling be accomplished?
25  Would that be a contractor?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Yes, they're
 2  going to have to come out and pull the hose and
 3  fill the tank, yes.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI: How do they have
 5  access to the compound?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Burns): They will
 7  more than likely have their own lock on the
 8  compound, or know what the combination to get into
 9  the compound is.
10                 MR. SILVESTRI: Would they be on
11  their own, or would they be supervised?
12                 THE WITNESS (Burns): I don't know
13  the answer to that.  I believe they're on their
14  own, but they probably -- probably have to alert
15  the construction manager who represents that site
16  that they're going to be in there.
17                 MR. SILVESTRI: Okay.  One of the
18  comments we received from I think it was DPH
19  talked about spill prevention measures, and they
20  had looked at possibly an impervious surface that
21  you'd have for refilling.  My question is,
22  actually would a portable truck berm be available
23  that could protect any spills from getting into
24  the environment?
25                 THE WITNESS (Burns): I'm sorry.  I
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 1  missed that.  Portable truck?
 2                 MR. SILVESTRI: Berm?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Berm.
 4                 MR. SILVESTRI: I hate to use the
 5  word "blowup," but it's kind of like a blowup area
 6  that you'd situate it so.  The truck would drive
 7  into it, and if anything happened with the truck
 8  during a refilling operation it would be
 9  contained.
10                 THE WITNESS (Burns): With the
11  configuration as it sits now that is not the way
12  it's designed.  We would have to investigate
13  further if that would be something that could
14  work.  It would -- it would mean the separation of
15  the generator from the equipment, which isn't
16  necessarily the end of the world, but the idea
17  with Verizon's equipment is that it's compact.
18                 It's actually delivered to the site
19  on the platform with the cabinets attached.  And
20  they just put it right on the piers and it's good
21  to go.
22                 So I suppose it's -- it's something
23  that could -- in my experience we haven't done it
24  on any site.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI: Yeah, the concern
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 1  is more with you bring the truck there to refill
 2  it.  You have a hose.  What type of spill
 3  prevention measures do you have?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns): Well, there's
 5  a containment system built into the generator.
 6                 MR. SILVESTRI: Correct.
 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns): So the
 8  generator itself for a spill can hold, I believe
 9  it's 125 percent capacity, but as far as a spill
10  from the truck itself refilling, there's no
11  prevention for that.  It's just normal, you know,
12  his normal maintenance and code that he has to
13  abide by when he's delivering fuel.
14                 MR. SILVESTRI: There's a number of
15  precautions, shall we say, that are normally put
16  into place.  And that was really the concern of my
17  question, is to make sure that we do have adequate
18  spill protection containment, countermeasures,
19  cleanup, whatever we have for that type of system.
20                 That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.
21  Thank you.
22                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
23                 Mr. Hannon.
24                 MR. HANNON: Thank you,
25  Mr. Chairman.
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 1                 I had a number of questions that
 2  have already been asked and answered.  I made a
 3  comment out in the field, so I'll just reiterate
 4  that, that there was an issue that I had with the
 5  aerial photos that showed where the location of
 6  the underground utilities would be.  And it's been
 7  explained by a couple of people that it's actually
 8  the engineer diagrams that are depicting where the
 9  line is, so I'm fine there.
10                 The tower sharing.  It's 150 feet.
11  Could it be expanded?
12                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Was your
13  question, could it be expanded?
14                 MR. HANNON: Yes.
15                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Per our
16  lease document that the Town -- it is written into
17  the actual lease document that the height of the
18  facility is 150 feet, excluding any appurtenances.
19  And anything above the 150 would have to receive
20  the written approval by the Town.
21                 MR. HANNON: And if it was to be
22  expanded, I'm assuming that the antennas of the
23  Town would -- at least those at the top would go
24  up also.  Because I think the lowest ones are also
25  town antenna or dishes, so those would remain the


Page 59


 1  same.  But if it was expanding, I'm assuming then
 2  that the three units on the top would also rise
 3  with the expansion of the unit?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Typically
 5  with town equipment they have transmit and receive
 6  antennas, and they like to be at the highest for
 7  transmit, I believe, and the lowest for a receive.
 8  If it was extended I would assume that the Town
 9  may want to still keep that highest spot on the
10  tower.
11                 MR. HANNON: I had some questions
12  about the 37 trees, but that's already been asked
13  and answered.  Can you give me an approximate
14  distance between where the tower is going and
15  where the animal shelter is?
16                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): The
17  approximate distance is about 330 feet away so the
18  animal shelter is basically southwest -- southeast
19  of the proposed facility.
20                 MR. HANNON: Okay.
21                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): The animal
22  shelter has an AMSL of roughly 380 feet.  Our site
23  is roughly 440 AMSL.
24                 MR. HANNON: Okay.  And then to
25  follow up on the natural gas, is there more than a
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 1  remote chance that if natural gas is available
 2  there would be a natural gas unit?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Burns): It's hard to
 4  say only because I don't know what the pressure is
 5  out there and if it can handle what we're going to
 6  ask it to handle.  And if that's the case, you may
 7  have to upgrade the main for some distance.  So
 8  it's tough for me to answer that.
 9                 MR. HANNON: Right, but assuming
10  that the pressure was okay, then going with a
11  natural gas generator should be a reasonable
12  request, I would think?
13                 THE WITNESS (Burns): It's really
14  the carrier's call.  That's a request that could
15  be answered.  I don't know if I could answer you
16  yes or no at that, but it is a request.
17                 MR. HANNON: Okay.  And then to
18  follow up on Mr. Silvestri's line of questioning,
19  my understanding is typically if you had a
20  contractor that's going out to these sites to add
21  diesel fuel to the tanks they would most likely
22  carry or have an emergency spill kit on site.
23                 So I'm assuming you would not
24  maintain one on site, but that the contractor
25  coming it would be required to maintain that on
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 1  site or on the trucks?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns): That's true.
 3                 MR. HANNON: Okay.  I have no other
 4  questions.  Thank you.
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
 6                 Dr. Klemens.
 7                 DR. KLEMENS: Thank you,
 8  Mr. Chairman.  I have a series of different
 9  questions.  I guess I'll start with the generator
10  also.
11                 I noticed the gas connections
12  outside the school, and I'm looking at the letter
13  that we received and you have from the drinking
14  water section of the Department of Public Health,
15  and all the things that they're recommending.
16                 The closest wetland downslope from
17  the proposed compound is how many feet?
18                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): It's
19  322 feet to the west, closest wetland.
20                 DR. KLEMENS: And that is?  What is
21  that wetland?  What does it feed into?
22                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): That
23  wetland system drains to the south, southwest and
24  it's part of the public water supply watershed
25  system.  So it eventually drains into the


Page 62


 1  reservoir.
 2                 DR. KLEMENS: Is that part of the
 3  Cricker Brook watershed that it's draining into?
 4                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): I believe
 5  that's correct, yes.
 6                 DR. KLEMENS: Okay.  So continuing
 7  with the generator questions.  Something happens
 8  to the generator which is now placed, as you've
 9  said, at the very lowest point, 300 or so feet.
10                 What is the attenuation factor if
11  you had a partial or a complete failure of that?
12  Would the fuel in that attenuate through 300 feet
13  plus or minus of woodland and soil?  Or would this
14  eventually reach the public drinking water supply
15  if we had a catastrophic failure or a large spill?
16                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): It's a
17  very good question, Dr. Klemens.  I think it's a
18  little difficult to come up with a proper response
19  because there it is a considerable distance to
20  that wetland resource.
21                 However, you are looking at this
22  individual geology being thin glacial till with
23  bedrock outcrops, and without having a good
24  understanding of the bedrock geology and the
25  potential for fissures to connect to a shallow
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 1  bedrock aquifer, there is still a potential that
 2  there could be some groundwater contamination as a
 3  result of a catastrophic release.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS: So again, here's
 5  another member of the Council really encouraging
 6  looking at the gas solution for that reason.
 7                 Let's talk what no one has really
 8  spoke about, the location of this particular
 9  compound.  And I guess it begs the question,
10  you're building the compound.  You're building a
11  road.  You've got a field.  Then you're cutting
12  through a stone wall into a forest, and it just
13  seems to me logically the sensible thing to do
14  would be to end, have that compound tucked in the
15  corner of that open field.  It's ten feet higher
16  and you don't have the loss of that forested
17  habitat, which we're going to get into the quality
18  of that habitat in a moment.
19                 But what is driving this sort of,
20  what I view as unnecessary environmental
21  destruction?  We're charged with balancing public
22  need with environmental stewardship.  I just don't
23  see what we gain by cutting into that forest
24  except environmental destruction that's
25  unnecessary.


Page 64


 1                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I can
 2  answer that question, Dr. Klemens.  We had worked
 3  with the town officials obviously on the location
 4  of the facility on the property through various
 5  interaction and feedback from town officials, and
 6  they accompanied us on a few site visits.
 7                 There was initial talk of
 8  potentially putting it in the actual DPW storage
 9  yard.  We felt that it was inappropriate in a
10  sense that we wanted to get it further west away
11  from Morehouse Road and get it more into a general
12  screening area.
13                 The town sentiments were that they
14  wanted it tucked in the woods, because the open
15  fields right now that are there, they don't know
16  if they want to keep them as open space, if they
17  want to extend the playing fields and so forth.  I
18  think at some point there was even talk about
19  maybe a sledding park in that area.
20                 So the sentiment was to put it into
21  the woods to gain some natural screening for the
22  base of the tower as well as the equipment, not
23  knowing 10, 15 years down the road if there would
24  be activities in those fields.  And if there were
25  it was the Town's opinion that they wanted to have
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 1  the screening of the facility in the woods.
 2                 THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Hannon has a
 3  followup.
 4                 MR. HANNON: Thank you,
 5  Mr. Chairman.
 6                 On one of the questions I was
 7  originally looking at was where the underground
 8  utilities were originally depicted.  And I know
 9  that it's changed, but can you explain why the
10  location changed?  Did that have something to do
11  with the Town not wanting that going through their
12  area?
13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I would
14  have to take a look at my records on the utility
15  route and how it changed from the initial
16  presentation, keeping in mind that when we
17  designed these sites we don't have the benefit of
18  doing the utility walk, in this case, with UI.
19  That comes further in the application process.
20                 I know -- I believe there is an
21  open space area over by the original location
22  where the utilities were to come in.  I believe,
23  and I'll double check and maybe we can discuss it
24  during our break, that there may be some wetlands
25  over there as well that we wanted to keep away
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 1  from coming in from that area.  So we felt best to
 2  route it in the current configuration.
 3                 MR. HANNON: Okay.  Thank you.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS: Well, as we see from
 5  many dockets, oftentimes the lessees -- although
 6  the lessors, rather, like to put it in places that
 7  benefit them to the maximum, but it doesn't always
 8  benefit the environment and other aspects.  So I
 9  am not moved by that argument.
10                 Let me continue to ask questions
11  about that habit.  Let's talk about that area that
12  you plan to put the compound into.  Could you
13  describe the underlying geology of that?
14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): The area
15  of the proposed compound consists of glacial till
16  deposits.  It's thin glacial till soils overlying
17  shallow to bedrock gaps, as well as exposed --
18  areas of exposed bedrock.
19                 So it consists as a result -- or
20  the resulting forest is characterized as an upland
21  dry/mesic oak hickory dominant forest habitat.
22                 DR. KLEMENS: So you've just said
23  this is an upland dry forest dry/mesic forest?
24                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Correct.
25                 DR. KLEMENS: And you have red
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 1  cedar in there.  You have pignut.  You have oak.
 2  Correct?
 3                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): That's
 4  correct.
 5                 DR. KLEMENS: And you have a stone
 6  wall that separates that from the field.  And in
 7  your professional experience, do these stone walls
 8  effectively act as barricades to a lot of small
 9  wildlife, natural -- or sort of a human created
10  barricade that would keep turtles, frogs,
11  salamanders maybe from wandering into the field?
12  Is there some function that that stone wall might
13  have?
14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Yes.
15  Yeah, that's -- that's my experience as well, that
16  they -- they afford, you know, some type of
17  barrier.  They also afford some habitat, some
18  microhabitat for, you know, snakes, small mammals
19  as well, as well as forming a barrier for, you
20  know, migrating turtles and other animals.
21                 DR. KLEMENS: Now as I read through
22  the report there's been no biological survey, no
23  inventory done of the biota of what might be on
24  that dry/mesic forest glacial till area lying
25  above a wetlands system?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): That's
 2  correct.  No formal survey has been performed of
 3  that area.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS: And you're looking at
 5  Donna McKay's letter from the NDDB.  They did not
 6  anticipate any impacts based on what they knew,
 7  but left the door open that, in fact, site surveys
 8  may reveal other species.
 9                 It wasn't just that it was -- she
10  said there were no impacts based on what they had
11  in their file, but there could be state listed
12  species discovered as part of the survey of that
13  site?
14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): That's
15  obviously a potential, and the language that the
16  State uses for these type of reviews where they
17  don't have any records, they always include that
18  caveated language that there's always a potential
19  for encountering other listed species.
20                 DR. KLEMENS: So this wetland that
21  basically is 300 and some feet off, you have no
22  idea what is in that wetland biologically?
23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): That's
24  correct.  We did a -- we determined the
25  jurisdictional boundary of that wetland and the
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 1  major cover type for the flora within that system,
 2  but not a fauna survey.
 3                 DR. KLEMENS: You actually were in
 4  that wetland?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Yes.
 6                 DR. KLEMENS: So did you see any
 7  potential that there could be vernal pool
 8  indicators and species using that wetland?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): In my
10  opinion, for the delineated portion of that
11  wetland area there would not be.  It is
12  essentially a dry topographic swale that has some
13  seasonal saturated soils.  There's no inundation
14  of any measurable depth within the reach of that
15  delineation.
16                 As you move through that wetland
17  system it becomes more expansive.  You know, our
18  survey limits are -- may be extended 500 feet from
19  the facility.  We still didn't observe any type of
20  vernal -- potential for vernal pool habitat, but I
21  would anticipate as you move much further distant
22  to the west and southwest within the interior of
23  that wetland system where it expands in size, that
24  you know, there certainly could be a cryptic
25  habitat, but at that point we're probably


Page 70


 1  approaching a thousand feet from the proposed
 2  facility.
 3                 DR. KLEMENS: Okay.  So what you're
 4  saying is basically based on your investigations,
 5  knowing that vernal pool species will use the
 6  adjacent uplands, you think the potential for that
 7  slope to be used by vernal pool obligate species
 8  within that wetland is quite small based on what
 9  you observed in that wetland?
10                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): I'd --
11  yes, I would.  I think that's a fair assessment.
12  I think there's always a potential when you have
13  wetlands within 50, 100 feet that you could always
14  come across a wood frog because their migration
15  distance can be quite distant from their natal
16  pools.  But I think those occurrences would be
17  fairly rare in this particular location.
18                 DR. KLEMENS: Well, let's leave the
19  vernal pool obligates, and let's focus on box
20  turtles.  You've obviously spent a lot of time, as
21  have I, looking at different habitats that support
22  box turtles.
23                 Based on the sort of gestalt of
24  what you saw in that forest and field and wetland
25  complex, would you think this would constitute a
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 1  box turtle habitat?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): I would.
 3  I think it has the compilation of different
 4  habitat types where I would not be -- be surprised
 5  to come across a box turtle in that area, you
 6  know, regardless of whether there were no records
 7  from the State.
 8                 It does have, you know, certain
 9  characteristics where if I were, you know, walking
10  through and spent, you know, a considerable amount
11  of time on that habitat doing a fauna survey, that
12  you know, at some point in time I wouldn't be
13  surprised to find a box turtle in that area.
14                 DR. KLEMENS: So having said that,
15  if one goes forward and places this compound, in
16  which I think is not a very wise place for what
17  I've said before, but would you, would Verizon
18  agree to the turtle protection protocols that DEEP
19  uses standardly?
20                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): I think
21  the applicant would be amenable to incorporating,
22  you know, some type of box turtle protection plan.
23  Similar views done on other dockets in front of
24  the Council, and we could incorporate those into
25  the D and M plan, should the Council approve this
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 1  facility.
 2                 DR. KLEMENS: Of course, all of
 3  that could be avoided if one placed it on the
 4  other side of the stone wall in the field.
 5  Correct?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): I would
 7  agree with that statement, yes.
 8                 DR. KLEMENS: So the most -- the
 9  least risk to the turtles would be placing it in
10  the corner of the field?
11                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): I would
12  agree that there would be a lower risk with the
13  placement in the field.
14                 DR. KLEMENS: Thank you for that.
15  I'm just want to do a couple things on the
16  simulations, and some of this has already been
17  stated by Mr. Harder.  He actually used the exact
18  same word I thought when I was looking at some of
19  that, sort of ridiculous.
20                 I want to really direct your
21  attention to simulation number one.  And there are
22  two photographs there, two simulations.  Can you
23  tell me what this -- there's a large pole like
24  item on the right-hand side.  Let's see -- yes, on
25  the right-hand side photograph.
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 1                 What is that?  That's standing
 2  almost at the same visual elevation height as the
 3  monopine, or the tower.  Is that a field light or
 4  something?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): I believe
 6  they are light stanchions.  There's several of
 7  them scattered throughout, especially as you move
 8  to the right, Dr. Klemens.
 9                 DR. KLEMENS: So I'm looking -- and
10  I think you're right.  I think that's what they
11  are.  So I'm looking at these two together and I
12  cannot see how -- this monopine does look very odd
13  sitting there.  You already have things that are
14  standing up, poles.
15                 There you have another pole with
16  some antennas on it.  Certainly, at least from my
17  perspective, it's much less visually intrusive.
18  You want to comment on that?
19                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): If I
20  must, certainly.
21                 We've actually had a go around
22  about this.  My own opinion is that the monopine
23  doesn't really work here.  I'm all about context.
24  I probably sound like a broken record in front of
25  you folks saying that.
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 1                 Ray and I discussed this early on.
 2  It was clear that that was the Town's initial
 3  preference, and then the more we looked at this
 4  and noticed we had significant height above the
 5  treeline, that the monopine, certainly once we did
 6  the simulations it became clear that that was
 7  going to be much bulkier on the horizon.
 8                 So my opinion is that in this case
 9  a traditional monopole certainly is more
10  appropriate, and I think is actually less visually
11  striking.  Because not a lot of visibility overall
12  with this facility, but where you see it, you see
13  it pretty substantially above the trees.  So I
14  would -- I would agree certainly with the
15  assessment of Mr. Harder and yourself in terms of
16  it -- I might not use the exact same terms that
17  you folks used, but I think that certainly sums up
18  I think the general characteristics.
19                 THE CHAIRMAN: Excuse me.  I have a
20  followup.  When you talked to the Town did you
21  show them these simulations?  Did they have this
22  information?
23                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): I would
24  have to defer to Mr. Vergati on that.
25                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): These
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 1  simulations were completed, I think, in April of
 2  2015.  And yes, copies were sent to the Town.
 3                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): I think
 4  the Town has good intentions, certainly.  And I
 5  think, you know, the fact is that as we talked
 6  probably ad nauseam before on this issue, that in
 7  the right situation this works.  And I think it
 8  might have been a feeling that, hey, we've got
 9  this, you know, in the trees.  So a tree kind of
10  poking above the trees might look pretty natural.
11                 Unfortunately that just doesn't
12  work here from a lot of the perspectives where you
13  can see it.
14                 DR. KLEMENS: Well, I remember in
15  Docket 471 just a few weeks ago there was this
16  whole discussion about when you don't have a pine
17  forest these things really are inappropriate.  And
18  I think your case is really made if you look at
19  simulation number seven.
20                 You have one pine tree, but you
21  really start to see that even the screening
22  potential of this, it's drawn to it as opposed
23  to --
24                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Right.  I
25  would say from my perspective, photo seven is
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 1  probably the one spot where you could make the
 2  argument because it doesn't poke above the trees
 3  and it's kind of buried in the trees.  So it's a
 4  little bit more unnatural.
 5                 But you're absolutely right,
 6  Dr. Klemens.  We're talking about an area that
 7  really has very little coniferous coverage.  So it
 8  can be somewhat striking from some of the views.
 9                 DR. KLEMENS: I sometimes think
10  that there's sort of a sense that, you know, that
11  hiding -- and I hear talk from a lot of people
12  there's a sense, oh, let's hide it in a monopine
13  and I think people don't often think about the
14  ramifications of what that actually will look
15  like.
16                 And I think what you've produced
17  really is very important because it gives us and
18  the Town -- and other people to really look at it.
19  Sometimes what you wish for isn't necessarily
20  going to help you, and I think what you see here
21  is a wonderful example of that.
22                 But I often think people think this
23  is what you have to do over time to hide it, but I
24  think as we've talked about these visual things
25  it's in the eye of the beholder, but sometimes
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 1  they have unintended consequences.  I certainly
 2  think that this may be a case like that.
 3                 And I thank you, and I have no
 4  further questions, Mr. Chairman.
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
 6                 Mr. Lynch?
 7                 MR. LYNCH: Thank you,
 8  Mr. Chairman.
 9                 A good part about going last is my
10  smarter colleagues have asked all the questions,
11  but I want to follow up on a couple things
12  starting with Mr. Libertine.
13                 And you and I have had the
14  discussion over the years about monopine versus
15  monopole.  And I actually agree with Dr. Klemens.
16  The monopole is a much lower profile here than the
17  monopine.  And in some cases the monopine on the
18  simulations, you want to stand under it and sing
19  Christmas carols.
20                 So is there anything you could do
21  for the standard monopole?  And here so far we've
22  only got one carrier, so there's only one -- going
23  to be one apparatus at the top.  Is there anything
24  you could do to help lower the profile of a
25  standard monopole?
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 1                 And again, I agree with
 2  Dr. Klemens.  I mean H.L. Mencken said it over a
 3  hundred years ago talking about prohibition.  Be
 4  careful what you wish for, you may get it.
 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Agreed.
 6                 MR. LYNCH: So is there anything
 7  you can do color-wise, you know, to somehow lower
 8  this profile of the monopole?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Well, I
10  think there's two things that could at least be
11  considered.  One I can speak to if -- and I just
12  can't remember it and I apologize, what docket it
13  was.  But in Ridgefield we have split the colors.
14  It's a two-tone tower.  It's a -- what I think is
15  probably traditionally called the sky blue at the
16  top.
17                 On a lot of days that works very
18  well.  That actually happens to be a Homeland
19  facility and it came out wonderful.  Not everyday
20  is going to be a beautiful blue-robin sky.
21                 MR. LYNCH: I understand that.
22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): But no
23  matter what we do, I think there's two schools of
24  thought on the coloration.  I think once the steel
25  goes up and starts to whether a bit it tends to
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 1  dull.  So I'm a firm believer in that, yeah, it
 2  might have somewhat of an industrial look to it,
 3  but it works in the New England landscape to a
 4  great degree on a lot of days during the year.
 5                 I think someone could also make the
 6  argument, boy, if you paint it blue at the top
 7  above the treeline that can work on certain days
 8  as well.  And I think that goes back to a little
 9  bit of the beauty is in the eye of the balder.
10                 But the second piece really comes
11  down to -- I would have to really defer to our RF
12  engineer, but whether or not -- because we have
13  one carrier, and because at some point it sounds
14  as though the Town will be putting their whips on
15  the top.  They'll also be fairly tight together.
16  So it's almost like -- and because it will be
17  see-through it's not going to be a structure, so
18  it won't look massive.
19                 We may want to consider whether or
20  not we can somewhat bring in the antennas, not
21  what I'd call a flush array, but we've seen them
22  where they're not the full 12 or 14-foot platforms
23  that are depicted here in the photo simulations.
24                 So that's something -- I don't know
25  how it affects radiofrequency coverage, so again


Page 80


 1  I'd have to defer to the radiofrequency engineer
 2  on that particular issue.  But those are the two
 3  things that come to mind for this type of a
 4  facility where we have in some cases 70 feet above
 5  the treeline being exposed.
 6                 MR. LYNCH: The surrounding canopy
 7  is rather low, so you know, that makes it, whether
 8  it's a tree or a monopole stick out even more?
 9                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): Agreed.
10                 MR. LYNCH: Mr. Vergati, is the
11  Town actually married to the monopine?  Or were
12  they open to looking at a standard monopole?
13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I certainly
14  don't want to speak for the Town.  I know there
15  was input obviously from the board of selectmen
16  and P and Z and land use and so forth.  That's a
17  conversation I would be certainly happy to have.
18                 I think we had the foresight when
19  we were doing the lease to put that language in
20  that, again the ultimate decision on design is
21  with the Siting Council.  But I can certainly have
22  that conversation with the first selectman and the
23  other officials.
24                 MR. LYNCH: And also, Mr. Vergati,
25  I thought I heard you say earlier that the Town is
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 1  set at 150 feet and no higher.  You know, if the
 2  FCC, Mr. Libertine, comes along and tells another
 3  carrier they can go higher there's nothing the
 4  Town or this Council can do about it.  They can go
 5  higher?
 6                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Actually,
 7  they can't.  If we're on a private property and
 8  there was no height cap written into a lease
 9  agreement, and the 6409, that middle tax class
10  relief came along, and a carrier wanted to go
11  higher, then, yes, we could as a tower developer
12  extent that tower 20 feet.
13                 In this case there is a lease
14  agreement in place that specifically caps the
15  height to be 150 feet, and the only way it could
16  be higher than 150 would -- again to be -- to
17  receive written approval from the Town to do that.
18                 MR. LYNCH: I'll leave that to our
19  legal people down at the other end.
20                 I think I'm almost finished.
21                 I couldn't ask the fire chief or
22  the police chief earlier, but is the fire
23  department a volunteer fire department.
24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I'll speak
25  to that.  It's a hybrid fire department.  It
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 1  sounds like it's made up of both volunteer and
 2  paid.
 3                 MR. LYNCH: I'm done, Mr. Chairman.
 4                 DR. KLEMENS: So if the Town is
 5  concerned about the height of the tower and you
 6  have this sort of FCC -- which I think maybe we'll
 7  hear whether or not what you, Mr. Vergati said is
 8  actually legal -- but one way to hedge your bets
 9  would be a 140-foot tower at the site that I
10  recommended, which is ten feet higher.
11                 And that in the worst-case scenario
12  if you have to extend that tower, you would still
13  be quite -- about 160 feet only.  That's just a
14  comment, a reason to reconsider where you're
15  putting the compound.
16                 Thank you.
17                 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.  Thank you.
18  We're now going to give an opportunity for the
19  other party, Ms. Westmoreland to cross-examine.
20                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I'll try and
21  keep it as brief as I can.
22                 What kind of impact from increased
23  truck traffic are we likely to see on Morehouse
24  Road?  And what do you propose to do to minimize
25  the impact?
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 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns): During
 2  construction there will be an increase in truck
 3  traffic, but once the compound is up and running
 4  the reality is it gets visited probably once a
 5  month by a tech in a pickup truck.  And even then
 6  sometimes it goes longer than a month, depending
 7  on what their schedules are.
 8                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And have you
 9  given any thought to planting around this site so
10  that it is less visible from the surrounding
11  community?  Certainly you could put some
12  fast-growing pines in.
13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): The way
14  it's designed right now, set back into the wooded
15  area there was no plans to do any landscaping at
16  the base of the tower.
17                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And do you
18  realize that most of Easton is on a well system,
19  so any leakage from the tower would go directly
20  into the community well system, aside from the
21  reservoir that you have mentioned in fact?
22                 MR. BALDWIN: Ms. Westmoreland,
23  just for clarification, you said community wells,
24  or private?
25                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Private, private
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 1  wells.
 2                 MR. BALDWIN: So not a community
 3  well system, but private wells.
 4                 MS. WESTMORELAND: No, but private.
 5  Most people in town are on private wells.
 6                 THE WITNESS (Burns): The feeling
 7  is with the generator and the containment system
 8  that comes with it, that the protection will be
 9  there to prevent spills.
10                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And can you name
11  one positive thing that this would entail for the
12  direct neighbors that is not being given to the
13  rest of the town?
14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I would say
15  probably not.  I mean, certainly the residents in
16  the area will benefit from increased cell coverage
17  and enhanced public safety.
18                 MS. WESTMORELAND: But that would
19  be basically the benefit that the rest of the town
20  is receiving at essentially the neighbors'
21  expense.
22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): I'm not
23  sure I would characterize it that way, but I think
24  it's similar to the existing facilities at the
25  school and the DPW.  It's a benefit for the
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 1  community in general.
 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And do any of
 3  you live near a cell tower, or do you plan to live
 4  near a cell tower in the near future?
 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine): I can say
 6  at this end of the table, certainly it lives
 7  within sights -- line of sight of cell towers,
 8  yes.  They're ubiquitous these days.  They're
 9  about -- not as common as telephone poles, but
10  they're getting there.  That's the reality.
11                 THE WITNESS (Burns): I can see
12  three from my house.
13                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And I would like
14  to make a statement, if I may?
15                 THE CHAIRMAN: When it's your turn
16  for appearance -- your cross-examine you can make
17  a brief, but not --
18                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Perfect.  Okay.
19  And I was under the impression based on the
20  documents that you provided that you were going to
21  put in a 1500 megahertz additional system on top
22  of the 700 that had previously been mentioned.  Is
23  that incorrect?
24                 I read something about you need to
25  upgrade for the potential for increased use of a
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 1  tower and increased uses by potentially Fairfield?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): I'm
 3  guessing you may be talking about Verizon
 4  deploying all of its license frequencies, because
 5  initially we are just deploying the 700 megahertz
 6  and 2100 megahertz frequencies.  And we still have
 7  the 850 megahertz and the 1900 megahertz in our
 8  pocket just in case we need to deploy them.
 9                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And so
10  potentially you would put them in at the base of
11  this tower?
12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): The
13  antennas would still be up on the 145 level
14  reserved for Verizon.
15                 MS. WESTMORELAND: So I take it
16  that's a yes?
17                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): The
18  equipment will go inside the compound.
19                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And how much of
20  this tower potentially would be used by the Town
21  of Fairfield instead of the Town of Easton?
22                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Right now
23  there's no proposed equipment on the tower by the
24  Town of Fairfield.
25                 MS. WESTMORELAND: But I read that
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 1  potentially you would use it for Fairfield?
 2                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I think if
 3  your question is, would the residents of Fairfield
 4  benefit from the coverage, I would leave that to
 5  RF to answer, I guess.  I suspect they might.  I
 6  believe the Fairfield town line is roughly
 7  2100 feet away.
 8                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): That's
 9  correct.  The northern portion of Fairfield would
10  benefit from the cell coverage from this tower.
11                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And so how much,
12  proportionately given the population of Easton and
13  the population of Fairfield, would this tower be
14  represented for just Easton?
15                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): I believe
16  we answered the portion with Easton, but with
17  Fairfield we didn't.
18                 Well, the majority of the coverage
19  would be in Easton.  And so I'd say with the
20  population number that we stated in the
21  interrogatories, the majority of it will be
22  residents of Easton.
23                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Like 51 percent?
24  75 percent?  85 percent?
25                 THE CHAIRMAN: Excuse me.  If you
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 1  have an answer in percentages, fine.  But if you
 2  don't, just say you don't so we can go on.
 3                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday): I don't
 4  have the exact percentage.
 5                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Okay.  And what
 6  other commercial sites were considered besides the
 7  town property?
 8                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): There was a
 9  total of 15 sites that were looked at, both town
10  properties, Aquarion properties, private
11  properties.  And this site was chosen.
12                 MS. WESTMORELAND: And when you put
13  in the underground line for the power to the
14  tower, why not just put the whole thing
15  underground and not put up a new pole?  We have a
16  tendency to have a lot of storms with trees coming
17  down.  It takes down the power for the whole
18  street.
19                 THE WITNESS (Burns): We walked the
20  site with UI and that is what their requirement
21  us.  If it was up to us we would run underground
22  from the pole, but they need to set a new -- their
23  desire, they're directing us to set a new pole
24  about, I think it's 30 to 50 feet from the
25  existing one to put in, to go underground from
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 1  there.
 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I think that
 3  concludes my questions.
 4                 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.  Stay there,
 5  but now you will be -- so we'll start with
 6  swearing-in.
 7 
 8  P A M E L A   W E S T M O R E L A N D,
 9       called as a witness, being first duly sworn
10       by the Executive Director, was examined and
11       testified on her oath follows:
12                 THE CHAIRMAN: We have, as far as
13  the exhibit, I think it was your request for party
14  status.  Question is -- the only question really
15  is, did you author that?
16                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Yes, I did.
17                 THE CHAIRMAN: And it's accurate to
18  the best of your knowledge?
19                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Yes, it is.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.  Is there any
21  objection to it being admitted?
22                 MR. BALDWIN: No, Mr. Chairman.
23                 THE CHAIRMAN: So your exhibit is
24  admitted.  And we'll now continue with
25  cross-examination by staff and then Council.
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 1                 MR. MERCIER: Thank you.  As Mr.
 2  Libertine testified to earlier, there was a ballon
 3  fly today, and you walked the site.  Did you have
 4  the opportunity to go to your residence and try to
 5  look for the balloon from your property today?
 6                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I did not notice
 7  it, but I haven't looked for it either.
 8                 MR. MERCIER: Okay.  Thank you.  I
 9  have no other questions.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Harder?
11                 MR. HARDER: No questions.
12                 THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Silvestri?
13                 MR. SILVESTRI: Thank you,
14  Mr. Chairman.
15                 You had mentioned wells.  Are most
16  of the residences on Morehouse serviced by wells?
17                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I don't know.  I
18  can only guess.
19                 MR. SILVESTRI: Is yours?
20                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Mine is not.  We
21  converted to city water.
22                 MR. SILVESTRI: Are they also
23  serviced by septic tanks?
24                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Yes.
25                 MR. SILVESTRI: And do you know if
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 1  the school is serviced by well or municipal water?
 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I don't know.
 3                 MR. SILVESTRI: Okay.  That's all I
 4  have.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Hannon.
 6                 MR. HANNON: I have nothing,
 7  Mr. Chairman.
 8                 THE CHAIRMAN: Dr. Klemens.
 9                 DR. KLEMENS: Thank you,
10  Mr. Chairman.
11                 In your petition you said you don't
12  contest the tower, but you want to see it moved?
13                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Well, I
14  recognize the need that the town has for cell
15  service.  I mean, that's clear.  I can't say that
16  I am thrilled by it's location.
17                 We have the dog pound.  We have the
18  DPW dump, and now we're going to have a cell
19  tower.  This is not a confluence of events that I
20  find appealing.
21                 DR. KLEMENS: Do you have any
22  comment?  Did you follow the suggestion I had of
23  moving the tower into the edge of the field?  Does
24  that give you any benefit?  Worse?  Better?
25  Indifferent?
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 1                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I'm not sure
 2  that it bothers me one way or another, but I do
 3  believe that the Town, when they initially started
 4  having hearings about putting a cell tower in near
 5  the school there was a lot of local objection to
 6  perceived risk from electromagnetic radiation, or
 7  whatever else might come with a cell tower.  So
 8  moving it closer to the school and the ballfields
 9  probably isn't something the community would be
10  that thrilled about.
11                 DR. KLEMENS: And you've probably
12  looked in the application.  You're aware that --
13  did you see the tower, Trumbull west and all those
14  other towers that make up Verizon's network there
15  that are in adjacent towns --
16                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I've seen the
17  tower in Westport.  I go by it every day on the
18  Merritt.
19                 DR. KLEMENS: Sorry, I'm talking.
20  Did you look at the maps in the docket application
21  which showed the location, the propagation maps
22  which showed all their different towers that
23  Verizon has in the area?
24                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Apparently not.
25                 DR. KLEMENS: Okay.  Because many
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 1  of those towers are in adjacent municipalities and
 2  I would imagine that many of them are benefiting
 3  Easton residents.
 4                 MS. WESTMORELAND: I can tell you I
 5  am not benefiting from any cell location, that I
 6  can think of.  Cell reception at my house is
 7  terrible.
 8                 DR. KLEMENS: Okay.  I have no
 9  further questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Lynch.
11                 MR. LYNCH: Who is your carrier at
12  your house?
13                 MS. WESTMORELAND: Verizon.
14                 MR. LYNCH: Thank you.  No more
15  questions, Mr. Chairman.
16                 THE CHAIRMAN: Cross-examination by
17  Attorney Baldwin?
18                 MR. BALDWIN: I don't have any
19  questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
20                 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.  Well, your
21  duty as an expert witness has now been terminated.
22  You did an excellent job.
23                 And the Council is going to take
24  the opportunity to break, to recess until 7 p.m.
25  And at 7 p.m. we will reconvene for comments by


Page 94


 1  the public.
 2                 PAMELA WESTMORELAND: Might I make


 3  a statement now, as opposed to coming back at
 4  seven o'clock and making a statement?
 5                 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.  I'm sorry.
 6  Go ahead.
 7                 PAMELA WESTMORELAND: So just a
 8  couple of things that you all have talked about.
 9                 The reason I bring up the Westport
10  cell tower is because I believe it is a monopole
11  tower.  It's steel.  You can see it from miles
12  around.  It's the ugliest thing that I can think
13  of as you pass by on the Merritt.  I don't view
14  that as an improvement over a kind of ridiculous
15  looking monopine.
16                 The monopine that's on Wilbur Cross
17  as you go into New York looks rather nice.  If
18  that were what we were going to get, that would be
19  better than a steel tower with stuff sticking up
20  out of the top.
21                 I think, you know, there is natural
22  gas on the street.  I don't know, you know, what
23  the flow rate is or anything like that.  We
24  converted to natural gas about a year and a half
25  ago.  That's all I have to say.


Page 95


 1                 THE CHAIRMAN: Again.  Thank you
 2  very much.  And again, we'll break until 7 p.m.
 3  Thank you.
 4                 (Whereupon, the witnesses were
 5  excused and the above proceedings were concluded
 6  at 4:53 p.m.)
 7 
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon,
  


 2   ladies and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order
  


 3   this meeting of the Connecticut Siting Council,
  


 4   today Tuesday, June 30th, 2017.  My name is Robin
  


 5   Stein.  I'm Chairman of the Siting Council.
  


 6                  Other members of the Council
  


 7   present are Mr. Hannon, who's a designee from the
  


 8   Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;
  


 9   Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder and
  


10   Mr. Lynch.
  


11                  Members of the staff are Attorney
  


12   Melanie Bachman, our executive director; and
  


13   Robert Mercier our siting analyst.
  


14                  This hearing is held pursuant to
  


15   the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut
  


16   General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative
  


17   Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland
  


18   Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon
  


19   Wireless for a certificate of environmental
  


20   compatibility and public need for the
  


21   construction, maintenance and operation of a
  


22   telecommunications facility located at 515
  


23   Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This
  


24   application was received by the Council on
  


25   April 21st of this year.
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 1                  As a reminder to all,
  


 2   off-the-record communication with a member of the
  


 3   Council or a member of the Council staff upon the
  


 4   merits of this application are prohibited by law.
  


 5                  The parties to this proceeding are
  


 6   as follows, the applicant Homeland Towers, and
  


 7   Verizon or Cellco, represented by Attorney Baldwin
  


 8   of Robinson & Cole; and Pamela Westmoreland.
  


 9                  We will proceed in accordance with
  


10   the prepared agenda, copies of which are available
  


11   on the table near the podium.  Also available are
  


12   copies of the Council's citizen guide to Siting
  


13   Council procedures.
  


14                  At the end of this afternoon's
  


15   evidentiary session we will recess and resume
  


16   again at 7 p.m. for public comment session.  The
  


17   7 p.m. public comment session will be reserved for
  


18   the public to make brief oral statements into the
  


19   record.
  


20                  I wish to note that parties
  


21   including their representatives and witnesses are
  


22   not allowed to participate in the public comment
  


23   session.  I also wish to note for those who are
  


24   here and for the benefit of your friends and
  


25   neighbors who are unable to join us for the public
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 1   comment session, that you or they may send written
  


 2   comments to this Council within 30 days of the
  


 3   date hereof, and such written statements will be
  


 4   given the same weight as if spoken at the hearing.
  


 5                  If necessary, party presentations
  


 6   may continue after the public comment session if
  


 7   time allows.
  


 8                  A verbatim transcript will be made
  


 9   of this hearing and deposited with the town
  


10   clerk's offices in Easton and Fairfield for the
  


11   convenience of the public.
  


12                  Is there any public official that
  


13   would like to make a statement at this time?
  


14                  ADAM DUNSBY:  Yes.  Good afternoon,
  


15   everyone.  My name is Adam Dunsby.  I am the First
  


16   Selectman for the Town of Easton.  I think we'll
  


17   have a few public officials who would like to
  


18   speak.
  


19                  As I mentioned, I'm the First
  


20   Selectman of the Town of Easton.  The Town has
  


21   recognized for some time that we have a severe
  


22   lack of cell coverage in the center of town
  


23   because there are no cell towers.  This is a
  


24   portion of the town which contains both our public
  


25   schools, the senior center, and the majority of
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 1   the town's playing fields.
  


 2                  At some point prior to 2012, before
  


 3   I was first selectman, the then board of selectmen
  


 4   asked the planning and zoning commission to look
  


 5   at all municipal land and try and determine which
  


 6   if any of those parcels would be the most suitable
  


 7   for a cell tower, or whatever it took to remedy
  


 8   the lack of cell coverage in Central Easton.
  


 9                  They returned with a report, which
  


10   I have previously submitted to the Council along
  


11   with a letter from myself.  And the parcel of town
  


12   municipal-owned land that they recommended, or
  


13   came up at the top of their matrix was the piece
  


14   that I believe you looked at today, the piece of
  


15   land just upslope from the animal shelter.
  


16                  So the board of selectmen issued an
  


17   RFP.  We had a couple bidders.  The RFP was
  


18   granted to Homeland Towers whose representatives
  


19   are here today.  And the Easton Board of Selectmen
  


20   certainly supports this project and believes we
  


21   need to take some action to improve cell service
  


22   in Central Easton.
  


23                  We had many, many, many public
  


24   meetings.  We looked into other alternatives such
  


25   as DAS systems.  The board of selectmen came to
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 1   the conclusion that a tower of some type on this
  


 2   parcel of land was the best solution for the Town,
  


 3   primarily for public safety reasons and also
  


 4   because obviously the residents of Easton should
  


 5   enjoy the benefits of modern communications.
  


 6                  Thank you.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


 8                  Is there any other public official
  


 9   who would like to speak at this time?
  


10                  TIM SHAW:  Good afternoon.  Chief
  


11   of Police Tim Shaw, Easton.  Just very briefly
  


12   just some notes.  Wireless communications have
  


13   become a commonplace in the current time to
  


14   contact public safety in emergency situations.
  


15   Our dispatch center receives more 911 calls via
  


16   cellphones than landlines.  Public safety is
  


17   definitely affected by the lack of cell coverage
  


18   in Easton.
  


19                  On average there are approximately
  


20   eight to ten calls a day that have poor reception,
  


21   or the call is lost.  Another five times a week
  


22   people will walk into headquarters and report an
  


23   incident because they were unable to make a call
  


24   in certain areas of town.
  


25                  As historical perspective,
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 1   approximately eight years ago the landline to
  


 2   cellphone calls received was approximately 60/40,
  


 3   being 60 percent of the calls were via landline,
  


 4   40 percent being cellphone.  Currently it's more
  


 5   like a 70/30, with cellphones being the majority.
  


 6   The number is only going up as some homeowners
  


 7   have completely gone away from landlines and would
  


 8   rather use their cell phones.
  


 9                  This department has had numerous
  


10   calls where the victim of an incident could not
  


11   get through to the dispatch center.
  


12                  You know, I asked some of the
  


13   officers some of the examples, and one was a fatal
  


14   accident on an area of town where the coverage was
  


15   poor.  And a passenger in the vehicle was
  


16   attempting to call and could not get through, and
  


17   an officer happened to be driving by and
  


18   fortunately, you know, the incident was taken care
  


19   of, but these are the type of situations we do run
  


20   into.
  


21                  The residents of Easton need to
  


22   stay connected for any emergency that occurs in
  


23   town, and I feel upgrading our mobile
  


24   communications is a major step in keeping our
  


25   community much safer.  This upgrade is needed now
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 1   more than ever with the increase of cellphones
  


 2   only going up when they're contacting 911.
  


 3                  Additionally, we do have an
  


 4   attached map.  If anybody wants it, I can hand it
  


 5   in.  It has the areas that we are affected by with
  


 6   our patrol officers when we do go to calls.  You
  


 7   know, that impacts also if the officer has to make
  


 8   a call to dispatch while being on an
  


 9   investigation.
  


10                  You don't always do everything over
  


11   the radio.  Sometimes if it's private information
  


12   that you want to get you'll call dispatch, and in
  


13   certain areas of town we can't do that.  So this
  


14   would only enhance public safety, and I feel it's
  


15   long overdue.
  


16                  So I have the areas of the town in
  


17   the map from our dispatch center.  I can hand them
  


18   in to somebody.  Okay.  And you've got it.  Okay.
  


19                  Thank you.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
  


21                  STEVE WAUGH:  I'm Steve Waugh, the
  


22   Fire Chief in town.  I've long been a big
  


23   proponent of increasing the cell coverage in
  


24   Easton.
  


25                  As Chief Shaw indicated, there's
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 1   been multiple incidences of dropped calls while
  


 2   people are driving through town.  On 58 and 136,
  


 3   these involve dealing with accidents and fire
  


 4   calls, and it's delayed our response, slowed down
  


 5   our ability to render assistance.
  


 6                  There's been instances where we've
  


 7   been requested to communicate with outside
  


 8   agencies.  I haven't been able to get a signal and
  


 9   it's delayed a response by the DEEP, calls to a
  


10   larger spill at a truck accident.  If we had
  


11   gotten a cleanup contractor out there sooner it
  


12   would have been -- we would have saved about
  


13   50 gallons of fuel going into the reservoir.
  


14                  We did have some incidents at the
  


15   baseball fields.  We had a minor injury, and then
  


16   we had a more significant injury.  And the parents
  


17   weren't able to get a cell and somebody actually
  


18   had to get in their car and drive before they were
  


19   able to call 911, and that resulted in a delay for
  


20   the ambulance service to attend to the child that
  


21   was injured.
  


22                  In addition, we would like to see
  


23   better cell service at the schools.  The cell
  


24   service is weak at Keller.  It's a week at
  


25   Staples.  And should there be an incident there we







12


 1   want people to have the ability to reach out and
  


 2   call 911, and get the dispatch.  In this day and
  


 3   age, particularly given some of the school
  


 4   situations that have happened there should be no
  


 5   reason that people can't get a signal fairly
  


 6   quickly.
  


 7                  As we stand here, I meant to text
  


 8   or call Selectman Dunsby and tell him I was
  


 9   running a little bit late, but I got no service,
  


10   so I couldn't do it.
  


11                  As Chief Shaw indicated, with
  


12   people switching from direct landlines to bundling
  


13   of services and going digital, they're less likely
  


14   to have a POTS line.  When we do have major storms
  


15   and cable lines go down we run into a situation
  


16   where people have to rely on their cell phones,
  


17   and in those situations in certain parts of town
  


18   with weak signals we're not sure that people can
  


19   get the adequate service they need if they have to
  


20   call 911.
  


21                  We have had some storms and we have
  


22   had some areas of town where people have actually
  


23   had to go across the street, go to the neighbors'
  


24   house and call 911, and indicate that they had had
  


25   a problem.  So again, it delays our service and
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 1   our being able to render aid to people when they
  


 2   need it.
  


 3                  And my biggest fear is the fear
  


 4   that Chief Shaw touched on, that somebody drives
  


 5   down 136 or Route 58 and goes off the road without
  


 6   anybody seeing them and is trapped in their
  


 7   vehicle, able to access a cell but not get a
  


 8   service, and actually dies in the vehicle before
  


 9   we can get there to render assistance.
  


10                  So you know, from all aspects I'm a
  


11   big-time proponent of putting the cell tower in
  


12   and increasing the service in the town of Easton
  


13   where it's lacking.
  


14                  Thank you.
  


15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


16                  CAROLYN KEARNEY:  Thank you.  Hi.
  


17   I'm Carolyn Kearney, the Chief of Easton EMS.  I
  


18   really have nothing to add because my coworkers
  


19   have also stated that it's really important to
  


20   have a cell tower in town.
  


21                  You know, if we're responding to a
  


22   911 call and we can't get to that patient because
  


23   they can't reach us, a matter of a minute can, you
  


24   know, be the difference between life and death.
  


25   And it's really important that we have cell towers
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 1   where patients can reach us in an emergency.
  


 2                  So thank you.
  


 3                  PETER NEARY:  Peter Neary.  I'm the
  


 4   fire marshal.  I just want to echo Chief Shaw and
  


 5   Carolyn Kearney and Steve Waugh's stories relative
  


 6   to not having cellphone service.
  


 7                  Cellphones have really changed our
  


 8   lives, because I'm from an the era where I never
  


 9   had a cellphone at the beginning.  But you have to
  


10   realize that for emergency communications it's
  


11   probably the first thing you know about something
  


12   happening -- is the cellphone.
  


13                  And in Easton we do have some
  


14   products that our emergency calls are texted over
  


15   us -- to our cell phones.  That could be an
  


16   immediate response for people.  It could be from a
  


17   neighbor going next door to someone's house.
  


18                  And there's so many stories that we
  


19   can tell you, ladies and gentlemen, about things
  


20   that happen on Route 58.  A very rural area, a
  


21   very bad accident location, pine trees, and it's a
  


22   very poor cellphone service area.
  


23                  So what happens is people
  


24   generally, they drive -- they used to drive -- I
  


25   could see from you people -- that they used to
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 1   drive to a payphone.  So yes, and everybody is
  


 2   laughing, but there's no more payphones.  So the
  


 3   cellphones have kind of replaced the payphones.
  


 4   So people drive to Fairfield to report things, and
  


 5   they don't know exactly where they happen.  So
  


 6   then we send two towns up looking around for
  


 7   somebody either on the road or off the road, or
  


 8   somewhere like that.
  


 9                  So you know, it's really important
  


10   that we have full coverage for public safety in
  


11   Easton where a cellphone tower would really
  


12   greatly assist us in providing the services that
  


13   we provide to the town.
  


14                  Thank you.
  


15                  TIM SHAW:  Just to add one thing,
  


16   if that's okay?  Is it all right to take the mic
  


17   again?
  


18                  This was not a setup.  Steve and I
  


19   did not discuss this, but he talked about
  


20   something going off the road, and this would be a
  


21   horrible situation.  I had my dispatcher just pull
  


22   some of the calls where she put in the search
  


23   engine, dropped.  So she typed in dropped and saw
  


24   what calls came up recently.
  


25                  And one call to the Easton Police
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 1   Department to report a car off the road, the
  


 2   phonecall was dropped.  Unable to obtain further
  


 3   information.  By triangulation we found out the
  


 4   area it was in, and by the time we got there
  


 5   somebody -- a passerby had already gotten out of
  


 6   the car and helped the person.  That's one
  


 7   example.
  


 8                  And the second example I'll give is
  


 9   the 911 call was broken up and only stated I was
  


10   trying to pass someone before the call was
  


11   disconnected.  Again triangulation, we got out to
  


12   the vehicle.  The vehicle was off the road.  Blew
  


13   out both passenger-side tires and we ended up
  


14   getting there to help them, but that's just two
  


15   examples of what Steve said.
  


16                  Now in those situations it wasn't,
  


17   you know, a fatal accident, but these are
  


18   situations we run into on a daily basis.
  


19                  Thank you.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


21                  I wish to call your attention to
  


22   those items shown on the hearing program marked as
  


23   Roman numeral 1-D, items 1 through 66.  Does the
  


24   applicant or party have any objection to the items
  


25   that the Council has administratively noticed?
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 1                  (No response.)
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Accordingly, the
  


 3   Council hereby administratively notices these
  


 4   existing documents, statements and comments.
  


 5                  Now present your witness panel for
  


 6   the purposes of taking the oath, Mr. Baldwin.
  


 7                  MR. BALDWIN:  Good afternoon Mr.
  


 8   Chairman, members of the Council.  For the record,
  


 9   I'm Ken Baldwin with Robinson & Cole on behalf of
  


10   Homeland towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership doing
  


11   business as Verizon Wireless.
  


12                  The applicant is in Docket 473.
  


13   Our witness panel listed in the hearing program
  


14   includes Ray Vergati with Homeland Towers LLC;
  


15   Mr. Ryan Ulanday, who is a radiofrequency engineer
  


16   with Verizon Wireless; Mike Libertine, the
  


17   Director of Siting and Permitting for All Points
  


18   Technology Corporation; Dean Gustafson, the Senior
  


19   Wetland Scientist and professional soil scientist
  


20   with All Points Technology; and Robert Burns, a
  


21   professional engineer with All Points Technology.
  


22                  And I offer them to be sworn at
  


23   this time Mr. Chairman.
  


24
  


25
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 1   R A Y M O N D    V E R G A T I,
  


 2   R O B E R T    C.    B U R N S,
  


 3   R Y A N    U L A N D A Y,
  


 4   M I C H A E L    L I B E R T I N E,
  


 5   D E A N    G U S T A F S O N,
  


 6        called as witnesses, being first duly sworn
  


 7        by the Executive Director, were examined and
  


 8        testified on their oaths as follows:
  


 9                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Chairman, we have
  


10   four exhibits listed in the hearing program under
  


11   section Roman two, subsection B, items one through
  


12   four.  I won't read them from the program, but
  


13   they are listed there.  And I offer them now for
  


14   identification purposes subject to verification by
  


15   our witness panel.  I would ask our panel some
  


16   questions to verify those exhibits.
  


17                  Did you prepare or assist in the
  


18   preparation, or otherwise supervise the
  


19   preparation of those exhibits listed in the
  


20   hearing program under Roman 2-B, items 1 through
  


21   4?  Mr. Libertine?
  


22                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.
  


23                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr Gustafson?
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
  


25                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?







19


 1                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.
  


 2                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.
  


 4                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
  


 5                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
  


 6                  MR. BALDWIN:  And do you have any
  


 7   corrections, amendments or modifications to offer
  


 8   any of the information in those exhibits at this
  


 9   time?  Mr. Libertine?
  


10                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes, I'd
  


11   like to just make one correction to Exhibit 1,
  


12   which is the application behind tab 1 on page 7,
  


13   under the environmental assessment statement.
  


14                  Item B, under air quality there is
  


15   a misprint on the reference on the second to last
  


16   sentence.  That section, that reference says
  


17   22-A-174-36 -- should be actually section
  


18   22-A-174-3B.
  


19                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?
  


20                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I have
  


21   two corrections.  The first is related to the
  


22   depiction of the proposed underground utility
  


23   route that shows up in three different locations
  


24   in the application.  The first is looking at
  


25   applicant exhibits -- they're all on Applicant
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 1   Exhibit 1 in the executive summary, versus on page
  


 2   I-4.
  


 3                  This is an aerial photograph.  It
  


 4   shows the proposed underground utility route
  


 5   cutting across the soil piles that you observed
  


 6   during the site walk.  The underground utility
  


 7   route should actually head south along Morehouse
  


 8   Road for a couple hundred feet, and then take a
  


 9   west turn along the edge of the forest to head
  


10   towards the compound.
  


11                  That same graphic shows up again
  


12   behind tab one.  It's on the fifth page, also
  


13   labeled aerial photograph with the same
  


14   correction.
  


15                  And then finally behind tab eleven,
  


16   which is, again the determination.  That graphic
  


17   is included in that package.  And then on page 5
  


18   of 6 of the NDB review request, item 3, the 5th
  


19   sentence from the bottom there is a narrative
  


20   description of the underground approximate utility
  


21   route distance of 670 feet.  That should read 890
  


22   feet.
  


23                  The second correction is in
  


24   Applicant Exhibit 2, response to interrogatories,
  


25   the Council's interrogatories.  It's in response
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 1   to question number 24 on page 13.  The third
  


 2   sentence up from the bottom references the closest
  


 3   important burr area is approximately five miles
  


 4   away.  That should read 2.5 miles away, and that's
  


 5   consistent with the response that was given in
  


 6   question 23.
  


 7                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday, any
  


 8   corrections?
  


 9                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  No, I don't
  


10   have any corrections.
  


11                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
  


12                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I have one
  


13   minor correction.  In the response of the
  


14   interrogatories dated May 31st we had provided an
  


15   updated FCC compliance report.  This was in
  


16   response to question number 14.
  


17                  In the body of the response we had
  


18   referenced the FCC compliance report with a date
  


19   of May 30th, when in fact it should have been --
  


20   our reference says May 31st.  That's it.
  


21                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
  


22                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Under tab
  


23   one, the design drawings, drawing SP-1 next to the
  


24   title block what it says, engineering analysis and
  


25   certification.  The second line up reads, 101
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 1   ultimate wind speed.  It should read 101 nominal
  


 2   wind speed.  That's all.
  


 3                  MR. BALDWIN:  Thank you.  And with
  


 4   those corrections and modifications, is the
  


 5   information contained in those exhibits true and
  


 6   accurate to the best of your knowledge?
  


 7                  Mr. Libertine?
  


 8                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.
  


 9                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?
  


10                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
  


11                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?
  


12                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.
  


13                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.
  


15                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
  


16                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
  


17                  MR. BALDWIN:  And do you adopt the
  


18   information contained in those exhibits as your
  


19   testimony in this proceeding?  Mr. Libertine?
  


20                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes, I
  


21   do.
  


22                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
  


24                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?
  


25                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.
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 1                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.
  


 3                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?
  


 4                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
  


 5                  MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Chairman, I offer
  


 6   them as full exhibits.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


 8                  Does any party object to the
  


 9   admission of the applicant's exhibits?
  


10                  (No response.)
  


11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  These
  


12   exhibits are admitted.  We'll now begin with
  


13   cross-examination starting with our staff,
  


14   Mr. Mercier.
  


15                  MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  Most of
  


16   my questions were answered during the
  


17   interrogatory phase, so I just have a few based on
  


18   the site walk today.
  


19                  For number one I notice the animal
  


20   shelter to the east and south of the site is
  


21   depicted on some of the plans.  Is that a separate
  


22   parcel?  Or is this within this, or on that
  


23   one-acre parcel?
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I believe
  


25   that parcel is separate -- even though one of
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 1   those site plans shows it covered in the dotted
  


 2   line in a separate parcel, to my understanding,
  


 3   which is owned by the town.
  


 4                  MR. MERCIER:  Great.  Thank you.
  


 5   Now turning to SP-1, that's the site plan we just
  


 6   referenced in attachment one of the application.
  


 7   This is in review of the utility line.  This
  


 8   utility line as depicted on this plan, is this the
  


 9   correct configuration?
  


10                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
  


11                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And did UI
  


12   select that whole location?  Or is it a
  


13   collaborative effort?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  We walked the
  


15   site with UI and they directed us to put a new
  


16   pole about 30 feet from the existing pole, and
  


17   pull underground from there.
  


18                  MR. MERCIER:  Is it typical to put
  


19   a new pole in?  I don't understand why they
  


20   couldn't just run a line off that existing pole.
  


21   Is that the typical type of installation to get a
  


22   new pole just for your service only, overhead,
  


23   then come in and put it in?
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typical with
  


25   utility companies, is a tough question.  It's not
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 1   atypical.
  


 2                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Is there a
  


 3   specific reason why they chose that pole?  There's
  


 4   a number of poles in that area.  Is it based on --
  


 5                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  I think it
  


 6   was based on what is there currently overhead.
  


 7                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And I see it
  


 8   runs underground on the -- I believe there's a
  


 9   stone wall there.  So I believe from the new pole
  


10   you'll have to cut west through the stone wall,
  


11   and then travel -- you're going to travel pretty
  


12   much south, generally south along the stone wall.
  


13   Is that correct?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
  


15                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And then I see
  


16   it's going to turn more westerly and kind of
  


17   border a second stone wall all the way to the
  


18   compound.
  


19                  When you're installing the
  


20   underground line what type of clearing is required
  


21   for a 25-foot easement?  Do you have to clear the
  


22   entire easement to install in the utility?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  No, typically
  


24   we just clear what they need to install it.  So it
  


25   will be, you know, your trench is three feet.
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 1   You're going to have to get equipment in there, so
  


 2   you're looking ten to twelve feet.
  


 3                  MR. MERCIER:  As it turns westerly
  


 4   along that stone wall, you'd have to clear a ten,
  


 5   twelve-foot area through a woodland.  Is that
  


 6   correct?  You know, that's a wooded area.
  


 7                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.  Some of
  


 8   it is.  A lot of it is on the backside of some of
  


 9   the piles we saw out there.  That stone wall is
  


10   just on the other side.  So a lot of it has
  


11   already been cleared.
  


12                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So maybe it
  


13   was a shrubby type of staging?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah,
  


15   shrubby, nothing -- nothing huge.
  


16                  MR. MERCIER:  Thank you for
  


17   clarifying that.  Would the stone wall have to be
  


18   demolished at this time?
  


19                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  No.
  


20                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So all of the
  


21   construction will be generally north of that, that
  


22   stone wall?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.
  


24                  MR. MERCIER:  And you're using
  


25   probably like a mini excavator or something?
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 1                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah.
  


 2                  MR. MERCIER:  And how far down do
  


 3   you have to go to install the line?
  


 4                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typically the
  


 5   pipe is at 36, and then we go another 6 inches.
  


 6   Well, it's about three and a half feet down.
  


 7                  MR. MERCIER:  After installation is
  


 8   completed I assume you put grass or something
  


 9   down?
  


10                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah.
  


11                  MR. MERCIER:  So are trees allowed
  


12   to grow above this line?  And if not, who
  


13   maintains that?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typically
  


15   not, but you know, in an area like this it won't
  


16   be maintained probably on a yearly basis, and it
  


17   will be just allowed to sort of revegetate as to
  


18   what's there.
  


19                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  But eventually
  


20   five years later you would have -- someone would
  


21   have to come in and clear up that?
  


22                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's
  


23   probably true, yeah.
  


24                  MR. MERCIER:  So the maintenance
  


25   program you have for all your sites, this would
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 1   just be the same?
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.
  


 3                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Turning to
  


 4   SB-2 now.  I see the layout of the tree tower with
  


 5   the branches and the proposed antennas, and I see
  


 6   the Town's, with the antennas on top, and some
  


 7   dishes up there also.
  


 8                  Would those antennas at the very
  


 9   top, the town equipment, would that be concealed
  


10   within the cone of the tree tower?  I mean, it
  


11   kind of shows it is, sort of.  So I wasn't sure if
  


12   they need clearance away from those branches or
  


13   not for their equipment to work properly.
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Currently
  


15   the monopine tree is proposed at 150 with 7-foot
  


16   tapered faux top branches.  The Town is proposing
  


17   to install three VHF antennas with a length of
  


18   seven feet.  We think they can be concealed within
  


19   that ornamental faux top and not stick out
  


20   above -- above that height.
  


21                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So there is no
  


22   operational problem with their equipment with this
  


23   type of installation?
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  No, the
  


25   branches with these type of facilities in stealth
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 1   are -- are transparent.  Meaning, the branches and
  


 2   needles are able to accommodate antennas within.
  


 3                  MR. MERCIER:  And I see obviously
  


 4   it's tapered, according to this diagram.  And just
  


 5   looking at the Verizon installation at 145, the
  


 6   branches kind of the end of the panels.  Is the
  


 7   intent to cover the panels with the branches?
  


 8                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.  When
  


 9   we designed the trees, when you get down the road
  


10   you're actually ordering the product from the
  


11   manufacturer.  We're very close in the design of
  


12   the tree pole, and there's certain options that we
  


13   can do as far as branch lengths.
  


14                  Regardless if we have tapered
  


15   branches, meaning shorter branches on top going
  


16   for a wider profile on the bottom, or non-uniform
  


17   branches throughout the tree, we make sure that
  


18   when our customers, our tenants construct, that
  


19   these standoffs with their antennas are very, very
  


20   tight.
  


21                  So the antennas themselves are
  


22   concealed within the branches so you don't have
  


23   something protruding out past the branchline.
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  And this will
  


25   all be painted as well to match the tree.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think Mr. Lynch
  


 2   has a follow-up question.
  


 3                  MR. LYNCH:  Just one follow-up
  


 4   question on the town's antennas.  You answered
  


 5   half my question, so I'll go to the half you did
  


 6   not answer.
  


 7                  If you have another carrier that
  


 8   comes on the tower, and they only need a much
  


 9   lower height, would these whip antennas -- I think
  


10   you said they're 7 feet, or are they 14 feet?
  


11                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  They're
  


12   putting a total of five antennas and three dishes.
  


13   Four out of the five are kind of seven feet in
  


14   length.  The fifth antenna is ten feet.
  


15                  MR. LYNCH:  If you have -- going
  


16   back now -- if you have another carrier that low,
  


17   would you have any problem with the separation
  


18   between the new carrier and the Town's equipment?
  


19   Why do you have to have a certain separation
  


20   height for that?
  


21                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yeah,
  


22   certainly we'd coordinate with any installation,
  


23   both with the carriers and public safety to make
  


24   sure there's no interference issues.  Regarding
  


25   that, we would defer that over to the RF engineers
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 1   that talk the lingo, but we feel that there's
  


 2   enough separation the way we've proposed for both
  


 3   the Town's public safety, and for up to four to
  


 4   five carriers to operate vertically on real estate
  


 5   on the pole.
  


 6                  MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.
  


 7                  MR. MERCIER:  I guess I'm going to
  


 8   turn quickly to tab nine, and that's the
  


 9   visibility analysis.  And Mr. Libertine, I'm going
  


10   to look at the aerial photograph provided near the
  


11   end of aerial -- two-mile radius, the view shed
  


12   map.
  


13                  I've looked through the photographs
  


14   in the application, provided in the application,
  


15   you know, and the representative locations pretty
  


16   much well cover the area for views.  I just want
  


17   to know what your thoughts were of views south of
  


18   photo six along Morehouse Road.
  


19                  Is that going to be generally like
  


20   six, or a little more dense vegetation in there?
  


21   Or whatever you saw in your reconnaissance, could
  


22   you please explain?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Right.
  


24   If you drive down the road in that southerly
  


25   direction you get to photo six.  There's a gate,







32


 1   in that we took the shot in the street.
  


 2   Essentially in front of that gateway, where
  


 3   there's -- it's not -- not well maintained.  I
  


 4   don't think they're using it for any type of, you
  


 5   know, routine access.
  


 6                  But there was a clearing there so
  


 7   it gave us an opportunity to look though the trees
  


 8   so that we could at least get a representative
  


 9   shot.  What happens is as you move further south
  


10   along the road, that that screening gets thicker.
  


11   It's not broken up by any type of breach or access
  


12   point.  The road also starts to dip down slightly
  


13   before it starts to take some sharp curves as it
  


14   moves further to the south.
  


15                  So essentially from the road itself
  


16   there was no real visibility through the trees
  


17   when we took our shots during leaf-off conditions.
  


18   Obviously the model is showing some scattered
  


19   views, or potentially through the -- through the
  


20   trees as the leaves are off the trees.
  


21                  As you move south and, I would say,
  


22   east of the road itself, very difficult to tell as
  


23   to whether or not that's likely over predicting,
  


24   somewhat certainly from ground level, but it is a
  


25   combination of both topography and vegetation
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 1   intervening along the road there, or between the
  


 2   road and the facility itself.  That essentially
  


 3   does not provide any type of direct lines of sight
  


 4   back to the tower site.
  


 5                  MR. MERCIER:  Now as you've just
  


 6   discussed, the road kind of curves as you head
  


 7   generally southeast.  Right at the first curve on
  


 8   the eastern side of the road is Ms. Westmoreland's
  


 9   residence.  Could you please explain the
  


10   visibility from that, her residence, if any, or
  


11   property for that matter?
  


12                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah.
  


13   Obviously not having any opportunity to step onto
  


14   the property, I did my field evaluations from out
  


15   in front of the driveway in the frontage of the
  


16   road.  It was very difficult.  I think there are
  


17   probably some opportunities certainly at the road
  


18   level to look through breaks in the trees, again
  


19   with the leaves off the trees where you might be
  


20   able to make out a portion, top portion of the
  


21   tower as it is above the trees at our site.
  


22                  Notably, her property slopes down
  


23   to the east towards her house.  So I think her
  


24   perspective is going to be certainly somewhat
  


25   different than what you're seeing at road level.
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 1   And my guess is because it's at a lower elevation.
  


 2   Again, certainly at ground level I think it's
  


 3   going to be very difficult to see something from
  


 4   there.
  


 5                  I can't speak to first or second
  


 6   stories in the homes, or in the home itself, but
  


 7   my initial thought was when we flew this back in
  


 8   2015 it was placed that the homes -- they are set
  


 9   down a little bit because they are fairly close to
  


10   the property itself, although were set back off
  


11   the road substantially.  But it did not allow for
  


12   that kind of opportunity to see that line of
  


13   sight.
  


14                  If they were at a higher elevation
  


15   I think we'd have more of the open visibility
  


16   shot.  So my guess is that if you know what you're
  


17   looking for and you're standing certainly at the
  


18   edge of the driveway coming onto the road, there
  


19   are probably some opportunities to see it
  


20   depending upon where you're standing.  But I think
  


21   as you move onto the property I think that again
  


22   that lower elevation is probably going to work to
  


23   our advantage from a standpoint of keeping this
  


24   thing fairly hidden.
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  A follow-up
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 1   question?
  


 2                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,
  


 3   Mr. Chairman.
  


 4                  Mr. Libertine, when we're talking
  


 5   about photos five and six they're both from
  


 6   Morehouse Road.  Is five more representative of
  


 7   the address, say, of 448 to 458?  I'm trying to
  


 8   get, like, where on Morehouse Road that was
  


 9   actually taken?
  


10                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah, I
  


11   don't have the specific addresses that were across
  


12   the street there.  But I would say, certainly,
  


13   yes.  I think --
  


14                  MR. SILVESTRI:  And then similarly
  


15   I was looking at view six as being maybe around
  


16   418, but I'm not sure if that's correct?
  


17                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah, I'd
  


18   have to cross reference in the abutter map.  And I
  


19   think generally speaking, yes, but let me just
  


20   verify those numbers.
  


21                  Yeah.  I would say that's -- that's
  


22   correct and that's really based on when you look
  


23   at the foreground in those photos where you see
  


24   more of the open field in the foreground,
  


25   certainly that that's significantly north of the







36


 1   gate that I had referenced earlier.  So yeah, I
  


 2   would say that's a fair characterization.  456 --
  


 3   I'm sorry, 448 and 4 -- maybe through 422,
  


 4   somewhere in that range.
  


 5                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So I was
  


 6   close?
  


 7                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.
  


 8   Yeah.
  


 9                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,
  


10   Mr. Chairman.
  


11                  MR. MERCIER:  Mr. Libertine, you
  


12   just mentioned in a previous discussion that some
  


13   of the property sloped down.  On Morehouse Drive
  


14   they slope down towards their residences.  Is that
  


15   like a 15, 20-foot elevation change?  Do you have
  


16   any eyeballing?
  


17                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):
  


18                  Eyeballing, I'd say it's certainly
  


19   in the 10 to 15-foot range.  I'm not sure if it's
  


20   much more than that.  Well, now that I'm looking
  


21   at the topo, yeah.  I'd say on average we're
  


22   probably talking, you know, somewhere between 10
  


23   and 15 feet.
  


24                  MR. MERCIER:  And we were just
  


25   discussing a utility run and some clearing along
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 1   the public works gravel, log storage, dump area.
  


 2                  If there's some shrub cut back,
  


 3   would that increase the view from Ms.
  


 4   Westmoreland's house, or across the street in
  


 5   general?  Or is there enough screening in the way
  


 6   of the tower?
  


 7                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  It's --
  


 8   that's a good question.  The good news is, from my
  


 9   perspective from an esthetic standpoint, is that
  


10   any of the clearing is going to be done on the
  


11   west side of the stone wall itself.  So there's a
  


12   substantial amount of low-growing vegetation on
  


13   the road right-of-way to the east of the wall.
  


14   That would be maintained, so I think we would lose
  


15   some.  I think that area has been disturbed
  


16   through the years.
  


17                  So again, it's scrub vegetation and
  


18   a lot of that probably is vines climbing up some
  


19   dead trees as well.  It will probably reestablish
  


20   itself in a couple of years.  But yeah, I think if
  


21   we're talking about eight to ten feet of clearing
  


22   to accommodate the trench, then certainly some of
  


23   that is going to go, but again it will be on that
  


24   west side which will help maintain everything
  


25   along the roadway itself.
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 1                  MR. MERCIER:  Just to be clear, I
  


 2   know we talked about shrubs and stuff, but there
  


 3   are a few larger diameter trees in there, but you
  


 4   can't work around those.  Most likely those would
  


 5   have to come down.  This is for the utilities
  


 6   going from Morehouse Road towards the piles.  You
  


 7   know, there's a cluster of maybe eight, ten trees.
  


 8                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  When we first
  


 9   take the turn off the road it looks like there's
  


10   maybe three or four more or less trees.  And then
  


11   we tried to route it around the bigger trees that
  


12   would impact visibility and we kept it on the
  


13   public works side of the stone wall.
  


14                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.
  


15                  And Mr. Libertine, while we're
  


16   discussing this, can you describe the balloon fly
  


17   today?
  


18                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):
  


19                  Certainly.  We've had an
  


20   approximately four-foot diameter red helium filled
  


21   balloon tethered at the site since about 7:45 this
  


22   morning.  What we decided to do today as a fair
  


23   representation of the overall height, we actually
  


24   tethered the string to 153 feet with the 4-foot
  


25   balloon on top so that the top of the balloon was
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 1   representing 157 feet at the top of the faux
  


 2   branches of the proposed monopole.
  


 3                  And the bottom of the balloon at
  


 4   153 feet, just to give you folks a reference
  


 5   point, there was some fog, dense fog this morning
  


 6   that did burn off.  Winds were fairly calm until
  


 7   about noontime, and then they've picked up
  


 8   substantially.  And I think by the time that we
  


 9   did the site walk, you know, we were getting some
  


10   calm conditions where we had the balloon at full
  


11   height and there were other times we were probably
  


12   talking, you know, anywhere from 8 to 15 or more
  


13   miles an hour wind speed.  So it started bouncing
  


14   things around quite a bit.
  


15                  We'll keep the balloon up until 6
  


16   p.m. as noticed.
  


17                  MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  In the
  


18   application there was discussion -- it was on page
  


19   16, just about the northern long-eared bat and
  


20   some outreach to the US Fish and Wildlife service.
  


21   Was there any response received from the Fish and
  


22   Wildlife to date?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  No
  


24   response has been received, but in accordance with
  


25   the guidance policy for consultation on the
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 1   northern long-eared bat through their streamlined
  


 2   consultation process, after the 30-day shot clock
  


 3   expires, if no correspondence is received then
  


 4   it's deemed to be in compliance.  So -- and no
  


 5   response was received within 30 days of that
  


 6   submission.
  


 7                  MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.
  


 8                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  You're
  


 9   welcome.
  


10                  MR. MERCIER:  And the last question
  


11   I have has to do with some of the service
  


12   deficiencies described earlier in the public
  


13   official comments, and I would turn to tab 6 of
  


14   the application, the 700 megahertz coverage maps.
  


15   And there was some mention of Route 58 during the
  


16   earlier comment.  And I just want to determine if
  


17   Route 58 is adequately covered on this, on the 700
  


18   megahertz coverage map.
  


19                  And I believe Route 58, according
  


20   to the map, is just west of the Hemlock Reservoir,
  


21   the northern extent.  In the area, there's some
  


22   beige colors on the map.
  


23                  So if you turn to proposed 700
  


24   megahertz coverage, the coverage line is kind of
  


25   running on Route 58, so I wasn't sure if it's
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 1   going to be adequately covered or not.
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  As a side
  


 3   note, there's not an adequate coverage along Route
  


 4   58 basically due to the topography and the terrain
  


 5   in the area.  And even with the -- with the site
  


 6   on there, we kind of still see some stretch of --
  


 7   not really no coverage, but inadequate or
  


 8   unreliable coverage along Route 58.
  


 9                  MR. MERCIER:  So about half a mile
  


10   or so of unreliable coverage, roughly according to
  


11   the map here?
  


12                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Roughly,
  


13   less than a half mile, yes.
  


14                  MR. MERCIER:  You know, if this
  


15   site was constructed would there be any other
  


16   attempt to try to provide service to this stretch
  


17   of road?  You know, I'm not sure if it's, you
  


18   know, developed or not.  It seems like a travel
  


19   corridor.  Wasn't sure if that was in Verizon's,
  


20   you know, short-term plan to pick this up also.
  


21                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm not
  


22   kind of sure, but we're actually looking at one,
  


23   one cell site along -- along this area, but I'm --
  


24   I just didn't get the exact location of this
  


25   search area, but we sill have one cell site that
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 1   is planned in the are and I'm not also sure where
  


 2   that is right now, but when I designed that I was
  


 3   looking for a steeple, a church steeple.  And I
  


 4   just didn't get the location of it, but we're
  


 5   definitely looking at enhancing that area of
  


 6   route -- Route 58.
  


 7                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.  I
  


 8   don't have any other questions.  Thank you.
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Continue with the
  


10   Council.  Mr. Harder.
  


11                  MR. HARDER:  Yes, thank you.  I
  


12   have just a couple questions, I guess, on a couple
  


13   issues.  First, on the public comments, I guess.
  


14                  Obviously this has been a long
  


15   process with a number of public proceedings.  I
  


16   think the application indicated you sent out 23 or
  


17   24 notices to required property owners and other
  


18   parties.  Maybe I missed some reference, but how
  


19   many actual comments did you get back?
  


20                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  In response
  


21   to question number 26 in the interrogatories, with
  


22   the abutters notices we received all but one.  So
  


23   21 out of 22 of the certified mailings came back.
  


24                  MR. HARDER:  Right.  Actually, I
  


25   understood that, but I was wondering if you had
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 1   gotten any substantive comments other than just
  


 2   the certified mailing?
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  No, not
  


 4   that we're aware of.
  


 5                  MR. HARDER:  The other comment or
  


 6   question, I guess, is on the facility itself.  I
  


 7   know you've chosen the monopine.  I'm wondering
  


 8   how do you make the decision to choose that versus
  


 9   the more, you know, the more traditional tower.
  


10                  I know obviously in some situations
  


11   the monopine can blend in, and probably some
  


12   people prefer that.  But some of the simulated
  


13   photographs to me look ridiculous.  If I had to
  


14   make the choice I'd rather see a cell tower.
  


15                  I'm just wondering, are there
  


16   typically surveys, or you know, do you get some
  


17   sense from the public before you make that
  


18   decision?  And how do you make that decision?
  


19                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Sure.  It's
  


20   all a matter of opinion, obviously in the eye of
  


21   the beholder.  During the process with the Town of
  


22   Easton various designs of stealth were discussed.
  


23   It was the Town's preference to go with a monopine
  


24   tree with the understanding that the ultimate
  


25   decision -- and this is written right into the
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 1   lease agreement with the Town, section 7-B, is
  


 2   that the Siting Council will have the ultimate
  


 3   decision on the type of facility.
  


 4                  So when we present the visuals we
  


 5   presented them obviously both as the monopine from
  


 6   our initial discussions with the Town -- is what
  


 7   we show on our zoning drawings, our lease exhibits
  


 8   and the agreement that we'd have with the towns,
  


 9   that we would lead off in this application, Docket
  


10   473, with a monopine facility.
  


11                  At the end of the day with any
  


12   input from this process, be it the Siting Council
  


13   members, town officials, the public, we can have
  


14   that discussion.  If another design is warranted,
  


15   it makes no difference to Homeland Towers, but
  


16   again that's how we arrive at that.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Silvestri?
  


18                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you, Mr.
  


19   Chairman.
  


20                  I wanted to go back to the history
  


21   of the site, if you will, to try to clear up some
  


22   confusion I have.  From the First Selectman's
  


23   comments earlier, it appeared to me that the
  


24   project was initiated by the Town, as opposed to
  


25   you folks.
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 1                  Is that correct that the Town
  


 2   approached you, or did you have something in the
  


 3   works?
  


 4                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I can
  


 5   answer that.  Being the regional manager for
  


 6   Homeland Towers, I handle the real estate and I'm
  


 7   the one that's out there looking for sites,
  


 8   obviously.
  


 9                  I had approached the prior
  


10   selectman, Tom Herman back in early -- well, late
  


11   2011, early 2012, letting him know my intentions
  


12   looking for a cell site in the area.  We had
  


13   discussed various locations.  The town properties
  


14   that were discussed at that point were two
  


15   locations, 515 Morehouse Road and 244 Beers Road.
  


16                  I let the First Selectman know,
  


17   again Tom Herman at that time, that when I do my
  


18   due diligence we certainly use that for all
  


19   properties.  But if the Town is interested in
  


20   hosting a tower on town property we would
  


21   certainly look at that if it made sense, visually,
  


22   least environmental impact and so forth.
  


23                  That was a very long and arduous
  


24   process with the Town.  It started in basically
  


25   that February of 2012 with the proposal letter
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 1   that went out.
  


 2                  I had appeared up to 15 times
  


 3   before the planning, zoning and board of selectmen
  


 4   through this process in various presentations.
  


 5   During this five years, if you want to say the
  


 6   timeframe, the Town had reached out to the Siting
  


 7   Council, asked for coverage plots for Easton and
  


 8   lack of coverage.
  


 9                  The Town also did their own
  


10   internal report from the planning and zoning
  


11   commission where they evaluated all of the town's
  


12   properties and looked at, I believe, five or six
  


13   of them.  And they came up with the conclusion
  


14   that the Morehouse tract, which they call it the
  


15   515 Morehouse tract, was the most preferred across
  


16   the board as far as hitting all the criteria that
  


17   the Town was looking for.
  


18                  So that was kind of the process.
  


19   During that five years as well there was a stop
  


20   and go.  The Town had -- when I initially had --
  


21   was working with the Town, they had released an
  


22   RFP, a request for a proposal to make the process
  


23   competitive.  Then they put the breaks on that RFP
  


24   and they reissued another RFP about a year later.
  


25                  Homeland was -- Homeland Towers was
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 1   successful in being awarded that bid.  It did go
  


 2   through the P and Z process, through the 824
  


 3   referral.  Was ultimately voted on and approved by
  


 4   P and Z in September, I believe, of 2013.  We
  


 5   ended up signing a lease, obviously with the Town.
  


 6   So there's a long history here of when I think
  


 7   back of all the times I've driven down this way,
  


 8   about five years, the culmination of my time.
  


 9                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you for that.
  


10                  So when you started looking at it
  


11   you were investigating because of your perception
  


12   of gaps in coverage, ineffective attempts,
  


13   capacity type issues.  Would that be correct?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  When we
  


15   look at it as a tower developer and we look at an
  


16   area, we talk to the carriers.  We understand
  


17   where their needs are and where they're looking.
  


18                  Knowing some of the history here in
  


19   town where other carriers have actually looked for
  


20   sites here in the central portion of Easton, we
  


21   have a general idea or a very good idea.  It's not
  


22   a perception that we look at.  It's a very good
  


23   idea of where we need to look.
  


24                  We also run our own plots by a
  


25   third party to confirm that we're looking in the
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 1   right location, obviously.  Knowing the fact that
  


 2   I think that a tower or a facility here has not
  


 3   been constructed here in town since roughly --
  


 4   2000 was the last facility almost 17, 18 years
  


 5   ago.
  


 6                  It's an area that's woefully
  


 7   underserved and we recognize that as a developer.
  


 8   And we talk to the carriers and they let us know,
  


 9   yes, you're looking in the right spot.
  


10                  MR. SILVESTRI:  If you turn to the
  


11   responses to interrogatories specifically on page
  


12   4 for question 6, you do have the ineffective
  


13   attempts/dropped calls listed for the month of
  


14   April.
  


15                  I'm curious on the Easton north 2,
  


16   where we have .49 percent ineffectives and 2.09
  


17   percent dropped.  What were actual numbers?
  


18                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  For Easton
  


19   north through the actual numbers for the IAs is
  


20   64.  Dropped call count is 271.
  


21                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Sixty-four and 271.
  


22   Is that correct.
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  That's
  


24   correct.
  


25                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you.  Then
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 1   earlier we were talking about Route 58.  If this
  


 2   project is approved, does approval trigger changes
  


 3   to these other cell sites that are listed in that
  


 4   response?  Or would the next step be along Route
  


 5   8 -- Route 58 as you mentioned before?
  


 6                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm sorry.
  


 7   I didn't hear.
  


 8                  MR. SILVESTRI:  I'll repeat it.
  


 9   The facilities you have listed in the response,
  


10   Easton north two, Fairfield, Plattsville, et
  


11   cetera.  Those are towers that are affected now
  


12   with ineffective attempts and dropped calls.
  


13                  Should the project we're working on
  


14   now in Easton be approved do you have to go back
  


15   to do any type of upgrades, software or otherwise
  


16   to these?  Or is your next step to look at the
  


17   Route 48 area and then try to build something else
  


18   there?
  


19                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Actually
  


20   we're looking at both at the same time.  We are
  


21   aggressively right now upgrading all our cell
  


22   sites to the latest equipment.  And at the same
  


23   time we're always looking at the -- where we can
  


24   still enhance our coverage, especially in this
  


25   portion of Easton along Route 58.







50


 1                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So it's dual
  


 2   fold?
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  It's dual.
  


 4                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you.  Going
  


 5   back to the compound and the area that we looked
  


 6   at today, it's mentioned in the application that
  


 7   approximately 37 trees are slated to be removed.
  


 8   Are any new plantings being proposed?
  


 9                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  At this time
  


10   there's no new plantings being proposed around the
  


11   compound.
  


12                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Also in the
  


13   compound, looking at SP-1 or 2, the generator
  


14   seems to be located at the lowest point in that
  


15   compound.  Was there any thought about moving that
  


16   further to the east so it's more uphill?  And the
  


17   reason I bring that up, in the event that there's
  


18   a spill or leak it would still be kind of confined
  


19   to the compound as opposed to possibly rolling
  


20   downhill.
  


21                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Verizon's
  


22   generators sit on top of their steel platform so
  


23   it's actually sitting on top closest to their
  


24   equipment cabinets and their battery cabinets
  


25   because that's what it's serving and it all comes
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 1   as one unit.
  


 2                  And that's -- that's where it's a
  


 3   shared generator.  It's Verizon's generator, so
  


 4   it's going with their equipment.
  


 5                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Yeah.  No, I was
  


 6   just looking at space.  And you know, you have one
  


 7   corner.  It looks like, gee, maybe it should be
  


 8   moved back to the other corner.  That was my
  


 9   thought behind it, but let me stay with the
  


10   generator.
  


11                  I asked this question in the field
  


12   review, and for the record I'll ask it again.
  


13   There is no natural gas available.  Correct?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's not
  


15   true.  After you asked that in the field we went
  


16   and investigated.  There is natural gas at the
  


17   school and I drove Moreland before I came here.
  


18   And it appears there is visible evidence of
  


19   natural gas in Moreland.  Size, capacity,
  


20   pressure, I have no idea.  It was not investigated
  


21   for any use at the compound.
  


22                  MR. SILVESTRI:  But there might be
  


23   a remote possibility we could have a natural gas
  


24   generator instead of diesel?
  


25                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's a true
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 1   statement.
  


 2                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  For now let
  


 3   me stay with the diesel.  The specification sheet
  


 4   that's in attachment seven for the diesel
  


 5   generator, there's an image that's on the first
  


 6   generator page there.  Is the fuel tank actually
  


 7   located somewhere within that image of the
  


 8   generator?  Or is it separate?
  


 9                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  The fuel
  


10   tank, there's a 92-gallon diesel belly fuel tank.
  


11   It's all one unit and the tank sits underneath the
  


12   generator.
  


13                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So the
  


14   picture they have there is all one?
  


15                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.  It
  


16   actually appears as one cabinet.
  


17                  MR. SILVESTRI:  And you asked my
  


18   follow-up question about the 92 gallons.  Thank
  


19   you.
  


20                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  You're
  


21   welcome.
  


22                  MR. SILVESTRI:  What is the rupture
  


23   basin alarm?
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  The -- the
  


25   generator is -- has a leak detection system both
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 1   in the panel on the generator.  It also has a
  


 2   remote alarm, so if there is a leak it's detected
  


 3   and it alerts Verizon that there -- that there is
  


 4   a problem with the generator and there's a leak at
  


 5   the generator.
  


 6                  MR. SILVESTRI:  So the alarm
  


 7   enunciates.  You'll get notified remotely --
  


 8                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.
  


 9                  MR. SILVESTRI:  -- at one of your
  


10   facilities for a response?
  


11                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  That is
  


12   correct.
  


13                  MR. SILVESTRI:  At full load is the
  


14   fuel consumption of the generator roughly 1.9
  


15   gallons an hour?
  


16                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  At a
  


17   hundred percent I believe the number -- it's close
  


18   to 1.9.  I think it's actually 1.81 gallons per
  


19   hour.
  


20                  MR. SILVESTRI:  So quick math,
  


21   would a 92-gallon tank, 1.8, 1.9 gallons per hour,
  


22   a full load you might have 48 that you could run?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah, you're
  


24   looking at close to 50 hours running at a hundred.
  


25                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Excellent.  My math







54


 1   is good.  Thank you.
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  You're
  


 3   welcome.
  


 4                  MR. SILVESTRI:  How often would you
  


 5   anticipate that he tank would need to be refilled
  


 6   under normal conditions?
  


 7                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  They run it
  


 8   once a week for about 20 minutes -- I mean, every
  


 9   other week for about 20 minutes.  I would think
  


10   that under normal conditions you're looking at
  


11   filling it every three months or so, maybe, maybe
  


12   a little more.
  


13                  MR. SILVESTRI:  When it's run for
  


14   maintenance purposes or for otherwise, is it a
  


15   remote start, or do you need somebody present
  


16   there?
  


17                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  I believe
  


18   it's a remote start.
  


19                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Even for
  


20   maintenance purposes?
  


21                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  I believe so,
  


22   yes.
  


23                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  To refill
  


24   the tank, how would refilling be accomplished?
  


25   Would that be a contractor?
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 1                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes, they're
  


 2   going to have to come out and pull the hose and
  


 3   fill the tank, yes.
  


 4                  MR. SILVESTRI:  How do they have
  


 5   access to the compound?
  


 6                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  They will
  


 7   more than likely have their own lock on the
  


 8   compound, or know what the combination to get into
  


 9   the compound is.
  


10                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Would they be on
  


11   their own, or would they be supervised?
  


12                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  I don't know
  


13   the answer to that.  I believe they're on their
  


14   own, but they probably -- probably have to alert
  


15   the construction manager who represents that site
  


16   that they're going to be in there.
  


17                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  One of the
  


18   comments we received from I think it was DPH
  


19   talked about spill prevention measures, and they
  


20   had looked at possibly an impervious surface that
  


21   you'd have for refilling.  My question is,
  


22   actually would a portable truck berm be available
  


23   that could protect any spills from getting into
  


24   the environment?
  


25                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  I'm sorry.  I
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 1   missed that.  Portable truck?
  


 2                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Berm?
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Berm.
  


 4                  MR. SILVESTRI:  I hate to use the
  


 5   word "blowup," but it's kind of like a blowup area
  


 6   that you'd situate it so.  The truck would drive
  


 7   into it, and if anything happened with the truck
  


 8   during a refilling operation it would be
  


 9   contained.
  


10                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  With the
  


11   configuration as it sits now that is not the way
  


12   it's designed.  We would have to investigate
  


13   further if that would be something that could
  


14   work.  It would -- it would mean the separation of
  


15   the generator from the equipment, which isn't
  


16   necessarily the end of the world, but the idea
  


17   with Verizon's equipment is that it's compact.
  


18                  It's actually delivered to the site
  


19   on the platform with the cabinets attached.  And
  


20   they just put it right on the piers and it's good
  


21   to go.
  


22                  So I suppose it's -- it's something
  


23   that could -- in my experience we haven't done it
  


24   on any site.
  


25                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Yeah, the concern
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 1   is more with you bring the truck there to refill
  


 2   it.  You have a hose.  What type of spill
  


 3   prevention measures do you have?
  


 4                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  Well, there's
  


 5   a containment system built into the generator.
  


 6                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Correct.
  


 7                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  So the
  


 8   generator itself for a spill can hold, I believe
  


 9   it's 125 percent capacity, but as far as a spill
  


10   from the truck itself refilling, there's no
  


11   prevention for that.  It's just normal, you know,
  


12   his normal maintenance and code that he has to
  


13   abide by when he's delivering fuel.
  


14                  MR. SILVESTRI:  There's a number of
  


15   precautions, shall we say, that are normally put
  


16   into place.  And that was really the concern of my
  


17   question, is to make sure that we do have adequate
  


18   spill protection containment, countermeasures,
  


19   cleanup, whatever we have for that type of system.
  


20                  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.
  


21   Thank you.
  


22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


23                  Mr. Hannon.
  


24                  MR. HANNON:  Thank you,
  


25   Mr. Chairman.







58


 1                  I had a number of questions that
  


 2   have already been asked and answered.  I made a
  


 3   comment out in the field, so I'll just reiterate
  


 4   that, that there was an issue that I had with the
  


 5   aerial photos that showed where the location of
  


 6   the underground utilities would be.  And it's been
  


 7   explained by a couple of people that it's actually
  


 8   the engineer diagrams that are depicting where the
  


 9   line is, so I'm fine there.
  


10                  The tower sharing.  It's 150 feet.
  


11   Could it be expanded?
  


12                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Was your
  


13   question, could it be expanded?
  


14                  MR. HANNON:  Yes.
  


15                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Per our
  


16   lease document that the Town -- it is written into
  


17   the actual lease document that the height of the
  


18   facility is 150 feet, excluding any appurtenances.
  


19   And anything above the 150 would have to receive
  


20   the written approval by the Town.
  


21                  MR. HANNON:  And if it was to be
  


22   expanded, I'm assuming that the antennas of the
  


23   Town would -- at least those at the top would go
  


24   up also.  Because I think the lowest ones are also
  


25   town antenna or dishes, so those would remain the
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 1   same.  But if it was expanding, I'm assuming then
  


 2   that the three units on the top would also rise
  


 3   with the expansion of the unit?
  


 4                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Typically
  


 5   with town equipment they have transmit and receive
  


 6   antennas, and they like to be at the highest for
  


 7   transmit, I believe, and the lowest for a receive.
  


 8   If it was extended I would assume that the Town
  


 9   may want to still keep that highest spot on the
  


10   tower.
  


11                  MR. HANNON:  I had some questions
  


12   about the 37 trees, but that's already been asked
  


13   and answered.  Can you give me an approximate
  


14   distance between where the tower is going and
  


15   where the animal shelter is?
  


16                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The
  


17   approximate distance is about 330 feet away so the
  


18   animal shelter is basically southwest -- southeast
  


19   of the proposed facility.
  


20                  MR. HANNON:  Okay.
  


21                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The animal
  


22   shelter has an AMSL of roughly 380 feet.  Our site
  


23   is roughly 440 AMSL.
  


24                  MR. HANNON:  Okay.  And then to
  


25   follow up on the natural gas, is there more than a
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 1   remote chance that if natural gas is available
  


 2   there would be a natural gas unit?
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  It's hard to
  


 4   say only because I don't know what the pressure is
  


 5   out there and if it can handle what we're going to
  


 6   ask it to handle.  And if that's the case, you may
  


 7   have to upgrade the main for some distance.  So
  


 8   it's tough for me to answer that.
  


 9                  MR. HANNON:  Right, but assuming
  


10   that the pressure was okay, then going with a
  


11   natural gas generator should be a reasonable
  


12   request, I would think?
  


13                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  It's really
  


14   the carrier's call.  That's a request that could
  


15   be answered.  I don't know if I could answer you
  


16   yes or no at that, but it is a request.
  


17                  MR. HANNON:  Okay.  And then to
  


18   follow up on Mr. Silvestri's line of questioning,
  


19   my understanding is typically if you had a
  


20   contractor that's going out to these sites to add
  


21   diesel fuel to the tanks they would most likely
  


22   carry or have an emergency spill kit on site.
  


23                  So I'm assuming you would not
  


24   maintain one on site, but that the contractor
  


25   coming it would be required to maintain that on
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 1   site or on the trucks?
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's true.
  


 3                  MR. HANNON:  Okay.  I have no other
  


 4   questions.  Thank you.
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


 6                  Dr. Klemens.
  


 7                  DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you,
  


 8   Mr. Chairman.  I have a series of different
  


 9   questions.  I guess I'll start with the generator
  


10   also.
  


11                  I noticed the gas connections
  


12   outside the school, and I'm looking at the letter
  


13   that we received and you have from the drinking
  


14   water section of the Department of Public Health,
  


15   and all the things that they're recommending.
  


16                  The closest wetland downslope from
  


17   the proposed compound is how many feet?
  


18                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  It's
  


19   322 feet to the west, closest wetland.
  


20                  DR. KLEMENS:  And that is?  What is
  


21   that wetland?  What does it feed into?
  


22                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That
  


23   wetland system drains to the south, southwest and
  


24   it's part of the public water supply watershed
  


25   system.  So it eventually drains into the







62


 1   reservoir.
  


 2                  DR. KLEMENS:  Is that part of the
  


 3   Cricker Brook watershed that it's draining into?
  


 4                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I believe
  


 5   that's correct, yes.
  


 6                  DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  So continuing
  


 7   with the generator questions.  Something happens
  


 8   to the generator which is now placed, as you've
  


 9   said, at the very lowest point, 300 or so feet.
  


10                  What is the attenuation factor if
  


11   you had a partial or a complete failure of that?
  


12   Would the fuel in that attenuate through 300 feet
  


13   plus or minus of woodland and soil?  Or would this
  


14   eventually reach the public drinking water supply
  


15   if we had a catastrophic failure or a large spill?
  


16                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  It's a
  


17   very good question, Dr. Klemens.  I think it's a
  


18   little difficult to come up with a proper response
  


19   because there it is a considerable distance to
  


20   that wetland resource.
  


21                  However, you are looking at this
  


22   individual geology being thin glacial till with
  


23   bedrock outcrops, and without having a good
  


24   understanding of the bedrock geology and the
  


25   potential for fissures to connect to a shallow
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 1   bedrock aquifer, there is still a potential that
  


 2   there could be some groundwater contamination as a
  


 3   result of a catastrophic release.
  


 4                  DR. KLEMENS:  So again, here's
  


 5   another member of the Council really encouraging
  


 6   looking at the gas solution for that reason.
  


 7                  Let's talk what no one has really
  


 8   spoke about, the location of this particular
  


 9   compound.  And I guess it begs the question,
  


10   you're building the compound.  You're building a
  


11   road.  You've got a field.  Then you're cutting
  


12   through a stone wall into a forest, and it just
  


13   seems to me logically the sensible thing to do
  


14   would be to end, have that compound tucked in the
  


15   corner of that open field.  It's ten feet higher
  


16   and you don't have the loss of that forested
  


17   habitat, which we're going to get into the quality
  


18   of that habitat in a moment.
  


19                  But what is driving this sort of,
  


20   what I view as unnecessary environmental
  


21   destruction?  We're charged with balancing public
  


22   need with environmental stewardship.  I just don't
  


23   see what we gain by cutting into that forest
  


24   except environmental destruction that's
  


25   unnecessary.
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 1                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I can
  


 2   answer that question, Dr. Klemens.  We had worked
  


 3   with the town officials obviously on the location
  


 4   of the facility on the property through various
  


 5   interaction and feedback from town officials, and
  


 6   they accompanied us on a few site visits.
  


 7                  There was initial talk of
  


 8   potentially putting it in the actual DPW storage
  


 9   yard.  We felt that it was inappropriate in a
  


10   sense that we wanted to get it further west away
  


11   from Morehouse Road and get it more into a general
  


12   screening area.
  


13                  The town sentiments were that they
  


14   wanted it tucked in the woods, because the open
  


15   fields right now that are there, they don't know
  


16   if they want to keep them as open space, if they
  


17   want to extend the playing fields and so forth.  I
  


18   think at some point there was even talk about
  


19   maybe a sledding park in that area.
  


20                  So the sentiment was to put it into
  


21   the woods to gain some natural screening for the
  


22   base of the tower as well as the equipment, not
  


23   knowing 10, 15 years down the road if there would
  


24   be activities in those fields.  And if there were
  


25   it was the Town's opinion that they wanted to have
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 1   the screening of the facility in the woods.
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Hannon has a
  


 3   followup.
  


 4                  MR. HANNON:  Thank you,
  


 5   Mr. Chairman.
  


 6                  On one of the questions I was
  


 7   originally looking at was where the underground
  


 8   utilities were originally depicted.  And I know
  


 9   that it's changed, but can you explain why the
  


10   location changed?  Did that have something to do
  


11   with the Town not wanting that going through their
  


12   area?
  


13                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I would
  


14   have to take a look at my records on the utility
  


15   route and how it changed from the initial
  


16   presentation, keeping in mind that when we
  


17   designed these sites we don't have the benefit of
  


18   doing the utility walk, in this case, with UI.
  


19   That comes further in the application process.
  


20                  I know -- I believe there is an
  


21   open space area over by the original location
  


22   where the utilities were to come in.  I believe,
  


23   and I'll double check and maybe we can discuss it
  


24   during our break, that there may be some wetlands
  


25   over there as well that we wanted to keep away
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 1   from coming in from that area.  So we felt best to
  


 2   route it in the current configuration.
  


 3                  MR. HANNON:  Okay.  Thank you.
  


 4                  DR. KLEMENS:  Well, as we see from
  


 5   many dockets, oftentimes the lessees -- although
  


 6   the lessors, rather, like to put it in places that
  


 7   benefit them to the maximum, but it doesn't always
  


 8   benefit the environment and other aspects.  So I
  


 9   am not moved by that argument.
  


10                  Let me continue to ask questions
  


11   about that habit.  Let's talk about that area that
  


12   you plan to put the compound into.  Could you
  


13   describe the underlying geology of that?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  The area
  


15   of the proposed compound consists of glacial till
  


16   deposits.  It's thin glacial till soils overlying
  


17   shallow to bedrock gaps, as well as exposed --
  


18   areas of exposed bedrock.
  


19                  So it consists as a result -- or
  


20   the resulting forest is characterized as an upland
  


21   dry/mesic oak hickory dominant forest habitat.
  


22                  DR. KLEMENS:  So you've just said
  


23   this is an upland dry forest dry/mesic forest?
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Correct.
  


25                  DR. KLEMENS:  And you have red
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 1   cedar in there.  You have pignut.  You have oak.
  


 2   Correct?
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
  


 4   correct.
  


 5                  DR. KLEMENS:  And you have a stone
  


 6   wall that separates that from the field.  And in
  


 7   your professional experience, do these stone walls
  


 8   effectively act as barricades to a lot of small
  


 9   wildlife, natural -- or sort of a human created
  


10   barricade that would keep turtles, frogs,
  


11   salamanders maybe from wandering into the field?
  


12   Is there some function that that stone wall might
  


13   have?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
  


15   Yeah, that's -- that's my experience as well, that
  


16   they -- they afford, you know, some type of
  


17   barrier.  They also afford some habitat, some
  


18   microhabitat for, you know, snakes, small mammals
  


19   as well, as well as forming a barrier for, you
  


20   know, migrating turtles and other animals.
  


21                  DR. KLEMENS:  Now as I read through
  


22   the report there's been no biological survey, no
  


23   inventory done of the biota of what might be on
  


24   that dry/mesic forest glacial till area lying
  


25   above a wetlands system?
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 1                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
  


 2   correct.  No formal survey has been performed of
  


 3   that area.
  


 4                  DR. KLEMENS:  And you're looking at
  


 5   Donna McKay's letter from the NDDB.  They did not
  


 6   anticipate any impacts based on what they knew,
  


 7   but left the door open that, in fact, site surveys
  


 8   may reveal other species.
  


 9                  It wasn't just that it was -- she
  


10   said there were no impacts based on what they had
  


11   in their file, but there could be state listed
  


12   species discovered as part of the survey of that
  


13   site?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
  


15   obviously a potential, and the language that the
  


16   State uses for these type of reviews where they
  


17   don't have any records, they always include that
  


18   caveated language that there's always a potential
  


19   for encountering other listed species.
  


20                  DR. KLEMENS:  So this wetland that
  


21   basically is 300 and some feet off, you have no
  


22   idea what is in that wetland biologically?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's
  


24   correct.  We did a -- we determined the
  


25   jurisdictional boundary of that wetland and the
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 1   major cover type for the flora within that system,
  


 2   but not a fauna survey.
  


 3                  DR. KLEMENS:  You actually were in
  


 4   that wetland?
  


 5                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.
  


 6                  DR. KLEMENS:  So did you see any
  


 7   potential that there could be vernal pool
  


 8   indicators and species using that wetland?
  


 9                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  In my
  


10   opinion, for the delineated portion of that
  


11   wetland area there would not be.  It is
  


12   essentially a dry topographic swale that has some
  


13   seasonal saturated soils.  There's no inundation
  


14   of any measurable depth within the reach of that
  


15   delineation.
  


16                  As you move through that wetland
  


17   system it becomes more expansive.  You know, our
  


18   survey limits are -- may be extended 500 feet from
  


19   the facility.  We still didn't observe any type of
  


20   vernal -- potential for vernal pool habitat, but I
  


21   would anticipate as you move much further distant
  


22   to the west and southwest within the interior of
  


23   that wetland system where it expands in size, that
  


24   you know, there certainly could be a cryptic
  


25   habitat, but at that point we're probably
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 1   approaching a thousand feet from the proposed
  


 2   facility.
  


 3                  DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  So what you're
  


 4   saying is basically based on your investigations,
  


 5   knowing that vernal pool species will use the
  


 6   adjacent uplands, you think the potential for that
  


 7   slope to be used by vernal pool obligate species
  


 8   within that wetland is quite small based on what
  


 9   you observed in that wetland?
  


10                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I'd --
  


11   yes, I would.  I think that's a fair assessment.
  


12   I think there's always a potential when you have
  


13   wetlands within 50, 100 feet that you could always
  


14   come across a wood frog because their migration
  


15   distance can be quite distant from their natal
  


16   pools.  But I think those occurrences would be
  


17   fairly rare in this particular location.
  


18                  DR. KLEMENS:  Well, let's leave the
  


19   vernal pool obligates, and let's focus on box
  


20   turtles.  You've obviously spent a lot of time, as
  


21   have I, looking at different habitats that support
  


22   box turtles.
  


23                  Based on the sort of gestalt of
  


24   what you saw in that forest and field and wetland
  


25   complex, would you think this would constitute a
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 1   box turtle habitat?
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would.
  


 3   I think it has the compilation of different
  


 4   habitat types where I would not be -- be surprised
  


 5   to come across a box turtle in that area, you
  


 6   know, regardless of whether there were no records
  


 7   from the State.
  


 8                  It does have, you know, certain
  


 9   characteristics where if I were, you know, walking
  


10   through and spent, you know, a considerable amount
  


11   of time on that habitat doing a fauna survey, that
  


12   you know, at some point in time I wouldn't be
  


13   surprised to find a box turtle in that area.
  


14                  DR. KLEMENS:  So having said that,
  


15   if one goes forward and places this compound, in
  


16   which I think is not a very wise place for what
  


17   I've said before, but would you, would Verizon
  


18   agree to the turtle protection protocols that DEEP
  


19   uses standardly?
  


20                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I think
  


21   the applicant would be amenable to incorporating,
  


22   you know, some type of box turtle protection plan.
  


23   Similar views done on other dockets in front of
  


24   the Council, and we could incorporate those into
  


25   the D and M plan, should the Council approve this
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 1   facility.
  


 2                  DR. KLEMENS:  Of course, all of
  


 3   that could be avoided if one placed it on the
  


 4   other side of the stone wall in the field.
  


 5   Correct?
  


 6                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would
  


 7   agree with that statement, yes.
  


 8                  DR. KLEMENS:  So the most -- the
  


 9   least risk to the turtles would be placing it in
  


10   the corner of the field?
  


11                  THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would
  


12   agree that there would be a lower risk with the
  


13   placement in the field.
  


14                  DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you for that.
  


15   I'm just want to do a couple things on the
  


16   simulations, and some of this has already been
  


17   stated by Mr. Harder.  He actually used the exact
  


18   same word I thought when I was looking at some of
  


19   that, sort of ridiculous.
  


20                  I want to really direct your
  


21   attention to simulation number one.  And there are
  


22   two photographs there, two simulations.  Can you
  


23   tell me what this -- there's a large pole like
  


24   item on the right-hand side.  Let's see -- yes, on
  


25   the right-hand side photograph.
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 1                  What is that?  That's standing
  


 2   almost at the same visual elevation height as the
  


 3   monopine, or the tower.  Is that a field light or
  


 4   something?
  


 5                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I believe
  


 6   they are light stanchions.  There's several of
  


 7   them scattered throughout, especially as you move
  


 8   to the right, Dr. Klemens.
  


 9                  DR. KLEMENS:  So I'm looking -- and
  


10   I think you're right.  I think that's what they
  


11   are.  So I'm looking at these two together and I
  


12   cannot see how -- this monopine does look very odd
  


13   sitting there.  You already have things that are
  


14   standing up, poles.
  


15                  There you have another pole with
  


16   some antennas on it.  Certainly, at least from my
  


17   perspective, it's much less visually intrusive.
  


18   You want to comment on that?
  


19                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  If I
  


20   must, certainly.
  


21                  We've actually had a go around
  


22   about this.  My own opinion is that the monopine
  


23   doesn't really work here.  I'm all about context.
  


24   I probably sound like a broken record in front of
  


25   you folks saying that.
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 1                  Ray and I discussed this early on.
  


 2   It was clear that that was the Town's initial
  


 3   preference, and then the more we looked at this
  


 4   and noticed we had significant height above the
  


 5   treeline, that the monopine, certainly once we did
  


 6   the simulations it became clear that that was
  


 7   going to be much bulkier on the horizon.
  


 8                  So my opinion is that in this case
  


 9   a traditional monopole certainly is more
  


10   appropriate, and I think is actually less visually
  


11   striking.  Because not a lot of visibility overall
  


12   with this facility, but where you see it, you see
  


13   it pretty substantially above the trees.  So I
  


14   would -- I would agree certainly with the
  


15   assessment of Mr. Harder and yourself in terms of
  


16   it -- I might not use the exact same terms that
  


17   you folks used, but I think that certainly sums up
  


18   I think the general characteristics.
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Excuse me.  I have a
  


20   followup.  When you talked to the Town did you
  


21   show them these simulations?  Did they have this
  


22   information?
  


23                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I would
  


24   have to defer to Mr. Vergati on that.
  


25                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  These







75


 1   simulations were completed, I think, in April of
  


 2   2015.  And yes, copies were sent to the Town.
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I think
  


 4   the Town has good intentions, certainly.  And I
  


 5   think, you know, the fact is that as we talked
  


 6   probably ad nauseam before on this issue, that in
  


 7   the right situation this works.  And I think it
  


 8   might have been a feeling that, hey, we've got
  


 9   this, you know, in the trees.  So a tree kind of
  


10   poking above the trees might look pretty natural.
  


11                  Unfortunately that just doesn't
  


12   work here from a lot of the perspectives where you
  


13   can see it.
  


14                  DR. KLEMENS:  Well, I remember in
  


15   Docket 471 just a few weeks ago there was this
  


16   whole discussion about when you don't have a pine
  


17   forest these things really are inappropriate.  And
  


18   I think your case is really made if you look at
  


19   simulation number seven.
  


20                  You have one pine tree, but you
  


21   really start to see that even the screening
  


22   potential of this, it's drawn to it as opposed
  


23   to --
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Right.  I
  


25   would say from my perspective, photo seven is
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 1   probably the one spot where you could make the
  


 2   argument because it doesn't poke above the trees
  


 3   and it's kind of buried in the trees.  So it's a
  


 4   little bit more unnatural.
  


 5                  But you're absolutely right,
  


 6   Dr. Klemens.  We're talking about an area that
  


 7   really has very little coniferous coverage.  So it
  


 8   can be somewhat striking from some of the views.
  


 9                  DR. KLEMENS:  I sometimes think
  


10   that there's sort of a sense that, you know, that
  


11   hiding -- and I hear talk from a lot of people
  


12   there's a sense, oh, let's hide it in a monopine
  


13   and I think people don't often think about the
  


14   ramifications of what that actually will look
  


15   like.
  


16                  And I think what you've produced
  


17   really is very important because it gives us and
  


18   the Town -- and other people to really look at it.
  


19   Sometimes what you wish for isn't necessarily
  


20   going to help you, and I think what you see here
  


21   is a wonderful example of that.
  


22                  But I often think people think this
  


23   is what you have to do over time to hide it, but I
  


24   think as we've talked about these visual things
  


25   it's in the eye of the beholder, but sometimes
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 1   they have unintended consequences.  I certainly
  


 2   think that this may be a case like that.
  


 3                  And I thank you, and I have no
  


 4   further questions, Mr. Chairman.
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


 6                  Mr. Lynch?
  


 7                  MR. LYNCH:  Thank you,
  


 8   Mr. Chairman.
  


 9                  A good part about going last is my
  


10   smarter colleagues have asked all the questions,
  


11   but I want to follow up on a couple things
  


12   starting with Mr. Libertine.
  


13                  And you and I have had the
  


14   discussion over the years about monopine versus
  


15   monopole.  And I actually agree with Dr. Klemens.
  


16   The monopole is a much lower profile here than the
  


17   monopine.  And in some cases the monopine on the
  


18   simulations, you want to stand under it and sing
  


19   Christmas carols.
  


20                  So is there anything you could do
  


21   for the standard monopole?  And here so far we've
  


22   only got one carrier, so there's only one -- going
  


23   to be one apparatus at the top.  Is there anything
  


24   you could do to help lower the profile of a
  


25   standard monopole?
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 1                  And again, I agree with
  


 2   Dr. Klemens.  I mean H.L. Mencken said it over a
  


 3   hundred years ago talking about prohibition.  Be
  


 4   careful what you wish for, you may get it.
  


 5                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Agreed.
  


 6                  MR. LYNCH:  So is there anything
  


 7   you can do color-wise, you know, to somehow lower
  


 8   this profile of the monopole?
  


 9                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Well, I
  


10   think there's two things that could at least be
  


11   considered.  One I can speak to if -- and I just
  


12   can't remember it and I apologize, what docket it
  


13   was.  But in Ridgefield we have split the colors.
  


14   It's a two-tone tower.  It's a -- what I think is
  


15   probably traditionally called the sky blue at the
  


16   top.
  


17                  On a lot of days that works very
  


18   well.  That actually happens to be a Homeland
  


19   facility and it came out wonderful.  Not everyday
  


20   is going to be a beautiful blue-robin sky.
  


21                  MR. LYNCH:  I understand that.
  


22                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  But no
  


23   matter what we do, I think there's two schools of
  


24   thought on the coloration.  I think once the steel
  


25   goes up and starts to whether a bit it tends to
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 1   dull.  So I'm a firm believer in that, yeah, it
  


 2   might have somewhat of an industrial look to it,
  


 3   but it works in the New England landscape to a
  


 4   great degree on a lot of days during the year.
  


 5                  I think someone could also make the
  


 6   argument, boy, if you paint it blue at the top
  


 7   above the treeline that can work on certain days
  


 8   as well.  And I think that goes back to a little
  


 9   bit of the beauty is in the eye of the balder.
  


10                  But the second piece really comes
  


11   down to -- I would have to really defer to our RF
  


12   engineer, but whether or not -- because we have
  


13   one carrier, and because at some point it sounds
  


14   as though the Town will be putting their whips on
  


15   the top.  They'll also be fairly tight together.
  


16   So it's almost like -- and because it will be
  


17   see-through it's not going to be a structure, so
  


18   it won't look massive.
  


19                  We may want to consider whether or
  


20   not we can somewhat bring in the antennas, not
  


21   what I'd call a flush array, but we've seen them
  


22   where they're not the full 12 or 14-foot platforms
  


23   that are depicted here in the photo simulations.
  


24                  So that's something -- I don't know
  


25   how it affects radiofrequency coverage, so again
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 1   I'd have to defer to the radiofrequency engineer
  


 2   on that particular issue.  But those are the two
  


 3   things that come to mind for this type of a
  


 4   facility where we have in some cases 70 feet above
  


 5   the treeline being exposed.
  


 6                  MR. LYNCH:  The surrounding canopy
  


 7   is rather low, so you know, that makes it, whether
  


 8   it's a tree or a monopole stick out even more?
  


 9                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Agreed.
  


10                  MR. LYNCH:  Mr. Vergati, is the
  


11   Town actually married to the monopine?  Or were
  


12   they open to looking at a standard monopole?
  


13                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I certainly
  


14   don't want to speak for the Town.  I know there
  


15   was input obviously from the board of selectmen
  


16   and P and Z and land use and so forth.  That's a
  


17   conversation I would be certainly happy to have.
  


18                  I think we had the foresight when
  


19   we were doing the lease to put that language in
  


20   that, again the ultimate decision on design is
  


21   with the Siting Council.  But I can certainly have
  


22   that conversation with the first selectman and the
  


23   other officials.
  


24                  MR. LYNCH:  And also, Mr. Vergati,
  


25   I thought I heard you say earlier that the Town is
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 1   set at 150 feet and no higher.  You know, if the
  


 2   FCC, Mr. Libertine, comes along and tells another
  


 3   carrier they can go higher there's nothing the
  


 4   Town or this Council can do about it.  They can go
  


 5   higher?
  


 6                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Actually,
  


 7   they can't.  If we're on a private property and
  


 8   there was no height cap written into a lease
  


 9   agreement, and the 6409, that middle tax class
  


10   relief came along, and a carrier wanted to go
  


11   higher, then, yes, we could as a tower developer
  


12   extent that tower 20 feet.
  


13                  In this case there is a lease
  


14   agreement in place that specifically caps the
  


15   height to be 150 feet, and the only way it could
  


16   be higher than 150 would -- again to be -- to
  


17   receive written approval from the Town to do that.
  


18                  MR. LYNCH:  I'll leave that to our
  


19   legal people down at the other end.
  


20                  I think I'm almost finished.
  


21                  I couldn't ask the fire chief or
  


22   the police chief earlier, but is the fire
  


23   department a volunteer fire department.
  


24                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I'll speak
  


25   to that.  It's a hybrid fire department.  It
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 1   sounds like it's made up of both volunteer and
  


 2   paid.
  


 3                  MR. LYNCH:  I'm done, Mr. Chairman.
  


 4                  DR. KLEMENS:  So if the Town is
  


 5   concerned about the height of the tower and you
  


 6   have this sort of FCC -- which I think maybe we'll
  


 7   hear whether or not what you, Mr. Vergati said is
  


 8   actually legal -- but one way to hedge your bets
  


 9   would be a 140-foot tower at the site that I
  


10   recommended, which is ten feet higher.
  


11                  And that in the worst-case scenario
  


12   if you have to extend that tower, you would still
  


13   be quite -- about 160 feet only.  That's just a
  


14   comment, a reason to reconsider where you're
  


15   putting the compound.
  


16                  Thank you.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.
  


18   We're now going to give an opportunity for the
  


19   other party, Ms. Westmoreland to cross-examine.
  


20                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I'll try and
  


21   keep it as brief as I can.
  


22                  What kind of impact from increased
  


23   truck traffic are we likely to see on Morehouse
  


24   Road?  And what do you propose to do to minimize
  


25   the impact?







83


 1                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  During
  


 2   construction there will be an increase in truck
  


 3   traffic, but once the compound is up and running
  


 4   the reality is it gets visited probably once a
  


 5   month by a tech in a pickup truck.  And even then
  


 6   sometimes it goes longer than a month, depending
  


 7   on what their schedules are.
  


 8                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And have you
  


 9   given any thought to planting around this site so
  


10   that it is less visible from the surrounding
  


11   community?  Certainly you could put some
  


12   fast-growing pines in.
  


13                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The way
  


14   it's designed right now, set back into the wooded
  


15   area there was no plans to do any landscaping at
  


16   the base of the tower.
  


17                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And do you
  


18   realize that most of Easton is on a well system,
  


19   so any leakage from the tower would go directly
  


20   into the community well system, aside from the
  


21   reservoir that you have mentioned in fact?
  


22                  MR. BALDWIN:  Ms. Westmoreland,
  


23   just for clarification, you said community wells,
  


24   or private?
  


25                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Private, private
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 1   wells.
  


 2                  MR. BALDWIN:  So not a community
  


 3   well system, but private wells.
  


 4                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  No, but private.
  


 5   Most people in town are on private wells.
  


 6                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  The feeling
  


 7   is with the generator and the containment system
  


 8   that comes with it, that the protection will be
  


 9   there to prevent spills.
  


10                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And can you name
  


11   one positive thing that this would entail for the
  


12   direct neighbors that is not being given to the
  


13   rest of the town?
  


14                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I would say
  


15   probably not.  I mean, certainly the residents in
  


16   the area will benefit from increased cell coverage
  


17   and enhanced public safety.
  


18                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  But that would
  


19   be basically the benefit that the rest of the town
  


20   is receiving at essentially the neighbors'
  


21   expense.
  


22                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I'm not
  


23   sure I would characterize it that way, but I think
  


24   it's similar to the existing facilities at the
  


25   school and the DPW.  It's a benefit for the
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 1   community in general.
  


 2                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And do any of
  


 3   you live near a cell tower, or do you plan to live
  


 4   near a cell tower in the near future?
  


 5                  THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I can say
  


 6   at this end of the table, certainly it lives
  


 7   within sights -- line of sight of cell towers,
  


 8   yes.  They're ubiquitous these days.  They're
  


 9   about -- not as common as telephone poles, but
  


10   they're getting there.  That's the reality.
  


11                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  I can see
  


12   three from my house.
  


13                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And I would like
  


14   to make a statement, if I may?
  


15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  When it's your turn
  


16   for appearance -- your cross-examine you can make
  


17   a brief, but not --
  


18                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Perfect.  Okay.
  


19   And I was under the impression based on the
  


20   documents that you provided that you were going to
  


21   put in a 1500 megahertz additional system on top
  


22   of the 700 that had previously been mentioned.  Is
  


23   that incorrect?
  


24                  I read something about you need to
  


25   upgrade for the potential for increased use of a
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 1   tower and increased uses by potentially Fairfield?
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm
  


 3   guessing you may be talking about Verizon
  


 4   deploying all of its license frequencies, because
  


 5   initially we are just deploying the 700 megahertz
  


 6   and 2100 megahertz frequencies.  And we still have
  


 7   the 850 megahertz and the 1900 megahertz in our
  


 8   pocket just in case we need to deploy them.
  


 9                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And so
  


10   potentially you would put them in at the base of
  


11   this tower?
  


12                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  The
  


13   antennas would still be up on the 145 level
  


14   reserved for Verizon.
  


15                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  So I take it
  


16   that's a yes?
  


17                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  The
  


18   equipment will go inside the compound.
  


19                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And how much of
  


20   this tower potentially would be used by the Town
  


21   of Fairfield instead of the Town of Easton?
  


22                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Right now
  


23   there's no proposed equipment on the tower by the
  


24   Town of Fairfield.
  


25                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  But I read that
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 1   potentially you would use it for Fairfield?
  


 2                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I think if
  


 3   your question is, would the residents of Fairfield
  


 4   benefit from the coverage, I would leave that to
  


 5   RF to answer, I guess.  I suspect they might.  I
  


 6   believe the Fairfield town line is roughly
  


 7   2100 feet away.
  


 8                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  That's
  


 9   correct.  The northern portion of Fairfield would
  


10   benefit from the cell coverage from this tower.
  


11                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And so how much,
  


12   proportionately given the population of Easton and
  


13   the population of Fairfield, would this tower be
  


14   represented for just Easton?
  


15                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I believe
  


16   we answered the portion with Easton, but with
  


17   Fairfield we didn't.
  


18                  Well, the majority of the coverage
  


19   would be in Easton.  And so I'd say with the
  


20   population number that we stated in the
  


21   interrogatories, the majority of it will be
  


22   residents of Easton.
  


23                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Like 51 percent?
  


24   75 percent?  85 percent?
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Excuse me.  If you
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 1   have an answer in percentages, fine.  But if you
  


 2   don't, just say you don't so we can go on.
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I don't
  


 4   have the exact percentage.
  


 5                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Okay.  And what
  


 6   other commercial sites were considered besides the
  


 7   town property?
  


 8                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  There was a
  


 9   total of 15 sites that were looked at, both town
  


10   properties, Aquarion properties, private
  


11   properties.  And this site was chosen.
  


12                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  And when you put
  


13   in the underground line for the power to the
  


14   tower, why not just put the whole thing
  


15   underground and not put up a new pole?  We have a
  


16   tendency to have a lot of storms with trees coming
  


17   down.  It takes down the power for the whole
  


18   street.
  


19                  THE WITNESS (Burns):  We walked the
  


20   site with UI and that is what their requirement
  


21   us.  If it was up to us we would run underground
  


22   from the pole, but they need to set a new -- their
  


23   desire, they're directing us to set a new pole
  


24   about, I think it's 30 to 50 feet from the
  


25   existing one to put in, to go underground from
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 1   there.
  


 2                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I think that
  


 3   concludes my questions.
  


 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Stay there,
  


 5   but now you will be -- so we'll start with
  


 6   swearing-in.
  


 7
  


 8   P A M E L A   W E S T M O R E L A N D,
  


 9        called as a witness, being first duly sworn
  


10        by the Executive Director, was examined and
  


11        testified on her oath follows:
  


12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We have, as far as
  


13   the exhibit, I think it was your request for party
  


14   status.  Question is -- the only question really
  


15   is, did you author that?
  


16                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes, I did.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And it's accurate to
  


18   the best of your knowledge?
  


19                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes, it is.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there any
  


21   objection to it being admitted?
  


22                  MR. BALDWIN:  No, Mr. Chairman.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So your exhibit is
  


24   admitted.  And we'll now continue with
  


25   cross-examination by staff and then Council.
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 1                  MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  As Mr.
  


 2   Libertine testified to earlier, there was a ballon
  


 3   fly today, and you walked the site.  Did you have
  


 4   the opportunity to go to your residence and try to
  


 5   look for the balloon from your property today?
  


 6                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I did not notice
  


 7   it, but I haven't looked for it either.
  


 8                  MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.  I
  


 9   have no other questions.
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Harder?
  


11                  MR. HARDER:  No questions.
  


12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Silvestri?
  


13                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,
  


14   Mr. Chairman.
  


15                  You had mentioned wells.  Are most
  


16   of the residences on Morehouse serviced by wells?
  


17                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I don't know.  I
  


18   can only guess.
  


19                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Is yours?
  


20                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Mine is not.  We
  


21   converted to city water.
  


22                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Are they also
  


23   serviced by septic tanks?
  


24                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes.
  


25                  MR. SILVESTRI:  And do you know if
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 1   the school is serviced by well or municipal water?
  


 2                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I don't know.
  


 3                  MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  That's all I
  


 4   have.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Hannon.
  


 6                  MR. HANNON:  I have nothing,
  


 7   Mr. Chairman.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Dr. Klemens.
  


 9                  DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you,
  


10   Mr. Chairman.
  


11                  In your petition you said you don't
  


12   contest the tower, but you want to see it moved?
  


13                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Well, I
  


14   recognize the need that the town has for cell
  


15   service.  I mean, that's clear.  I can't say that
  


16   I am thrilled by it's location.
  


17                  We have the dog pound.  We have the
  


18   DPW dump, and now we're going to have a cell
  


19   tower.  This is not a confluence of events that I
  


20   find appealing.
  


21                  DR. KLEMENS:  Do you have any
  


22   comment?  Did you follow the suggestion I had of
  


23   moving the tower into the edge of the field?  Does
  


24   that give you any benefit?  Worse?  Better?
  


25   Indifferent?
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 1                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I'm not sure
  


 2   that it bothers me one way or another, but I do
  


 3   believe that the Town, when they initially started
  


 4   having hearings about putting a cell tower in near
  


 5   the school there was a lot of local objection to
  


 6   perceived risk from electromagnetic radiation, or
  


 7   whatever else might come with a cell tower.  So
  


 8   moving it closer to the school and the ballfields
  


 9   probably isn't something the community would be
  


10   that thrilled about.
  


11                  DR. KLEMENS:  And you've probably
  


12   looked in the application.  You're aware that --
  


13   did you see the tower, Trumbull west and all those
  


14   other towers that make up Verizon's network there
  


15   that are in adjacent towns --
  


16                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I've seen the
  


17   tower in Westport.  I go by it every day on the
  


18   Merritt.
  


19                  DR. KLEMENS:  Sorry, I'm talking.
  


20   Did you look at the maps in the docket application
  


21   which showed the location, the propagation maps
  


22   which showed all their different towers that
  


23   Verizon has in the area?
  


24                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Apparently not.
  


25                  DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  Because many
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 1   of those towers are in adjacent municipalities and
  


 2   I would imagine that many of them are benefiting
  


 3   Easton residents.
  


 4                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  I can tell you I
  


 5   am not benefiting from any cell location, that I
  


 6   can think of.  Cell reception at my house is
  


 7   terrible.
  


 8                  DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  I have no
  


 9   further questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Lynch.
  


11                  MR. LYNCH:  Who is your carrier at
  


12   your house?
  


13                  MS. WESTMORELAND:  Verizon.
  


14                  MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.  No more
  


15   questions, Mr. Chairman.
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Cross-examination by
  


17   Attorney Baldwin?
  


18                  MR. BALDWIN:  I don't have any
  


19   questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, your
  


21   duty as an expert witness has now been terminated.
  


22   You did an excellent job.
  


23                  And the Council is going to take
  


24   the opportunity to break, to recess until 7 p.m.
  


25   And at 7 p.m. we will reconvene for comments by
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 1   the public.
  


 2                  PAMELA WESTMORELAND:  Might I make
  


 3   a statement now, as opposed to coming back at
  


 4   seven o'clock and making a statement?
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm sorry.
  


 6   Go ahead.
  


 7                  PAMELA WESTMORELAND:  So just a
  


 8   couple of things that you all have talked about.
  


 9                  The reason I bring up the Westport
  


10   cell tower is because I believe it is a monopole
  


11   tower.  It's steel.  You can see it from miles
  


12   around.  It's the ugliest thing that I can think
  


13   of as you pass by on the Merritt.  I don't view
  


14   that as an improvement over a kind of ridiculous
  


15   looking monopine.
  


16                  The monopine that's on Wilbur Cross
  


17   as you go into New York looks rather nice.  If
  


18   that were what we were going to get, that would be
  


19   better than a steel tower with stuff sticking up
  


20   out of the top.
  


21                  I think, you know, there is natural
  


22   gas on the street.  I don't know, you know, what
  


23   the flow rate is or anything like that.  We
  


24   converted to natural gas about a year and a half
  


25   ago.  That's all I have to say.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Again.  Thank you
  


 2   very much.  And again, we'll break until 7 p.m.
  


 3   Thank you.
  


 4                  (Whereupon, the witnesses were
  


 5   excused and the above proceedings were concluded
  


 6   at 4:53 p.m.)
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 1                       CERTIFICATE
  


 2
  


 3        I hereby certify that the foregoing 95 pages
  


 4   are a complete and accurate computer-aided
  


 5   transcription of my original verbatim notes taken
  


 6   of the Siting Council Meeting in Re:  Docket No.
  


 7   473, APPLICATION FROM HOMELAND TOWERS LLC AND
  


 8   CELLCO PARTNERSHIP D/B/A VERIZON WIRELESS FOR A
  


 9   CERTIFICATE OF ENVIRONMENTAL COMPATIBILITY AND
  


10   PUBLIC NEED FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE AND
  


11   OPERATION OF A TELECOMMUNICATION FACILITY LOCATED
  


12   AT 515 MOREHOUSE ROAD IN EASTON, CONNECTICUT,
  


13   which was held before ROBIN STEIN, Chairman, at
  


14   the Easton Public Library, Community Room, 691
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� 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon,



 2  ladies and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order



 3  this meeting of the Connecticut Siting Council,



 4  today Tuesday, June 30th, 2017.  My name is Robin



 5  Stein.  I'm Chairman of the Siting Council.



 6                 Other members of the Council



 7  present are Mr. Hannon, who's a designee from the



 8  Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;



 9  Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder and



10  Mr. Lynch.



11                 Members of the staff are Attorney



12  Melanie Bachman, our executive director; and



13  Robert Mercier our siting analyst.



14                 This hearing is held pursuant to



15  the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut



16  General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative



17  Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland



18  Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon



19  Wireless for a certificate of environmental



20  compatibility and public need for the



21  construction, maintenance and operation of a



22  telecommunications facility located at 515



23  Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This



24  application was received by the Council on



25  April 21st of this year.
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� 1                 As a reminder to all,



 2  off-the-record communication with a member of the



 3  Council or a member of the Council staff upon the



 4  merits of this application are prohibited by law.



 5                 The parties to this proceeding are



 6  as follows, the applicant Homeland Towers, and



 7  Verizon or Cellco, represented by Attorney Baldwin



 8  of Robinson & Cole; and Pamela Westmoreland.



 9                 We will proceed in accordance with



10  the prepared agenda, copies of which are available



11  on the table near the podium.  Also available are



12  copies of the Council's citizen guide to Siting



13  Council procedures.



14                 At the end of this afternoon's



15  evidentiary session we will recess and resume



16  again at 7 p.m. for public comment session.  The



17  7 p.m. public comment session will be reserved for



18  the public to make brief oral statements into the



19  record.



20                 I wish to note that parties



21  including their representatives and witnesses are



22  not allowed to participate in the public comment



23  session.  I also wish to note for those who are



24  here and for the benefit of your friends and



25  neighbors who are unable to join us for the public
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� 1  comment session, that you or they may send written



 2  comments to this Council within 30 days of the



 3  date hereof, and such written statements will be



 4  given the same weight as if spoken at the hearing.



 5                 If necessary, party presentations



 6  may continue after the public comment session if



 7  time allows.



 8                 A verbatim transcript will be made



 9  of this hearing and deposited with the town



10  clerk's offices in Easton and Fairfield for the



11  convenience of the public.



12                 Is there any public official that



13  would like to make a statement at this time?



14                 ADAM DUNSBY:  Yes.  Good afternoon,



15  everyone.  My name is Adam Dunsby.  I am the First



16  Selectman for the Town of Easton.  I think we'll



17  have a few public officials who would like to



18  speak.



19                 As I mentioned, I'm the First



20  Selectman of the Town of Easton.  The Town has



21  recognized for some time that we have a severe



22  lack of cell coverage in the center of town



23  because there are no cell towers.  This is a



24  portion of the town which contains both our public



25  schools, the senior center, and the majority of
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� 1  the town's playing fields.



 2                 At some point prior to 2012, before



 3  I was first selectman, the then board of selectmen



 4  asked the planning and zoning commission to look



 5  at all municipal land and try and determine which



 6  if any of those parcels would be the most suitable



 7  for a cell tower, or whatever it took to remedy



 8  the lack of cell coverage in Central Easton.



 9                 They returned with a report, which



10  I have previously submitted to the Council along



11  with a letter from myself.  And the parcel of town



12  municipal-owned land that they recommended, or



13  came up at the top of their matrix was the piece



14  that I believe you looked at today, the piece of



15  land just upslope from the animal shelter.



16                 So the board of selectmen issued an



17  RFP.  We had a couple bidders.  The RFP was



18  granted to Homeland Towers whose representatives



19  are here today.  And the Easton Board of Selectmen



20  certainly supports this project and believes we



21  need to take some action to improve cell service



22  in Central Easton.



23                 We had many, many, many public



24  meetings.  We looked into other alternatives such



25  as DAS systems.  The board of selectmen came to
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� 1  the conclusion that a tower of some type on this



 2  parcel of land was the best solution for the Town,



 3  primarily for public safety reasons and also



 4  because obviously the residents of Easton should



 5  enjoy the benefits of modern communications.



 6                 Thank you.



 7                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



 8                 Is there any other public official



 9  who would like to speak at this time?



10                 TIM SHAW:  Good afternoon.  Chief



11  of Police Tim Shaw, Easton.  Just very briefly



12  just some notes.  Wireless communications have



13  become a commonplace in the current time to



14  contact public safety in emergency situations.



15  Our dispatch center receives more 911 calls via



16  cellphones than landlines.  Public safety is



17  definitely affected by the lack of cell coverage



18  in Easton.



19                 On average there are approximately



20  eight to ten calls a day that have poor reception,



21  or the call is lost.  Another five times a week



22  people will walk into headquarters and report an



23  incident because they were unable to make a call



24  in certain areas of town.



25                 As historical perspective,





                             8

� 1  approximately eight years ago the landline to



 2  cellphone calls received was approximately 60/40,



 3  being 60 percent of the calls were via landline,



 4  40 percent being cellphone.  Currently it's more



 5  like a 70/30, with cellphones being the majority.



 6  The number is only going up as some homeowners



 7  have completely gone away from landlines and would



 8  rather use their cell phones.



 9                 This department has had numerous



10  calls where the victim of an incident could not



11  get through to the dispatch center.



12                 You know, I asked some of the



13  officers some of the examples, and one was a fatal



14  accident on an area of town where the coverage was



15  poor.  And a passenger in the vehicle was



16  attempting to call and could not get through, and



17  an officer happened to be driving by and



18  fortunately, you know, the incident was taken care



19  of, but these are the type of situations we do run



20  into.



21                 The residents of Easton need to



22  stay connected for any emergency that occurs in



23  town, and I feel upgrading our mobile



24  communications is a major step in keeping our



25  community much safer.  This upgrade is needed now
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� 1  more than ever with the increase of cellphones



 2  only going up when they're contacting 911.



 3                 Additionally, we do have an



 4  attached map.  If anybody wants it, I can hand it



 5  in.  It has the areas that we are affected by with



 6  our patrol officers when we do go to calls.  You



 7  know, that impacts also if the officer has to make



 8  a call to dispatch while being on an



 9  investigation.



10                 You don't always do everything over



11  the radio.  Sometimes if it's private information



12  that you want to get you'll call dispatch, and in



13  certain areas of town we can't do that.  So this



14  would only enhance public safety, and I feel it's



15  long overdue.



16                 So I have the areas of the town in



17  the map from our dispatch center.  I can hand them



18  in to somebody.  Okay.  And you've got it.  Okay.



19                 Thank you.



20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.



21                 STEVE WAUGH:  I'm Steve Waugh, the



22  Fire Chief in town.  I've long been a big



23  proponent of increasing the cell coverage in



24  Easton.



25                 As Chief Shaw indicated, there's
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� 1  been multiple incidences of dropped calls while



 2  people are driving through town.  On 58 and 136,



 3  these involve dealing with accidents and fire



 4  calls, and it's delayed our response, slowed down



 5  our ability to render assistance.



 6                 There's been instances where we've



 7  been requested to communicate with outside



 8  agencies.  I haven't been able to get a signal and



 9  it's delayed a response by the DEEP, calls to a



10  larger spill at a truck accident.  If we had



11  gotten a cleanup contractor out there sooner it



12  would have been -- we would have saved about



13  50 gallons of fuel going into the reservoir.



14                 We did have some incidents at the



15  baseball fields.  We had a minor injury, and then



16  we had a more significant injury.  And the parents



17  weren't able to get a cell and somebody actually



18  had to get in their car and drive before they were



19  able to call 911, and that resulted in a delay for



20  the ambulance service to attend to the child that



21  was injured.



22                 In addition, we would like to see



23  better cell service at the schools.  The cell



24  service is weak at Keller.  It's a week at



25  Staples.  And should there be an incident there we
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� 1  want people to have the ability to reach out and



 2  call 911, and get the dispatch.  In this day and



 3  age, particularly given some of the school



 4  situations that have happened there should be no



 5  reason that people can't get a signal fairly



 6  quickly.



 7                 As we stand here, I meant to text



 8  or call Selectman Dunsby and tell him I was



 9  running a little bit late, but I got no service,



10  so I couldn't do it.



11                 As Chief Shaw indicated, with



12  people switching from direct landlines to bundling



13  of services and going digital, they're less likely



14  to have a POTS line.  When we do have major storms



15  and cable lines go down we run into a situation



16  where people have to rely on their cell phones,



17  and in those situations in certain parts of town



18  with weak signals we're not sure that people can



19  get the adequate service they need if they have to



20  call 911.



21                 We have had some storms and we have



22  had some areas of town where people have actually



23  had to go across the street, go to the neighbors'



24  house and call 911, and indicate that they had had



25  a problem.  So again, it delays our service and
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� 1  our being able to render aid to people when they



 2  need it.



 3                 And my biggest fear is the fear



 4  that Chief Shaw touched on, that somebody drives



 5  down 136 or Route 58 and goes off the road without



 6  anybody seeing them and is trapped in their



 7  vehicle, able to access a cell but not get a



 8  service, and actually dies in the vehicle before



 9  we can get there to render assistance.



10                 So you know, from all aspects I'm a



11  big-time proponent of putting the cell tower in



12  and increasing the service in the town of Easton



13  where it's lacking.



14                 Thank you.



15                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



16                 CAROLYN KEARNEY:  Thank you.  Hi.



17  I'm Carolyn Kearney, the Chief of Easton EMS.  I



18  really have nothing to add because my coworkers



19  have also stated that it's really important to



20  have a cell tower in town.



21                 You know, if we're responding to a



22  911 call and we can't get to that patient because



23  they can't reach us, a matter of a minute can, you



24  know, be the difference between life and death.



25  And it's really important that we have cell towers
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� 1  where patients can reach us in an emergency.



 2                 So thank you.



 3                 PETER NEARY:  Peter Neary.  I'm the



 4  fire marshal.  I just want to echo Chief Shaw and



 5  Carolyn Kearney and Steve Waugh's stories relative



 6  to not having cellphone service.



 7                 Cellphones have really changed our



 8  lives, because I'm from an the era where I never



 9  had a cellphone at the beginning.  But you have to



10  realize that for emergency communications it's



11  probably the first thing you know about something



12  happening -- is the cellphone.



13                 And in Easton we do have some



14  products that our emergency calls are texted over



15  us -- to our cell phones.  That could be an



16  immediate response for people.  It could be from a



17  neighbor going next door to someone's house.



18                 And there's so many stories that we



19  can tell you, ladies and gentlemen, about things



20  that happen on Route 58.  A very rural area, a



21  very bad accident location, pine trees, and it's a



22  very poor cellphone service area.



23                 So what happens is people



24  generally, they drive -- they used to drive -- I



25  could see from you people -- that they used to
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� 1  drive to a payphone.  So yes, and everybody is



 2  laughing, but there's no more payphones.  So the



 3  cellphones have kind of replaced the payphones.



 4  So people drive to Fairfield to report things, and



 5  they don't know exactly where they happen.  So



 6  then we send two towns up looking around for



 7  somebody either on the road or off the road, or



 8  somewhere like that.



 9                 So you know, it's really important



10  that we have full coverage for public safety in



11  Easton where a cellphone tower would really



12  greatly assist us in providing the services that



13  we provide to the town.



14                 Thank you.



15                 TIM SHAW:  Just to add one thing,



16  if that's okay?  Is it all right to take the mic



17  again?



18                 This was not a setup.  Steve and I



19  did not discuss this, but he talked about



20  something going off the road, and this would be a



21  horrible situation.  I had my dispatcher just pull



22  some of the calls where she put in the search



23  engine, dropped.  So she typed in dropped and saw



24  what calls came up recently.



25                 And one call to the Easton Police
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� 1  Department to report a car off the road, the



 2  phonecall was dropped.  Unable to obtain further



 3  information.  By triangulation we found out the



 4  area it was in, and by the time we got there



 5  somebody -- a passerby had already gotten out of



 6  the car and helped the person.  That's one



 7  example.



 8                 And the second example I'll give is



 9  the 911 call was broken up and only stated I was



10  trying to pass someone before the call was



11  disconnected.  Again triangulation, we got out to



12  the vehicle.  The vehicle was off the road.  Blew



13  out both passenger-side tires and we ended up



14  getting there to help them, but that's just two



15  examples of what Steve said.



16                 Now in those situations it wasn't,



17  you know, a fatal accident, but these are



18  situations we run into on a daily basis.



19                 Thank you.



20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



21                 I wish to call your attention to



22  those items shown on the hearing program marked as



23  Roman numeral 1-D, items 1 through 66.  Does the



24  applicant or party have any objection to the items



25  that the Council has administratively noticed?
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� 1                 (No response.)



 2                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Accordingly, the



 3  Council hereby administratively notices these



 4  existing documents, statements and comments.



 5                 Now present your witness panel for



 6  the purposes of taking the oath, Mr. Baldwin.



 7                 MR. BALDWIN:  Good afternoon Mr.



 8  Chairman, members of the Council.  For the record,



 9  I'm Ken Baldwin with Robinson & Cole on behalf of



10  Homeland towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership doing



11  business as Verizon Wireless.



12                 The applicant is in Docket 473.



13  Our witness panel listed in the hearing program



14  includes Ray Vergati with Homeland Towers LLC;



15  Mr. Ryan Ulanday, who is a radiofrequency engineer



16  with Verizon Wireless; Mike Libertine, the



17  Director of Siting and Permitting for All Points



18  Technology Corporation; Dean Gustafson, the Senior



19  Wetland Scientist and professional soil scientist



20  with All Points Technology; and Robert Burns, a



21  professional engineer with All Points Technology.



22                 And I offer them to be sworn at



23  this time Mr. Chairman.



24



25





                            17

� 1  R A Y M O N D    V E R G A T I,



 2  R O B E R T    C.    B U R N S,



 3  R Y A N    U L A N D A Y,



 4  M I C H A E L    L I B E R T I N E,



 5  D E A N    G U S T A F S O N,



 6       called as witnesses, being first duly sworn



 7       by the Executive Director, were examined and



 8       testified on their oaths as follows:



 9                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Chairman, we have



10  four exhibits listed in the hearing program under



11  section Roman two, subsection B, items one through



12  four.  I won't read them from the program, but



13  they are listed there.  And I offer them now for



14  identification purposes subject to verification by



15  our witness panel.  I would ask our panel some



16  questions to verify those exhibits.



17                 Did you prepare or assist in the



18  preparation, or otherwise supervise the



19  preparation of those exhibits listed in the



20  hearing program under Roman 2-B, items 1 through



21  4?  Mr. Libertine?



22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.



23                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr Gustafson?



24                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.



25                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?
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� 1                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.



 2                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?



 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.



 4                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?



 5                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.



 6                 MR. BALDWIN:  And do you have any



 7  corrections, amendments or modifications to offer



 8  any of the information in those exhibits at this



 9  time?  Mr. Libertine?



10                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes, I'd



11  like to just make one correction to Exhibit 1,



12  which is the application behind tab 1 on page 7,



13  under the environmental assessment statement.



14                 Item B, under air quality there is



15  a misprint on the reference on the second to last



16  sentence.  That section, that reference says



17  22-A-174-36 -- should be actually section



18  22-A-174-3B.



19                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?



20                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I have



21  two corrections.  The first is related to the



22  depiction of the proposed underground utility



23  route that shows up in three different locations



24  in the application.  The first is looking at



25  applicant exhibits -- they're all on Applicant
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� 1  Exhibit 1 in the executive summary, versus on page



 2  I-4.



 3                 This is an aerial photograph.  It



 4  shows the proposed underground utility route



 5  cutting across the soil piles that you observed



 6  during the site walk.  The underground utility



 7  route should actually head south along Morehouse



 8  Road for a couple hundred feet, and then take a



 9  west turn along the edge of the forest to head



10  towards the compound.



11                 That same graphic shows up again



12  behind tab one.  It's on the fifth page, also



13  labeled aerial photograph with the same



14  correction.



15                 And then finally behind tab eleven,



16  which is, again the determination.  That graphic



17  is included in that package.  And then on page 5



18  of 6 of the NDB review request, item 3, the 5th



19  sentence from the bottom there is a narrative



20  description of the underground approximate utility



21  route distance of 670 feet.  That should read 890



22  feet.



23                 The second correction is in



24  Applicant Exhibit 2, response to interrogatories,



25  the Council's interrogatories.  It's in response
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� 1  to question number 24 on page 13.  The third



 2  sentence up from the bottom references the closest



 3  important burr area is approximately five miles



 4  away.  That should read 2.5 miles away, and that's



 5  consistent with the response that was given in



 6  question 23.



 7                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday, any



 8  corrections?



 9                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  No, I don't



10  have any corrections.



11                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?



12                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I have one



13  minor correction.  In the response of the



14  interrogatories dated May 31st we had provided an



15  updated FCC compliance report.  This was in



16  response to question number 14.



17                 In the body of the response we had



18  referenced the FCC compliance report with a date



19  of May 30th, when in fact it should have been --



20  our reference says May 31st.  That's it.



21                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?



22                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Under tab



23  one, the design drawings, drawing SP-1 next to the



24  title block what it says, engineering analysis and



25  certification.  The second line up reads, 101
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� 1  ultimate wind speed.  It should read 101 nominal



 2  wind speed.  That's all.



 3                 MR. BALDWIN:  Thank you.  And with



 4  those corrections and modifications, is the



 5  information contained in those exhibits true and



 6  accurate to the best of your knowledge?



 7                 Mr. Libertine?



 8                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.



 9                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?



10                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.



11                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?



12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.



13                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?



14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.



15                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?



16                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.



17                 MR. BALDWIN:  And do you adopt the



18  information contained in those exhibits as your



19  testimony in this proceeding?  Mr. Libertine?



20                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes, I



21  do.



22                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Gustafson?



23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.



24                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Ulanday?



25                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Yes.
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� 1                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Vergati?



 2                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.



 3                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Burns?



 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.



 5                 MR. BALDWIN:  Mr. Chairman, I offer



 6  them as full exhibits.



 7                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



 8                 Does any party object to the



 9  admission of the applicant's exhibits?



10                 (No response.)



11                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  These



12  exhibits are admitted.  We'll now begin with



13  cross-examination starting with our staff,



14  Mr. Mercier.



15                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  Most of



16  my questions were answered during the



17  interrogatory phase, so I just have a few based on



18  the site walk today.



19                 For number one I notice the animal



20  shelter to the east and south of the site is



21  depicted on some of the plans.  Is that a separate



22  parcel?  Or is this within this, or on that



23  one-acre parcel?



24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I believe



25  that parcel is separate -- even though one of
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� 1  those site plans shows it covered in the dotted



 2  line in a separate parcel, to my understanding,



 3  which is owned by the town.



 4                 MR. MERCIER:  Great.  Thank you.



 5  Now turning to SP-1, that's the site plan we just



 6  referenced in attachment one of the application.



 7  This is in review of the utility line.  This



 8  utility line as depicted on this plan, is this the



 9  correct configuration?



10                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.



11                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And did UI



12  select that whole location?  Or is it a



13  collaborative effort?



14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  We walked the



15  site with UI and they directed us to put a new



16  pole about 30 feet from the existing pole, and



17  pull underground from there.



18                 MR. MERCIER:  Is it typical to put



19  a new pole in?  I don't understand why they



20  couldn't just run a line off that existing pole.



21  Is that the typical type of installation to get a



22  new pole just for your service only, overhead,



23  then come in and put it in?



24                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typical with



25  utility companies, is a tough question.  It's not
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� 1  atypical.



 2                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Is there a



 3  specific reason why they chose that pole?  There's



 4  a number of poles in that area.  Is it based on --



 5                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I think it



 6  was based on what is there currently overhead.



 7                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And I see it



 8  runs underground on the -- I believe there's a



 9  stone wall there.  So I believe from the new pole



10  you'll have to cut west through the stone wall,



11  and then travel -- you're going to travel pretty



12  much south, generally south along the stone wall.



13  Is that correct?



14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.



15                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  And then I see



16  it's going to turn more westerly and kind of



17  border a second stone wall all the way to the



18  compound.



19                 When you're installing the



20  underground line what type of clearing is required



21  for a 25-foot easement?  Do you have to clear the



22  entire easement to install in the utility?



23                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  No, typically



24  we just clear what they need to install it.  So it



25  will be, you know, your trench is three feet.
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� 1  You're going to have to get equipment in there, so



 2  you're looking ten to twelve feet.



 3                 MR. MERCIER:  As it turns westerly



 4  along that stone wall, you'd have to clear a ten,



 5  twelve-foot area through a woodland.  Is that



 6  correct?  You know, that's a wooded area.



 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.  Some of



 8  it is.  A lot of it is on the backside of some of



 9  the piles we saw out there.  That stone wall is



10  just on the other side.  So a lot of it has



11  already been cleared.



12                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So maybe it



13  was a shrubby type of staging?



14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah,



15  shrubby, nothing -- nothing huge.



16                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you for



17  clarifying that.  Would the stone wall have to be



18  demolished at this time?



19                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  No.



20                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So all of the



21  construction will be generally north of that, that



22  stone wall?



23                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.



24                 MR. MERCIER:  And you're using



25  probably like a mini excavator or something?
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� 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah.



 2                 MR. MERCIER:  And how far down do



 3  you have to go to install the line?



 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typically the



 5  pipe is at 36, and then we go another 6 inches.



 6  Well, it's about three and a half feet down.



 7                 MR. MERCIER:  After installation is



 8  completed I assume you put grass or something



 9  down?



10                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah.



11                 MR. MERCIER:  So are trees allowed



12  to grow above this line?  And if not, who



13  maintains that?



14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Typically



15  not, but you know, in an area like this it won't



16  be maintained probably on a yearly basis, and it



17  will be just allowed to sort of revegetate as to



18  what's there.



19                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  But eventually



20  five years later you would have -- someone would



21  have to come in and clear up that?



22                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's



23  probably true, yeah.



24                 MR. MERCIER:  So the maintenance



25  program you have for all your sites, this would
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� 1  just be the same?



 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes.



 3                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Turning to



 4  SB-2 now.  I see the layout of the tree tower with



 5  the branches and the proposed antennas, and I see



 6  the Town's, with the antennas on top, and some



 7  dishes up there also.



 8                 Would those antennas at the very



 9  top, the town equipment, would that be concealed



10  within the cone of the tree tower?  I mean, it



11  kind of shows it is, sort of.  So I wasn't sure if



12  they need clearance away from those branches or



13  not for their equipment to work properly.



14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Currently



15  the monopine tree is proposed at 150 with 7-foot



16  tapered faux top branches.  The Town is proposing



17  to install three VHF antennas with a length of



18  seven feet.  We think they can be concealed within



19  that ornamental faux top and not stick out



20  above -- above that height.



21                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  So there is no



22  operational problem with their equipment with this



23  type of installation?



24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  No, the



25  branches with these type of facilities in stealth
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� 1  are -- are transparent.  Meaning, the branches and



 2  needles are able to accommodate antennas within.



 3                 MR. MERCIER:  And I see obviously



 4  it's tapered, according to this diagram.  And just



 5  looking at the Verizon installation at 145, the



 6  branches kind of the end of the panels.  Is the



 7  intent to cover the panels with the branches?



 8                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yes.  When



 9  we designed the trees, when you get down the road



10  you're actually ordering the product from the



11  manufacturer.  We're very close in the design of



12  the tree pole, and there's certain options that we



13  can do as far as branch lengths.



14                 Regardless if we have tapered



15  branches, meaning shorter branches on top going



16  for a wider profile on the bottom, or non-uniform



17  branches throughout the tree, we make sure that



18  when our customers, our tenants construct, that



19  these standoffs with their antennas are very, very



20  tight.



21                 So the antennas themselves are



22  concealed within the branches so you don't have



23  something protruding out past the branchline.



24                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  And this will



25  all be painted as well to match the tree.
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� 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  I think Mr. Lynch



 2  has a follow-up question.



 3                 MR. LYNCH:  Just one follow-up



 4  question on the town's antennas.  You answered



 5  half my question, so I'll go to the half you did



 6  not answer.



 7                 If you have another carrier that



 8  comes on the tower, and they only need a much



 9  lower height, would these whip antennas -- I think



10  you said they're 7 feet, or are they 14 feet?



11                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  They're



12  putting a total of five antennas and three dishes.



13  Four out of the five are kind of seven feet in



14  length.  The fifth antenna is ten feet.



15                 MR. LYNCH:  If you have -- going



16  back now -- if you have another carrier that low,



17  would you have any problem with the separation



18  between the new carrier and the Town's equipment?



19  Why do you have to have a certain separation



20  height for that?



21                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Yeah,



22  certainly we'd coordinate with any installation,



23  both with the carriers and public safety to make



24  sure there's no interference issues.  Regarding



25  that, we would defer that over to the RF engineers
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� 1  that talk the lingo, but we feel that there's



 2  enough separation the way we've proposed for both



 3  the Town's public safety, and for up to four to



 4  five carriers to operate vertically on real estate



 5  on the pole.



 6                 MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.



 7                 MR. MERCIER:  I guess I'm going to



 8  turn quickly to tab nine, and that's the



 9  visibility analysis.  And Mr. Libertine, I'm going



10  to look at the aerial photograph provided near the



11  end of aerial -- two-mile radius, the view shed



12  map.



13                 I've looked through the photographs



14  in the application, provided in the application,



15  you know, and the representative locations pretty



16  much well cover the area for views.  I just want



17  to know what your thoughts were of views south of



18  photo six along Morehouse Road.



19                 Is that going to be generally like



20  six, or a little more dense vegetation in there?



21  Or whatever you saw in your reconnaissance, could



22  you please explain?



23                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Right.



24  If you drive down the road in that southerly



25  direction you get to photo six.  There's a gate,
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� 1  in that we took the shot in the street.



 2  Essentially in front of that gateway, where



 3  there's -- it's not -- not well maintained.  I



 4  don't think they're using it for any type of, you



 5  know, routine access.



 6                 But there was a clearing there so



 7  it gave us an opportunity to look though the trees



 8  so that we could at least get a representative



 9  shot.  What happens is as you move further south



10  along the road, that that screening gets thicker.



11  It's not broken up by any type of breach or access



12  point.  The road also starts to dip down slightly



13  before it starts to take some sharp curves as it



14  moves further to the south.



15                 So essentially from the road itself



16  there was no real visibility through the trees



17  when we took our shots during leaf-off conditions.



18  Obviously the model is showing some scattered



19  views, or potentially through the -- through the



20  trees as the leaves are off the trees.



21                 As you move south and, I would say,



22  east of the road itself, very difficult to tell as



23  to whether or not that's likely over predicting,



24  somewhat certainly from ground level, but it is a



25  combination of both topography and vegetation
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� 1  intervening along the road there, or between the



 2  road and the facility itself.  That essentially



 3  does not provide any type of direct lines of sight



 4  back to the tower site.



 5                 MR. MERCIER:  Now as you've just



 6  discussed, the road kind of curves as you head



 7  generally southeast.  Right at the first curve on



 8  the eastern side of the road is Ms. Westmoreland's



 9  residence.  Could you please explain the



10  visibility from that, her residence, if any, or



11  property for that matter?



12                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah.



13  Obviously not having any opportunity to step onto



14  the property, I did my field evaluations from out



15  in front of the driveway in the frontage of the



16  road.  It was very difficult.  I think there are



17  probably some opportunities certainly at the road



18  level to look through breaks in the trees, again



19  with the leaves off the trees where you might be



20  able to make out a portion, top portion of the



21  tower as it is above the trees at our site.



22                 Notably, her property slopes down



23  to the east towards her house.  So I think her



24  perspective is going to be certainly somewhat



25  different than what you're seeing at road level.
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� 1  And my guess is because it's at a lower elevation.



 2  Again, certainly at ground level I think it's



 3  going to be very difficult to see something from



 4  there.



 5                 I can't speak to first or second



 6  stories in the homes, or in the home itself, but



 7  my initial thought was when we flew this back in



 8  2015 it was placed that the homes -- they are set



 9  down a little bit because they are fairly close to



10  the property itself, although were set back off



11  the road substantially.  But it did not allow for



12  that kind of opportunity to see that line of



13  sight.



14                 If they were at a higher elevation



15  I think we'd have more of the open visibility



16  shot.  So my guess is that if you know what you're



17  looking for and you're standing certainly at the



18  edge of the driveway coming onto the road, there



19  are probably some opportunities to see it



20  depending upon where you're standing.  But I think



21  as you move onto the property I think that again



22  that lower elevation is probably going to work to



23  our advantage from a standpoint of keeping this



24  thing fairly hidden.



25                 THE CHAIRMAN:  A follow-up
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� 1  question?



 2                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,



 3  Mr. Chairman.



 4                 Mr. Libertine, when we're talking



 5  about photos five and six they're both from



 6  Morehouse Road.  Is five more representative of



 7  the address, say, of 448 to 458?  I'm trying to



 8  get, like, where on Morehouse Road that was



 9  actually taken?



10                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah, I



11  don't have the specific addresses that were across



12  the street there.  But I would say, certainly,



13  yes.  I think --



14                 MR. SILVESTRI:  And then similarly



15  I was looking at view six as being maybe around



16  418, but I'm not sure if that's correct?



17                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yeah, I'd



18  have to cross reference in the abutter map.  And I



19  think generally speaking, yes, but let me just



20  verify those numbers.



21                 Yeah.  I would say that's -- that's



22  correct and that's really based on when you look



23  at the foreground in those photos where you see



24  more of the open field in the foreground,



25  certainly that that's significantly north of the
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� 1  gate that I had referenced earlier.  So yeah, I



 2  would say that's a fair characterization.  456 --



 3  I'm sorry, 448 and 4 -- maybe through 422,



 4  somewhere in that range.



 5                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So I was



 6  close?



 7                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Yes.



 8  Yeah.



 9                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,



10  Mr. Chairman.



11                 MR. MERCIER:  Mr. Libertine, you



12  just mentioned in a previous discussion that some



13  of the property sloped down.  On Morehouse Drive



14  they slope down towards their residences.  Is that



15  like a 15, 20-foot elevation change?  Do you have



16  any eyeballing?



17                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):



18                 Eyeballing, I'd say it's certainly



19  in the 10 to 15-foot range.  I'm not sure if it's



20  much more than that.  Well, now that I'm looking



21  at the topo, yeah.  I'd say on average we're



22  probably talking, you know, somewhere between 10



23  and 15 feet.



24                 MR. MERCIER:  And we were just



25  discussing a utility run and some clearing along
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� 1  the public works gravel, log storage, dump area.



 2                 If there's some shrub cut back,



 3  would that increase the view from Ms.



 4  Westmoreland's house, or across the street in



 5  general?  Or is there enough screening in the way



 6  of the tower?



 7                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  It's --



 8  that's a good question.  The good news is, from my



 9  perspective from an esthetic standpoint, is that



10  any of the clearing is going to be done on the



11  west side of the stone wall itself.  So there's a



12  substantial amount of low-growing vegetation on



13  the road right-of-way to the east of the wall.



14  That would be maintained, so I think we would lose



15  some.  I think that area has been disturbed



16  through the years.



17                 So again, it's scrub vegetation and



18  a lot of that probably is vines climbing up some



19  dead trees as well.  It will probably reestablish



20  itself in a couple of years.  But yeah, I think if



21  we're talking about eight to ten feet of clearing



22  to accommodate the trench, then certainly some of



23  that is going to go, but again it will be on that



24  west side which will help maintain everything



25  along the roadway itself.
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� 1                 MR. MERCIER:  Just to be clear, I



 2  know we talked about shrubs and stuff, but there



 3  are a few larger diameter trees in there, but you



 4  can't work around those.  Most likely those would



 5  have to come down.  This is for the utilities



 6  going from Morehouse Road towards the piles.  You



 7  know, there's a cluster of maybe eight, ten trees.



 8                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  When we first



 9  take the turn off the road it looks like there's



10  maybe three or four more or less trees.  And then



11  we tried to route it around the bigger trees that



12  would impact visibility and we kept it on the



13  public works side of the stone wall.



14                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.



15                 And Mr. Libertine, while we're



16  discussing this, can you describe the balloon fly



17  today?



18                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):



19                 Certainly.  We've had an



20  approximately four-foot diameter red helium filled



21  balloon tethered at the site since about 7:45 this



22  morning.  What we decided to do today as a fair



23  representation of the overall height, we actually



24  tethered the string to 153 feet with the 4-foot



25  balloon on top so that the top of the balloon was





                            38

� 1  representing 157 feet at the top of the faux



 2  branches of the proposed monopole.



 3                 And the bottom of the balloon at



 4  153 feet, just to give you folks a reference



 5  point, there was some fog, dense fog this morning



 6  that did burn off.  Winds were fairly calm until



 7  about noontime, and then they've picked up



 8  substantially.  And I think by the time that we



 9  did the site walk, you know, we were getting some



10  calm conditions where we had the balloon at full



11  height and there were other times we were probably



12  talking, you know, anywhere from 8 to 15 or more



13  miles an hour wind speed.  So it started bouncing



14  things around quite a bit.



15                 We'll keep the balloon up until 6



16  p.m. as noticed.



17                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  In the



18  application there was discussion -- it was on page



19  16, just about the northern long-eared bat and



20  some outreach to the US Fish and Wildlife service.



21  Was there any response received from the Fish and



22  Wildlife to date?



23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  No



24  response has been received, but in accordance with



25  the guidance policy for consultation on the
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� 1  northern long-eared bat through their streamlined



 2  consultation process, after the 30-day shot clock



 3  expires, if no correspondence is received then



 4  it's deemed to be in compliance.  So -- and no



 5  response was received within 30 days of that



 6  submission.



 7                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.



 8                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  You're



 9  welcome.



10                 MR. MERCIER:  And the last question



11  I have has to do with some of the service



12  deficiencies described earlier in the public



13  official comments, and I would turn to tab 6 of



14  the application, the 700 megahertz coverage maps.



15  And there was some mention of Route 58 during the



16  earlier comment.  And I just want to determine if



17  Route 58 is adequately covered on this, on the 700



18  megahertz coverage map.



19                 And I believe Route 58, according



20  to the map, is just west of the Hemlock Reservoir,



21  the northern extent.  In the area, there's some



22  beige colors on the map.



23                 So if you turn to proposed 700



24  megahertz coverage, the coverage line is kind of



25  running on Route 58, so I wasn't sure if it's
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� 1  going to be adequately covered or not.



 2                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  As a side



 3  note, there's not an adequate coverage along Route



 4  58 basically due to the topography and the terrain



 5  in the area.  And even with the -- with the site



 6  on there, we kind of still see some stretch of --



 7  not really no coverage, but inadequate or



 8  unreliable coverage along Route 58.



 9                 MR. MERCIER:  So about half a mile



10  or so of unreliable coverage, roughly according to



11  the map here?



12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Roughly,



13  less than a half mile, yes.



14                 MR. MERCIER:  You know, if this



15  site was constructed would there be any other



16  attempt to try to provide service to this stretch



17  of road?  You know, I'm not sure if it's, you



18  know, developed or not.  It seems like a travel



19  corridor.  Wasn't sure if that was in Verizon's,



20  you know, short-term plan to pick this up also.



21                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm not



22  kind of sure, but we're actually looking at one,



23  one cell site along -- along this area, but I'm --



24  I just didn't get the exact location of this



25  search area, but we sill have one cell site that
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� 1  is planned in the are and I'm not also sure where



 2  that is right now, but when I designed that I was



 3  looking for a steeple, a church steeple.  And I



 4  just didn't get the location of it, but we're



 5  definitely looking at enhancing that area of



 6  route -- Route 58.



 7                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.  I



 8  don't have any other questions.  Thank you.



 9                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Continue with the



10  Council.  Mr. Harder.



11                 MR. HARDER:  Yes, thank you.  I



12  have just a couple questions, I guess, on a couple



13  issues.  First, on the public comments, I guess.



14                 Obviously this has been a long



15  process with a number of public proceedings.  I



16  think the application indicated you sent out 23 or



17  24 notices to required property owners and other



18  parties.  Maybe I missed some reference, but how



19  many actual comments did you get back?



20                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  In response



21  to question number 26 in the interrogatories, with



22  the abutters notices we received all but one.  So



23  21 out of 22 of the certified mailings came back.



24                 MR. HARDER:  Right.  Actually, I



25  understood that, but I was wondering if you had
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� 1  gotten any substantive comments other than just



 2  the certified mailing?



 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  No, not



 4  that we're aware of.



 5                 MR. HARDER:  The other comment or



 6  question, I guess, is on the facility itself.  I



 7  know you've chosen the monopine.  I'm wondering



 8  how do you make the decision to choose that versus



 9  the more, you know, the more traditional tower.



10                 I know obviously in some situations



11  the monopine can blend in, and probably some



12  people prefer that.  But some of the simulated



13  photographs to me look ridiculous.  If I had to



14  make the choice I'd rather see a cell tower.



15                 I'm just wondering, are there



16  typically surveys, or you know, do you get some



17  sense from the public before you make that



18  decision?  And how do you make that decision?



19                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Sure.  It's



20  all a matter of opinion, obviously in the eye of



21  the beholder.  During the process with the Town of



22  Easton various designs of stealth were discussed.



23  It was the Town's preference to go with a monopine



24  tree with the understanding that the ultimate



25  decision -- and this is written right into the
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� 1  lease agreement with the Town, section 7-B, is



 2  that the Siting Council will have the ultimate



 3  decision on the type of facility.



 4                 So when we present the visuals we



 5  presented them obviously both as the monopine from



 6  our initial discussions with the Town -- is what



 7  we show on our zoning drawings, our lease exhibits



 8  and the agreement that we'd have with the towns,



 9  that we would lead off in this application, Docket



10  473, with a monopine facility.



11                 At the end of the day with any



12  input from this process, be it the Siting Council



13  members, town officials, the public, we can have



14  that discussion.  If another design is warranted,



15  it makes no difference to Homeland Towers, but



16  again that's how we arrive at that.



17                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Silvestri?



18                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you, Mr.



19  Chairman.



20                 I wanted to go back to the history



21  of the site, if you will, to try to clear up some



22  confusion I have.  From the First Selectman's



23  comments earlier, it appeared to me that the



24  project was initiated by the Town, as opposed to



25  you folks.
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� 1                 Is that correct that the Town



 2  approached you, or did you have something in the



 3  works?



 4                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I can



 5  answer that.  Being the regional manager for



 6  Homeland Towers, I handle the real estate and I'm



 7  the one that's out there looking for sites,



 8  obviously.



 9                 I had approached the prior



10  selectman, Tom Herman back in early -- well, late



11  2011, early 2012, letting him know my intentions



12  looking for a cell site in the area.  We had



13  discussed various locations.  The town properties



14  that were discussed at that point were two



15  locations, 515 Morehouse Road and 244 Beers Road.



16                 I let the First Selectman know,



17  again Tom Herman at that time, that when I do my



18  due diligence we certainly use that for all



19  properties.  But if the Town is interested in



20  hosting a tower on town property we would



21  certainly look at that if it made sense, visually,



22  least environmental impact and so forth.



23                 That was a very long and arduous



24  process with the Town.  It started in basically



25  that February of 2012 with the proposal letter
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� 1  that went out.



 2                 I had appeared up to 15 times



 3  before the planning, zoning and board of selectmen



 4  through this process in various presentations.



 5  During this five years, if you want to say the



 6  timeframe, the Town had reached out to the Siting



 7  Council, asked for coverage plots for Easton and



 8  lack of coverage.



 9                 The Town also did their own



10  internal report from the planning and zoning



11  commission where they evaluated all of the town's



12  properties and looked at, I believe, five or six



13  of them.  And they came up with the conclusion



14  that the Morehouse tract, which they call it the



15  515 Morehouse tract, was the most preferred across



16  the board as far as hitting all the criteria that



17  the Town was looking for.



18                 So that was kind of the process.



19  During that five years as well there was a stop



20  and go.  The Town had -- when I initially had --



21  was working with the Town, they had released an



22  RFP, a request for a proposal to make the process



23  competitive.  Then they put the breaks on that RFP



24  and they reissued another RFP about a year later.



25                 Homeland was -- Homeland Towers was
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� 1  successful in being awarded that bid.  It did go



 2  through the P and Z process, through the 824



 3  referral.  Was ultimately voted on and approved by



 4  P and Z in September, I believe, of 2013.  We



 5  ended up signing a lease, obviously with the Town.



 6  So there's a long history here of when I think



 7  back of all the times I've driven down this way,



 8  about five years, the culmination of my time.



 9                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you for that.



10                 So when you started looking at it



11  you were investigating because of your perception



12  of gaps in coverage, ineffective attempts,



13  capacity type issues.  Would that be correct?



14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  When we



15  look at it as a tower developer and we look at an



16  area, we talk to the carriers.  We understand



17  where their needs are and where they're looking.



18                 Knowing some of the history here in



19  town where other carriers have actually looked for



20  sites here in the central portion of Easton, we



21  have a general idea or a very good idea.  It's not



22  a perception that we look at.  It's a very good



23  idea of where we need to look.



24                 We also run our own plots by a



25  third party to confirm that we're looking in the
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� 1  right location, obviously.  Knowing the fact that



 2  I think that a tower or a facility here has not



 3  been constructed here in town since roughly --



 4  2000 was the last facility almost 17, 18 years



 5  ago.



 6                 It's an area that's woefully



 7  underserved and we recognize that as a developer.



 8  And we talk to the carriers and they let us know,



 9  yes, you're looking in the right spot.



10                 MR. SILVESTRI:  If you turn to the



11  responses to interrogatories specifically on page



12  4 for question 6, you do have the ineffective



13  attempts/dropped calls listed for the month of



14  April.



15                 I'm curious on the Easton north 2,



16  where we have .49 percent ineffectives and 2.09



17  percent dropped.  What were actual numbers?



18                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  For Easton



19  north through the actual numbers for the IAs is



20  64.  Dropped call count is 271.



21                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Sixty-four and 271.



22  Is that correct.



23                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  That's



24  correct.



25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you.  Then
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� 1  earlier we were talking about Route 58.  If this



 2  project is approved, does approval trigger changes



 3  to these other cell sites that are listed in that



 4  response?  Or would the next step be along Route



 5  8 -- Route 58 as you mentioned before?



 6                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm sorry.



 7  I didn't hear.



 8                 MR. SILVESTRI:  I'll repeat it.



 9  The facilities you have listed in the response,



10  Easton north two, Fairfield, Plattsville, et



11  cetera.  Those are towers that are affected now



12  with ineffective attempts and dropped calls.



13                 Should the project we're working on



14  now in Easton be approved do you have to go back



15  to do any type of upgrades, software or otherwise



16  to these?  Or is your next step to look at the



17  Route 48 area and then try to build something else



18  there?



19                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  Actually



20  we're looking at both at the same time.  We are



21  aggressively right now upgrading all our cell



22  sites to the latest equipment.  And at the same



23  time we're always looking at the -- where we can



24  still enhance our coverage, especially in this



25  portion of Easton along Route 58.
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� 1                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So it's dual



 2  fold?



 3                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  It's dual.



 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you.  Going



 5  back to the compound and the area that we looked



 6  at today, it's mentioned in the application that



 7  approximately 37 trees are slated to be removed.



 8  Are any new plantings being proposed?



 9                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  At this time



10  there's no new plantings being proposed around the



11  compound.



12                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Also in the



13  compound, looking at SP-1 or 2, the generator



14  seems to be located at the lowest point in that



15  compound.  Was there any thought about moving that



16  further to the east so it's more uphill?  And the



17  reason I bring that up, in the event that there's



18  a spill or leak it would still be kind of confined



19  to the compound as opposed to possibly rolling



20  downhill.



21                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Verizon's



22  generators sit on top of their steel platform so



23  it's actually sitting on top closest to their



24  equipment cabinets and their battery cabinets



25  because that's what it's serving and it all comes
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� 1  as one unit.



 2                 And that's -- that's where it's a



 3  shared generator.  It's Verizon's generator, so



 4  it's going with their equipment.



 5                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Yeah.  No, I was



 6  just looking at space.  And you know, you have one



 7  corner.  It looks like, gee, maybe it should be



 8  moved back to the other corner.  That was my



 9  thought behind it, but let me stay with the



10  generator.



11                 I asked this question in the field



12  review, and for the record I'll ask it again.



13  There is no natural gas available.  Correct?



14                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's not



15  true.  After you asked that in the field we went



16  and investigated.  There is natural gas at the



17  school and I drove Moreland before I came here.



18  And it appears there is visible evidence of



19  natural gas in Moreland.  Size, capacity,



20  pressure, I have no idea.  It was not investigated



21  for any use at the compound.



22                 MR. SILVESTRI:  But there might be



23  a remote possibility we could have a natural gas



24  generator instead of diesel?



25                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's a true
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� 1  statement.



 2                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  For now let



 3  me stay with the diesel.  The specification sheet



 4  that's in attachment seven for the diesel



 5  generator, there's an image that's on the first



 6  generator page there.  Is the fuel tank actually



 7  located somewhere within that image of the



 8  generator?  Or is it separate?



 9                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  The fuel



10  tank, there's a 92-gallon diesel belly fuel tank.



11  It's all one unit and the tank sits underneath the



12  generator.



13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  So the



14  picture they have there is all one?



15                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.  It



16  actually appears as one cabinet.



17                 MR. SILVESTRI:  And you asked my



18  follow-up question about the 92 gallons.  Thank



19  you.



20                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  You're



21  welcome.



22                 MR. SILVESTRI:  What is the rupture



23  basin alarm?



24                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  The -- the



25  generator is -- has a leak detection system both
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� 1  in the panel on the generator.  It also has a



 2  remote alarm, so if there is a leak it's detected



 3  and it alerts Verizon that there -- that there is



 4  a problem with the generator and there's a leak at



 5  the generator.



 6                 MR. SILVESTRI:  So the alarm



 7  enunciates.  You'll get notified remotely --



 8                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Correct.



 9                 MR. SILVESTRI:  -- at one of your



10  facilities for a response?



11                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That is



12  correct.



13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  At full load is the



14  fuel consumption of the generator roughly 1.9



15  gallons an hour?



16                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  At a



17  hundred percent I believe the number -- it's close



18  to 1.9.  I think it's actually 1.81 gallons per



19  hour.



20                 MR. SILVESTRI:  So quick math,



21  would a 92-gallon tank, 1.8, 1.9 gallons per hour,



22  a full load you might have 48 that you could run?



23                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yeah, you're



24  looking at close to 50 hours running at a hundred.



25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Excellent.  My math
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� 1  is good.  Thank you.



 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  You're



 3  welcome.



 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  How often would you



 5  anticipate that he tank would need to be refilled



 6  under normal conditions?



 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  They run it



 8  once a week for about 20 minutes -- I mean, every



 9  other week for about 20 minutes.  I would think



10  that under normal conditions you're looking at



11  filling it every three months or so, maybe, maybe



12  a little more.



13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  When it's run for



14  maintenance purposes or for otherwise, is it a



15  remote start, or do you need somebody present



16  there?



17                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I believe



18  it's a remote start.



19                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Even for



20  maintenance purposes?



21                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I believe so,



22  yes.



23                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  To refill



24  the tank, how would refilling be accomplished?



25  Would that be a contractor?
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� 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Yes, they're



 2  going to have to come out and pull the hose and



 3  fill the tank, yes.



 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  How do they have



 5  access to the compound?



 6                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  They will



 7  more than likely have their own lock on the



 8  compound, or know what the combination to get into



 9  the compound is.



10                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Would they be on



11  their own, or would they be supervised?



12                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I don't know



13  the answer to that.  I believe they're on their



14  own, but they probably -- probably have to alert



15  the construction manager who represents that site



16  that they're going to be in there.



17                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  One of the



18  comments we received from I think it was DPH



19  talked about spill prevention measures, and they



20  had looked at possibly an impervious surface that



21  you'd have for refilling.  My question is,



22  actually would a portable truck berm be available



23  that could protect any spills from getting into



24  the environment?



25                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I'm sorry.  I
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� 1  missed that.  Portable truck?



 2                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Berm?



 3                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Berm.



 4                 MR. SILVESTRI:  I hate to use the



 5  word "blowup," but it's kind of like a blowup area



 6  that you'd situate it so.  The truck would drive



 7  into it, and if anything happened with the truck



 8  during a refilling operation it would be



 9  contained.



10                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  With the



11  configuration as it sits now that is not the way



12  it's designed.  We would have to investigate



13  further if that would be something that could



14  work.  It would -- it would mean the separation of



15  the generator from the equipment, which isn't



16  necessarily the end of the world, but the idea



17  with Verizon's equipment is that it's compact.



18                 It's actually delivered to the site



19  on the platform with the cabinets attached.  And



20  they just put it right on the piers and it's good



21  to go.



22                 So I suppose it's -- it's something



23  that could -- in my experience we haven't done it



24  on any site.



25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Yeah, the concern
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� 1  is more with you bring the truck there to refill



 2  it.  You have a hose.  What type of spill



 3  prevention measures do you have?



 4                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  Well, there's



 5  a containment system built into the generator.



 6                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Correct.



 7                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  So the



 8  generator itself for a spill can hold, I believe



 9  it's 125 percent capacity, but as far as a spill



10  from the truck itself refilling, there's no



11  prevention for that.  It's just normal, you know,



12  his normal maintenance and code that he has to



13  abide by when he's delivering fuel.



14                 MR. SILVESTRI:  There's a number of



15  precautions, shall we say, that are normally put



16  into place.  And that was really the concern of my



17  question, is to make sure that we do have adequate



18  spill protection containment, countermeasures,



19  cleanup, whatever we have for that type of system.



20                 That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



21  Thank you.



22                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



23                 Mr. Hannon.



24                 MR. HANNON:  Thank you,



25  Mr. Chairman.
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� 1                 I had a number of questions that



 2  have already been asked and answered.  I made a



 3  comment out in the field, so I'll just reiterate



 4  that, that there was an issue that I had with the



 5  aerial photos that showed where the location of



 6  the underground utilities would be.  And it's been



 7  explained by a couple of people that it's actually



 8  the engineer diagrams that are depicting where the



 9  line is, so I'm fine there.



10                 The tower sharing.  It's 150 feet.



11  Could it be expanded?



12                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Was your



13  question, could it be expanded?



14                 MR. HANNON:  Yes.



15                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Per our



16  lease document that the Town -- it is written into



17  the actual lease document that the height of the



18  facility is 150 feet, excluding any appurtenances.



19  And anything above the 150 would have to receive



20  the written approval by the Town.



21                 MR. HANNON:  And if it was to be



22  expanded, I'm assuming that the antennas of the



23  Town would -- at least those at the top would go



24  up also.  Because I think the lowest ones are also



25  town antenna or dishes, so those would remain the
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� 1  same.  But if it was expanding, I'm assuming then



 2  that the three units on the top would also rise



 3  with the expansion of the unit?



 4                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Typically



 5  with town equipment they have transmit and receive



 6  antennas, and they like to be at the highest for



 7  transmit, I believe, and the lowest for a receive.



 8  If it was extended I would assume that the Town



 9  may want to still keep that highest spot on the



10  tower.



11                 MR. HANNON:  I had some questions



12  about the 37 trees, but that's already been asked



13  and answered.  Can you give me an approximate



14  distance between where the tower is going and



15  where the animal shelter is?



16                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The



17  approximate distance is about 330 feet away so the



18  animal shelter is basically southwest -- southeast



19  of the proposed facility.



20                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.



21                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The animal



22  shelter has an AMSL of roughly 380 feet.  Our site



23  is roughly 440 AMSL.



24                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  And then to



25  follow up on the natural gas, is there more than a
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� 1  remote chance that if natural gas is available



 2  there would be a natural gas unit?



 3                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  It's hard to



 4  say only because I don't know what the pressure is



 5  out there and if it can handle what we're going to



 6  ask it to handle.  And if that's the case, you may



 7  have to upgrade the main for some distance.  So



 8  it's tough for me to answer that.



 9                 MR. HANNON:  Right, but assuming



10  that the pressure was okay, then going with a



11  natural gas generator should be a reasonable



12  request, I would think?



13                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  It's really



14  the carrier's call.  That's a request that could



15  be answered.  I don't know if I could answer you



16  yes or no at that, but it is a request.



17                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  And then to



18  follow up on Mr. Silvestri's line of questioning,



19  my understanding is typically if you had a



20  contractor that's going out to these sites to add



21  diesel fuel to the tanks they would most likely



22  carry or have an emergency spill kit on site.



23                 So I'm assuming you would not



24  maintain one on site, but that the contractor



25  coming it would be required to maintain that on
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� 1  site or on the trucks?



 2                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  That's true.



 3                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  I have no other



 4  questions.  Thank you.



 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



 6                 Dr. Klemens.



 7                 DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you,



 8  Mr. Chairman.  I have a series of different



 9  questions.  I guess I'll start with the generator



10  also.



11                 I noticed the gas connections



12  outside the school, and I'm looking at the letter



13  that we received and you have from the drinking



14  water section of the Department of Public Health,



15  and all the things that they're recommending.



16                 The closest wetland downslope from



17  the proposed compound is how many feet?



18                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  It's



19  322 feet to the west, closest wetland.



20                 DR. KLEMENS:  And that is?  What is



21  that wetland?  What does it feed into?



22                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That



23  wetland system drains to the south, southwest and



24  it's part of the public water supply watershed



25  system.  So it eventually drains into the
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� 1  reservoir.



 2                 DR. KLEMENS:  Is that part of the



 3  Cricker Brook watershed that it's draining into?



 4                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I believe



 5  that's correct, yes.



 6                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  So continuing



 7  with the generator questions.  Something happens



 8  to the generator which is now placed, as you've



 9  said, at the very lowest point, 300 or so feet.



10                 What is the attenuation factor if



11  you had a partial or a complete failure of that?



12  Would the fuel in that attenuate through 300 feet



13  plus or minus of woodland and soil?  Or would this



14  eventually reach the public drinking water supply



15  if we had a catastrophic failure or a large spill?



16                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  It's a



17  very good question, Dr. Klemens.  I think it's a



18  little difficult to come up with a proper response



19  because there it is a considerable distance to



20  that wetland resource.



21                 However, you are looking at this



22  individual geology being thin glacial till with



23  bedrock outcrops, and without having a good



24  understanding of the bedrock geology and the



25  potential for fissures to connect to a shallow
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� 1  bedrock aquifer, there is still a potential that



 2  there could be some groundwater contamination as a



 3  result of a catastrophic release.



 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  So again, here's



 5  another member of the Council really encouraging



 6  looking at the gas solution for that reason.



 7                 Let's talk what no one has really



 8  spoke about, the location of this particular



 9  compound.  And I guess it begs the question,



10  you're building the compound.  You're building a



11  road.  You've got a field.  Then you're cutting



12  through a stone wall into a forest, and it just



13  seems to me logically the sensible thing to do



14  would be to end, have that compound tucked in the



15  corner of that open field.  It's ten feet higher



16  and you don't have the loss of that forested



17  habitat, which we're going to get into the quality



18  of that habitat in a moment.



19                 But what is driving this sort of,



20  what I view as unnecessary environmental



21  destruction?  We're charged with balancing public



22  need with environmental stewardship.  I just don't



23  see what we gain by cutting into that forest



24  except environmental destruction that's



25  unnecessary.
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� 1                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I can



 2  answer that question, Dr. Klemens.  We had worked



 3  with the town officials obviously on the location



 4  of the facility on the property through various



 5  interaction and feedback from town officials, and



 6  they accompanied us on a few site visits.



 7                 There was initial talk of



 8  potentially putting it in the actual DPW storage



 9  yard.  We felt that it was inappropriate in a



10  sense that we wanted to get it further west away



11  from Morehouse Road and get it more into a general



12  screening area.



13                 The town sentiments were that they



14  wanted it tucked in the woods, because the open



15  fields right now that are there, they don't know



16  if they want to keep them as open space, if they



17  want to extend the playing fields and so forth.  I



18  think at some point there was even talk about



19  maybe a sledding park in that area.



20                 So the sentiment was to put it into



21  the woods to gain some natural screening for the



22  base of the tower as well as the equipment, not



23  knowing 10, 15 years down the road if there would



24  be activities in those fields.  And if there were



25  it was the Town's opinion that they wanted to have
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� 1  the screening of the facility in the woods.



 2                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Hannon has a



 3  followup.



 4                 MR. HANNON:  Thank you,



 5  Mr. Chairman.



 6                 On one of the questions I was



 7  originally looking at was where the underground



 8  utilities were originally depicted.  And I know



 9  that it's changed, but can you explain why the



10  location changed?  Did that have something to do



11  with the Town not wanting that going through their



12  area?



13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I would



14  have to take a look at my records on the utility



15  route and how it changed from the initial



16  presentation, keeping in mind that when we



17  designed these sites we don't have the benefit of



18  doing the utility walk, in this case, with UI.



19  That comes further in the application process.



20                 I know -- I believe there is an



21  open space area over by the original location



22  where the utilities were to come in.  I believe,



23  and I'll double check and maybe we can discuss it



24  during our break, that there may be some wetlands



25  over there as well that we wanted to keep away
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� 1  from coming in from that area.  So we felt best to



 2  route it in the current configuration.



 3                 MR. HANNON:  Okay.  Thank you.



 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  Well, as we see from



 5  many dockets, oftentimes the lessees -- although



 6  the lessors, rather, like to put it in places that



 7  benefit them to the maximum, but it doesn't always



 8  benefit the environment and other aspects.  So I



 9  am not moved by that argument.



10                 Let me continue to ask questions



11  about that habit.  Let's talk about that area that



12  you plan to put the compound into.  Could you



13  describe the underlying geology of that?



14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  The area



15  of the proposed compound consists of glacial till



16  deposits.  It's thin glacial till soils overlying



17  shallow to bedrock gaps, as well as exposed --



18  areas of exposed bedrock.



19                 So it consists as a result -- or



20  the resulting forest is characterized as an upland



21  dry/mesic oak hickory dominant forest habitat.



22                 DR. KLEMENS:  So you've just said



23  this is an upland dry forest dry/mesic forest?



24                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Correct.



25                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you have red
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� 1  cedar in there.  You have pignut.  You have oak.



 2  Correct?



 3                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's



 4  correct.



 5                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you have a stone



 6  wall that separates that from the field.  And in



 7  your professional experience, do these stone walls



 8  effectively act as barricades to a lot of small



 9  wildlife, natural -- or sort of a human created



10  barricade that would keep turtles, frogs,



11  salamanders maybe from wandering into the field?



12  Is there some function that that stone wall might



13  have?



14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.



15  Yeah, that's -- that's my experience as well, that



16  they -- they afford, you know, some type of



17  barrier.  They also afford some habitat, some



18  microhabitat for, you know, snakes, small mammals



19  as well, as well as forming a barrier for, you



20  know, migrating turtles and other animals.



21                 DR. KLEMENS:  Now as I read through



22  the report there's been no biological survey, no



23  inventory done of the biota of what might be on



24  that dry/mesic forest glacial till area lying



25  above a wetlands system?
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� 1                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's



 2  correct.  No formal survey has been performed of



 3  that area.



 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you're looking at



 5  Donna McKay's letter from the NDDB.  They did not



 6  anticipate any impacts based on what they knew,



 7  but left the door open that, in fact, site surveys



 8  may reveal other species.



 9                 It wasn't just that it was -- she



10  said there were no impacts based on what they had



11  in their file, but there could be state listed



12  species discovered as part of the survey of that



13  site?



14                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's



15  obviously a potential, and the language that the



16  State uses for these type of reviews where they



17  don't have any records, they always include that



18  caveated language that there's always a potential



19  for encountering other listed species.



20                 DR. KLEMENS:  So this wetland that



21  basically is 300 and some feet off, you have no



22  idea what is in that wetland biologically?



23                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  That's



24  correct.  We did a -- we determined the



25  jurisdictional boundary of that wetland and the
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� 1  major cover type for the flora within that system,



 2  but not a fauna survey.



 3                 DR. KLEMENS:  You actually were in



 4  that wetland?



 5                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  Yes.



 6                 DR. KLEMENS:  So did you see any



 7  potential that there could be vernal pool



 8  indicators and species using that wetland?



 9                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  In my



10  opinion, for the delineated portion of that



11  wetland area there would not be.  It is



12  essentially a dry topographic swale that has some



13  seasonal saturated soils.  There's no inundation



14  of any measurable depth within the reach of that



15  delineation.



16                 As you move through that wetland



17  system it becomes more expansive.  You know, our



18  survey limits are -- may be extended 500 feet from



19  the facility.  We still didn't observe any type of



20  vernal -- potential for vernal pool habitat, but I



21  would anticipate as you move much further distant



22  to the west and southwest within the interior of



23  that wetland system where it expands in size, that



24  you know, there certainly could be a cryptic



25  habitat, but at that point we're probably
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� 1  approaching a thousand feet from the proposed



 2  facility.



 3                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  So what you're



 4  saying is basically based on your investigations,



 5  knowing that vernal pool species will use the



 6  adjacent uplands, you think the potential for that



 7  slope to be used by vernal pool obligate species



 8  within that wetland is quite small based on what



 9  you observed in that wetland?



10                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I'd --



11  yes, I would.  I think that's a fair assessment.



12  I think there's always a potential when you have



13  wetlands within 50, 100 feet that you could always



14  come across a wood frog because their migration



15  distance can be quite distant from their natal



16  pools.  But I think those occurrences would be



17  fairly rare in this particular location.



18                 DR. KLEMENS:  Well, let's leave the



19  vernal pool obligates, and let's focus on box



20  turtles.  You've obviously spent a lot of time, as



21  have I, looking at different habitats that support



22  box turtles.



23                 Based on the sort of gestalt of



24  what you saw in that forest and field and wetland



25  complex, would you think this would constitute a
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� 1  box turtle habitat?



 2                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would.



 3  I think it has the compilation of different



 4  habitat types where I would not be -- be surprised



 5  to come across a box turtle in that area, you



 6  know, regardless of whether there were no records



 7  from the State.



 8                 It does have, you know, certain



 9  characteristics where if I were, you know, walking



10  through and spent, you know, a considerable amount



11  of time on that habitat doing a fauna survey, that



12  you know, at some point in time I wouldn't be



13  surprised to find a box turtle in that area.



14                 DR. KLEMENS:  So having said that,



15  if one goes forward and places this compound, in



16  which I think is not a very wise place for what



17  I've said before, but would you, would Verizon



18  agree to the turtle protection protocols that DEEP



19  uses standardly?



20                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I think



21  the applicant would be amenable to incorporating,



22  you know, some type of box turtle protection plan.



23  Similar views done on other dockets in front of



24  the Council, and we could incorporate those into



25  the D and M plan, should the Council approve this
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� 1  facility.



 2                 DR. KLEMENS:  Of course, all of



 3  that could be avoided if one placed it on the



 4  other side of the stone wall in the field.



 5  Correct?



 6                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would



 7  agree with that statement, yes.



 8                 DR. KLEMENS:  So the most -- the



 9  least risk to the turtles would be placing it in



10  the corner of the field?



11                 THE WITNESS (Gustafson):  I would



12  agree that there would be a lower risk with the



13  placement in the field.



14                 DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you for that.



15  I'm just want to do a couple things on the



16  simulations, and some of this has already been



17  stated by Mr. Harder.  He actually used the exact



18  same word I thought when I was looking at some of



19  that, sort of ridiculous.



20                 I want to really direct your



21  attention to simulation number one.  And there are



22  two photographs there, two simulations.  Can you



23  tell me what this -- there's a large pole like



24  item on the right-hand side.  Let's see -- yes, on



25  the right-hand side photograph.
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� 1                 What is that?  That's standing



 2  almost at the same visual elevation height as the



 3  monopine, or the tower.  Is that a field light or



 4  something?



 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I believe



 6  they are light stanchions.  There's several of



 7  them scattered throughout, especially as you move



 8  to the right, Dr. Klemens.



 9                 DR. KLEMENS:  So I'm looking -- and



10  I think you're right.  I think that's what they



11  are.  So I'm looking at these two together and I



12  cannot see how -- this monopine does look very odd



13  sitting there.  You already have things that are



14  standing up, poles.



15                 There you have another pole with



16  some antennas on it.  Certainly, at least from my



17  perspective, it's much less visually intrusive.



18  You want to comment on that?



19                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  If I



20  must, certainly.



21                 We've actually had a go around



22  about this.  My own opinion is that the monopine



23  doesn't really work here.  I'm all about context.



24  I probably sound like a broken record in front of



25  you folks saying that.
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� 1                 Ray and I discussed this early on.



 2  It was clear that that was the Town's initial



 3  preference, and then the more we looked at this



 4  and noticed we had significant height above the



 5  treeline, that the monopine, certainly once we did



 6  the simulations it became clear that that was



 7  going to be much bulkier on the horizon.



 8                 So my opinion is that in this case



 9  a traditional monopole certainly is more



10  appropriate, and I think is actually less visually



11  striking.  Because not a lot of visibility overall



12  with this facility, but where you see it, you see



13  it pretty substantially above the trees.  So I



14  would -- I would agree certainly with the



15  assessment of Mr. Harder and yourself in terms of



16  it -- I might not use the exact same terms that



17  you folks used, but I think that certainly sums up



18  I think the general characteristics.



19                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Excuse me.  I have a



20  followup.  When you talked to the Town did you



21  show them these simulations?  Did they have this



22  information?



23                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I would



24  have to defer to Mr. Vergati on that.



25                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  These
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� 1  simulations were completed, I think, in April of



 2  2015.  And yes, copies were sent to the Town.



 3                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I think



 4  the Town has good intentions, certainly.  And I



 5  think, you know, the fact is that as we talked



 6  probably ad nauseam before on this issue, that in



 7  the right situation this works.  And I think it



 8  might have been a feeling that, hey, we've got



 9  this, you know, in the trees.  So a tree kind of



10  poking above the trees might look pretty natural.



11                 Unfortunately that just doesn't



12  work here from a lot of the perspectives where you



13  can see it.



14                 DR. KLEMENS:  Well, I remember in



15  Docket 471 just a few weeks ago there was this



16  whole discussion about when you don't have a pine



17  forest these things really are inappropriate.  And



18  I think your case is really made if you look at



19  simulation number seven.



20                 You have one pine tree, but you



21  really start to see that even the screening



22  potential of this, it's drawn to it as opposed



23  to --



24                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Right.  I



25  would say from my perspective, photo seven is
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� 1  probably the one spot where you could make the



 2  argument because it doesn't poke above the trees



 3  and it's kind of buried in the trees.  So it's a



 4  little bit more unnatural.



 5                 But you're absolutely right,



 6  Dr. Klemens.  We're talking about an area that



 7  really has very little coniferous coverage.  So it



 8  can be somewhat striking from some of the views.



 9                 DR. KLEMENS:  I sometimes think



10  that there's sort of a sense that, you know, that



11  hiding -- and I hear talk from a lot of people



12  there's a sense, oh, let's hide it in a monopine



13  and I think people don't often think about the



14  ramifications of what that actually will look



15  like.



16                 And I think what you've produced



17  really is very important because it gives us and



18  the Town -- and other people to really look at it.



19  Sometimes what you wish for isn't necessarily



20  going to help you, and I think what you see here



21  is a wonderful example of that.



22                 But I often think people think this



23  is what you have to do over time to hide it, but I



24  think as we've talked about these visual things



25  it's in the eye of the beholder, but sometimes
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� 1  they have unintended consequences.  I certainly



 2  think that this may be a case like that.



 3                 And I thank you, and I have no



 4  further questions, Mr. Chairman.



 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



 6                 Mr. Lynch?



 7                 MR. LYNCH:  Thank you,



 8  Mr. Chairman.



 9                 A good part about going last is my



10  smarter colleagues have asked all the questions,



11  but I want to follow up on a couple things



12  starting with Mr. Libertine.



13                 And you and I have had the



14  discussion over the years about monopine versus



15  monopole.  And I actually agree with Dr. Klemens.



16  The monopole is a much lower profile here than the



17  monopine.  And in some cases the monopine on the



18  simulations, you want to stand under it and sing



19  Christmas carols.



20                 So is there anything you could do



21  for the standard monopole?  And here so far we've



22  only got one carrier, so there's only one -- going



23  to be one apparatus at the top.  Is there anything



24  you could do to help lower the profile of a



25  standard monopole?
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� 1                 And again, I agree with



 2  Dr. Klemens.  I mean H.L. Mencken said it over a



 3  hundred years ago talking about prohibition.  Be



 4  careful what you wish for, you may get it.



 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Agreed.



 6                 MR. LYNCH:  So is there anything



 7  you can do color-wise, you know, to somehow lower



 8  this profile of the monopole?



 9                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Well, I



10  think there's two things that could at least be



11  considered.  One I can speak to if -- and I just



12  can't remember it and I apologize, what docket it



13  was.  But in Ridgefield we have split the colors.



14  It's a two-tone tower.  It's a -- what I think is



15  probably traditionally called the sky blue at the



16  top.



17                 On a lot of days that works very



18  well.  That actually happens to be a Homeland



19  facility and it came out wonderful.  Not everyday



20  is going to be a beautiful blue-robin sky.



21                 MR. LYNCH:  I understand that.



22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  But no



23  matter what we do, I think there's two schools of



24  thought on the coloration.  I think once the steel



25  goes up and starts to whether a bit it tends to
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� 1  dull.  So I'm a firm believer in that, yeah, it



 2  might have somewhat of an industrial look to it,



 3  but it works in the New England landscape to a



 4  great degree on a lot of days during the year.



 5                 I think someone could also make the



 6  argument, boy, if you paint it blue at the top



 7  above the treeline that can work on certain days



 8  as well.  And I think that goes back to a little



 9  bit of the beauty is in the eye of the balder.



10                 But the second piece really comes



11  down to -- I would have to really defer to our RF



12  engineer, but whether or not -- because we have



13  one carrier, and because at some point it sounds



14  as though the Town will be putting their whips on



15  the top.  They'll also be fairly tight together.



16  So it's almost like -- and because it will be



17  see-through it's not going to be a structure, so



18  it won't look massive.



19                 We may want to consider whether or



20  not we can somewhat bring in the antennas, not



21  what I'd call a flush array, but we've seen them



22  where they're not the full 12 or 14-foot platforms



23  that are depicted here in the photo simulations.



24                 So that's something -- I don't know



25  how it affects radiofrequency coverage, so again
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� 1  I'd have to defer to the radiofrequency engineer



 2  on that particular issue.  But those are the two



 3  things that come to mind for this type of a



 4  facility where we have in some cases 70 feet above



 5  the treeline being exposed.



 6                 MR. LYNCH:  The surrounding canopy



 7  is rather low, so you know, that makes it, whether



 8  it's a tree or a monopole stick out even more?



 9                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  Agreed.



10                 MR. LYNCH:  Mr. Vergati, is the



11  Town actually married to the monopine?  Or were



12  they open to looking at a standard monopole?



13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I certainly



14  don't want to speak for the Town.  I know there



15  was input obviously from the board of selectmen



16  and P and Z and land use and so forth.  That's a



17  conversation I would be certainly happy to have.



18                 I think we had the foresight when



19  we were doing the lease to put that language in



20  that, again the ultimate decision on design is



21  with the Siting Council.  But I can certainly have



22  that conversation with the first selectman and the



23  other officials.



24                 MR. LYNCH:  And also, Mr. Vergati,



25  I thought I heard you say earlier that the Town is
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� 1  set at 150 feet and no higher.  You know, if the



 2  FCC, Mr. Libertine, comes along and tells another



 3  carrier they can go higher there's nothing the



 4  Town or this Council can do about it.  They can go



 5  higher?



 6                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Actually,



 7  they can't.  If we're on a private property and



 8  there was no height cap written into a lease



 9  agreement, and the 6409, that middle tax class



10  relief came along, and a carrier wanted to go



11  higher, then, yes, we could as a tower developer



12  extent that tower 20 feet.



13                 In this case there is a lease



14  agreement in place that specifically caps the



15  height to be 150 feet, and the only way it could



16  be higher than 150 would -- again to be -- to



17  receive written approval from the Town to do that.



18                 MR. LYNCH:  I'll leave that to our



19  legal people down at the other end.



20                 I think I'm almost finished.



21                 I couldn't ask the fire chief or



22  the police chief earlier, but is the fire



23  department a volunteer fire department.



24                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I'll speak



25  to that.  It's a hybrid fire department.  It
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� 1  sounds like it's made up of both volunteer and



 2  paid.



 3                 MR. LYNCH:  I'm done, Mr. Chairman.



 4                 DR. KLEMENS:  So if the Town is



 5  concerned about the height of the tower and you



 6  have this sort of FCC -- which I think maybe we'll



 7  hear whether or not what you, Mr. Vergati said is



 8  actually legal -- but one way to hedge your bets



 9  would be a 140-foot tower at the site that I



10  recommended, which is ten feet higher.



11                 And that in the worst-case scenario



12  if you have to extend that tower, you would still



13  be quite -- about 160 feet only.  That's just a



14  comment, a reason to reconsider where you're



15  putting the compound.



16                 Thank you.



17                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.



18  We're now going to give an opportunity for the



19  other party, Ms. Westmoreland to cross-examine.



20                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I'll try and



21  keep it as brief as I can.



22                 What kind of impact from increased



23  truck traffic are we likely to see on Morehouse



24  Road?  And what do you propose to do to minimize



25  the impact?
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� 1                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  During



 2  construction there will be an increase in truck



 3  traffic, but once the compound is up and running



 4  the reality is it gets visited probably once a



 5  month by a tech in a pickup truck.  And even then



 6  sometimes it goes longer than a month, depending



 7  on what their schedules are.



 8                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And have you



 9  given any thought to planting around this site so



10  that it is less visible from the surrounding



11  community?  Certainly you could put some



12  fast-growing pines in.



13                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  The way



14  it's designed right now, set back into the wooded



15  area there was no plans to do any landscaping at



16  the base of the tower.



17                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And do you



18  realize that most of Easton is on a well system,



19  so any leakage from the tower would go directly



20  into the community well system, aside from the



21  reservoir that you have mentioned in fact?



22                 MR. BALDWIN:  Ms. Westmoreland,



23  just for clarification, you said community wells,



24  or private?



25                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Private, private
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� 1  wells.



 2                 MR. BALDWIN:  So not a community



 3  well system, but private wells.



 4                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  No, but private.



 5  Most people in town are on private wells.



 6                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  The feeling



 7  is with the generator and the containment system



 8  that comes with it, that the protection will be



 9  there to prevent spills.



10                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And can you name



11  one positive thing that this would entail for the



12  direct neighbors that is not being given to the



13  rest of the town?



14                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I would say



15  probably not.  I mean, certainly the residents in



16  the area will benefit from increased cell coverage



17  and enhanced public safety.



18                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  But that would



19  be basically the benefit that the rest of the town



20  is receiving at essentially the neighbors'



21  expense.



22                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I'm not



23  sure I would characterize it that way, but I think



24  it's similar to the existing facilities at the



25  school and the DPW.  It's a benefit for the
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� 1  community in general.



 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And do any of



 3  you live near a cell tower, or do you plan to live



 4  near a cell tower in the near future?



 5                 THE WITNESS (Libertine):  I can say



 6  at this end of the table, certainly it lives



 7  within sights -- line of sight of cell towers,



 8  yes.  They're ubiquitous these days.  They're



 9  about -- not as common as telephone poles, but



10  they're getting there.  That's the reality.



11                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  I can see



12  three from my house.



13                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And I would like



14  to make a statement, if I may?



15                 THE CHAIRMAN:  When it's your turn



16  for appearance -- your cross-examine you can make



17  a brief, but not --



18                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Perfect.  Okay.



19  And I was under the impression based on the



20  documents that you provided that you were going to



21  put in a 1500 megahertz additional system on top



22  of the 700 that had previously been mentioned.  Is



23  that incorrect?



24                 I read something about you need to



25  upgrade for the potential for increased use of a
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� 1  tower and increased uses by potentially Fairfield?



 2                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I'm



 3  guessing you may be talking about Verizon



 4  deploying all of its license frequencies, because



 5  initially we are just deploying the 700 megahertz



 6  and 2100 megahertz frequencies.  And we still have



 7  the 850 megahertz and the 1900 megahertz in our



 8  pocket just in case we need to deploy them.



 9                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And so



10  potentially you would put them in at the base of



11  this tower?



12                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  The



13  antennas would still be up on the 145 level



14  reserved for Verizon.



15                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  So I take it



16  that's a yes?



17                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  The



18  equipment will go inside the compound.



19                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And how much of



20  this tower potentially would be used by the Town



21  of Fairfield instead of the Town of Easton?



22                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Right now



23  there's no proposed equipment on the tower by the



24  Town of Fairfield.



25                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  But I read that
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� 1  potentially you would use it for Fairfield?



 2                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  I think if



 3  your question is, would the residents of Fairfield



 4  benefit from the coverage, I would leave that to



 5  RF to answer, I guess.  I suspect they might.  I



 6  believe the Fairfield town line is roughly



 7  2100 feet away.



 8                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  That's



 9  correct.  The northern portion of Fairfield would



10  benefit from the cell coverage from this tower.



11                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And so how much,



12  proportionately given the population of Easton and



13  the population of Fairfield, would this tower be



14  represented for just Easton?



15                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I believe



16  we answered the portion with Easton, but with



17  Fairfield we didn't.



18                 Well, the majority of the coverage



19  would be in Easton.  And so I'd say with the



20  population number that we stated in the



21  interrogatories, the majority of it will be



22  residents of Easton.



23                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Like 51 percent?



24  75 percent?  85 percent?



25                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Excuse me.  If you
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� 1  have an answer in percentages, fine.  But if you



 2  don't, just say you don't so we can go on.



 3                 THE WITNESS (Ulanday):  I don't



 4  have the exact percentage.



 5                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Okay.  And what



 6  other commercial sites were considered besides the



 7  town property?



 8                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  There was a



 9  total of 15 sites that were looked at, both town



10  properties, Aquarion properties, private



11  properties.  And this site was chosen.



12                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  And when you put



13  in the underground line for the power to the



14  tower, why not just put the whole thing



15  underground and not put up a new pole?  We have a



16  tendency to have a lot of storms with trees coming



17  down.  It takes down the power for the whole



18  street.



19                 THE WITNESS (Burns):  We walked the



20  site with UI and that is what their requirement



21  us.  If it was up to us we would run underground



22  from the pole, but they need to set a new -- their



23  desire, they're directing us to set a new pole



24  about, I think it's 30 to 50 feet from the



25  existing one to put in, to go underground from
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� 1  there.



 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I think that



 3  concludes my questions.



 4                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Stay there,



 5  but now you will be -- so we'll start with



 6  swearing-in.



 7



 8  P A M E L A   W E S T M O R E L A N D,



 9       called as a witness, being first duly sworn



10       by the Executive Director, was examined and



11       testified on her oath follows:



12                 THE CHAIRMAN:  We have, as far as



13  the exhibit, I think it was your request for party



14  status.  Question is -- the only question really



15  is, did you author that?



16                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes, I did.



17                 THE CHAIRMAN:  And it's accurate to



18  the best of your knowledge?



19                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes, it is.



20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there any



21  objection to it being admitted?



22                 MR. BALDWIN:  No, Mr. Chairman.



23                 THE CHAIRMAN:  So your exhibit is



24  admitted.  And we'll now continue with



25  cross-examination by staff and then Council.
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� 1                 MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  As Mr.



 2  Libertine testified to earlier, there was a ballon



 3  fly today, and you walked the site.  Did you have



 4  the opportunity to go to your residence and try to



 5  look for the balloon from your property today?



 6                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I did not notice



 7  it, but I haven't looked for it either.



 8                 MR. MERCIER:  Okay.  Thank you.  I



 9  have no other questions.



10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Harder?



11                 MR. HARDER:  No questions.



12                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Silvestri?



13                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Thank you,



14  Mr. Chairman.



15                 You had mentioned wells.  Are most



16  of the residences on Morehouse serviced by wells?



17                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I don't know.  I



18  can only guess.



19                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Is yours?



20                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Mine is not.  We



21  converted to city water.



22                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Are they also



23  serviced by septic tanks?



24                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Yes.



25                 MR. SILVESTRI:  And do you know if
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� 1  the school is serviced by well or municipal water?



 2                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I don't know.



 3                 MR. SILVESTRI:  Okay.  That's all I



 4  have.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Hannon.



 6                 MR. HANNON:  I have nothing,



 7  Mr. Chairman.



 8                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Dr. Klemens.



 9                 DR. KLEMENS:  Thank you,



10  Mr. Chairman.



11                 In your petition you said you don't



12  contest the tower, but you want to see it moved?



13                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Well, I



14  recognize the need that the town has for cell



15  service.  I mean, that's clear.  I can't say that



16  I am thrilled by it's location.



17                 We have the dog pound.  We have the



18  DPW dump, and now we're going to have a cell



19  tower.  This is not a confluence of events that I



20  find appealing.



21                 DR. KLEMENS:  Do you have any



22  comment?  Did you follow the suggestion I had of



23  moving the tower into the edge of the field?  Does



24  that give you any benefit?  Worse?  Better?



25  Indifferent?
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� 1                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I'm not sure



 2  that it bothers me one way or another, but I do



 3  believe that the Town, when they initially started



 4  having hearings about putting a cell tower in near



 5  the school there was a lot of local objection to



 6  perceived risk from electromagnetic radiation, or



 7  whatever else might come with a cell tower.  So



 8  moving it closer to the school and the ballfields



 9  probably isn't something the community would be



10  that thrilled about.



11                 DR. KLEMENS:  And you've probably



12  looked in the application.  You're aware that --



13  did you see the tower, Trumbull west and all those



14  other towers that make up Verizon's network there



15  that are in adjacent towns --



16                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I've seen the



17  tower in Westport.  I go by it every day on the



18  Merritt.



19                 DR. KLEMENS:  Sorry, I'm talking.



20  Did you look at the maps in the docket application



21  which showed the location, the propagation maps



22  which showed all their different towers that



23  Verizon has in the area?



24                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Apparently not.



25                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  Because many
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� 1  of those towers are in adjacent municipalities and



 2  I would imagine that many of them are benefiting



 3  Easton residents.



 4                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  I can tell you I



 5  am not benefiting from any cell location, that I



 6  can think of.  Cell reception at my house is



 7  terrible.



 8                 DR. KLEMENS:  Okay.  I have no



 9  further questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.



10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Lynch.



11                 MR. LYNCH:  Who is your carrier at



12  your house?



13                 MS. WESTMORELAND:  Verizon.



14                 MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.  No more



15  questions, Mr. Chairman.



16                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Cross-examination by



17  Attorney Baldwin?



18                 MR. BALDWIN:  I don't have any



19  questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.



20                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, your



21  duty as an expert witness has now been terminated.



22  You did an excellent job.



23                 And the Council is going to take



24  the opportunity to break, to recess until 7 p.m.



25  And at 7 p.m. we will reconvene for comments by
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� 1  the public.



 2                 PAMELA WESTMORELAND:  Might I make



 3  a statement now, as opposed to coming back at



 4  seven o'clock and making a statement?



 5                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm sorry.



 6  Go ahead.



 7                 PAMELA WESTMORELAND:  So just a



 8  couple of things that you all have talked about.



 9                 The reason I bring up the Westport



10  cell tower is because I believe it is a monopole



11  tower.  It's steel.  You can see it from miles



12  around.  It's the ugliest thing that I can think



13  of as you pass by on the Merritt.  I don't view



14  that as an improvement over a kind of ridiculous



15  looking monopine.



16                 The monopine that's on Wilbur Cross



17  as you go into New York looks rather nice.  If



18  that were what we were going to get, that would be



19  better than a steel tower with stuff sticking up



20  out of the top.



21                 I think, you know, there is natural



22  gas on the street.  I don't know, you know, what



23  the flow rate is or anything like that.  We



24  converted to natural gas about a year and a half



25  ago.  That's all I have to say.
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� 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Again.  Thank you



 2  very much.  And again, we'll break until 7 p.m.



 3  Thank you.



 4                 (Whereupon, the witnesses were



 5  excused and the above proceedings were concluded



 6  at 4:53 p.m.)



 7
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� 1                      CERTIFICATE



 2



 3       I hereby certify that the foregoing 95 pages



 4  are a complete and accurate computer-aided



 5  transcription of my original verbatim notes taken



 6  of the Siting Council Meeting in Re:  Docket No.



 7  473, APPLICATION FROM HOMELAND TOWERS LLC AND



 8  CELLCO PARTNERSHIP D/B/A VERIZON WIRELESS FOR A



 9  CERTIFICATE OF ENVIRONMENTAL COMPATIBILITY AND



10  PUBLIC NEED FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE AND



11  OPERATION OF A TELECOMMUNICATION FACILITY LOCATED



12  AT 515 MOREHOUSE ROAD IN EASTON, CONNECTICUT,



13  which was held before ROBIN STEIN, Chairman, at



14  the Easton Public Library, Community Room, 691



15  Morehouse Road, Easton, Connecticut, June 20,



16  2017.



17



18                 ____________________________



19                 Robert G. Dixon, CVR-M 857



20                 Notary Public



21                 BCT Reporting, LLC



22                 PO Box 1774



23                 Bristol, Connecticut  06011



24                 My Commission Expires:  6/30/2020



25
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